# **NOTE TO USERS**

Page(s) missing in number only; text follows. Page(s) were scanned as received.

pgs iii-iv, 12, 44, 74, 86, 106

This reproduction is the best copy available.



# Apoptosis Induction by the BH3-only Protein BIK Localized at the Endoplasmic Reticulum

Marc Germain

Department of Biochemistry McGill University Montréal, Québec

A thesis submitted to McGill University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

© Marc Germain, juin 2004



Library and Archives Canada

Published Heritage Branch

395 Wellington Street Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada Bibliothèque et Archives Canada

Direction du Patrimoine de l'édition

395, rue Wellington Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

> Your file Votre référence ISBN: 0-494-12847-X Our file Notre référence ISBN: 0-494-12847-X

#### NOTICE:

The author has granted a nonexclusive license allowing Library and Archives Canada to reproduce, publish, archive, preserve, conserve, communicate to the public by telecommunication or on the Internet, loan, distribute and sell theses worldwide, for commercial or noncommercial purposes, in microform, paper, electronic and/or any other formats.

The author retains copyright ownership and moral rights in this thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's permission.

#### AVIS:

L'auteur a accordé une licence non exclusive permettant à la Bibliothèque et Archives Canada de reproduire, publier, archiver, sauvegarder, conserver, transmettre au public par télécommunication ou par l'Internet, prêter, distribuer et vendre des thèses partout dans le monde, à des fins commerciales ou autres, sur support microforme, papier, électronique et/ou autres formats.

L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur et des droits moraux qui protège cette thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation.

In compliance with the Canadian Privacy Act some supporting forms may have been removed from this thesis.

While these forms may be included in the document page count, their removal does not represent any loss of content from the thesis.



Conformément à la loi canadienne sur la protection de la vie privée, quelques formulaires secondaires ont été enlevés de cette thèse.

Bien que ces formulaires aient inclus dans la pagination, il n'y aura aucun contenu manquant. Expectation is a prison - Robert Fripp

### Résumé

Le maintien de l'homéostasie dans un organisme multicellulaire requiert un contrôle strict de la croissance et de la mort par apoptose des cellules. La dérégulation de ces processus est liée à l'apparition de cancers, de maladies neurodégénératives et autoimmunitaires. Dans ce contexte, l'apoptose est critique pour l'élimination des cellules potentiellement dangereuses pour l'organisme. La protéine p53 joue un rôle clé dans cette réponse activant la transcription de plusieurs protéines impliquées dans la réponse apoptotique. Parmi ces protéines se trouve des membres de la famille de BCL-2, protéines intimement liées à la régulation de l'activation des caspases, les protéases apoptotiques.

J'ai découvert que BIK, un homologue pro-apoptotique de BCL-2 contenant seulement un BH3, est induit par p53. La surexpression de BIK induit la voie classique d'activation des caspases, dépendante de la mitochondrie. Cependant, BIK se trouve presque exclusivement dans le réticulum endoplasmique (RE). Différentes expériences *in vitro* et dans des cellules ont indiqué que BIK induit l'apoptose à partir du RE. Puisque les protéines induites par p53 le sont normalement en faible quantité et en groupe, j'ai étudié les événements induits par BIK tôt après son induction. BIK induit des signaux de Ca<sup>2+</sup> à partir du RE qui causent la fission des mitochondries et le réarrangement de leur cristae. L'induction de ces processus permet à BIK de coopérer avec une autre cible de p53, Noxa, pour rapidement induire l'apoptose.

Ces fonctions de BIK sont liées à son habilité à interagir avec BCL-2, présent en grande quantité à la surface du RE. J'ai donc étudié les interactions entre BIK et BCL-2 à la surface du RE. J'ai constaté que BIK, en présence d'une quantité de BCL-2 insuffisante pour prévenir l'apoptose, prévient l'interaction entre BCL-2 et les protéines qui y sont normalement associées.

En résumé, BIK est un homologue pro-apoptotique de BCL-2 induit par p53 qui fonctionne à partir du RE pour induire l'apoptose régulée par BCL-2. BIK peut coopérer avec d'autre effecteurs apoptotiques en régulant des changements morphologiques de la mitochondrie par des signaux de  $Ca^{2+}$ .

### Abstract

Tissue homeostasis is maintained through a balance between controlled cell growth and apoptotic cell death. Deregulation of these processes is linked to cancer, auto-immune diseases and neurodegenerative diseases. In that regard, apoptosis is critical to remove cells that are potentially harmful or superfluous. The p53 tumour suppressor is a key regulator of this process. p53 induces apoptosis through the transcriptional activation of multiple proteins among which are members of the BCL-2 family of proteins. This family of proteins lie at the core of this process by controlling molecular events leading to the activation of the executors of the death sentence, namely the caspase family of proteases.

I found that BIK, a member of the pro-apoptotic BH3-only class of BCL-2 homologues, is upregulated by p53. Upon overexpression, BIK induces classical mitochondria-dependent caspase activation. However, BIK is found almost exclusively in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER). Specific targeting of BIK to the ER and *in vitro* experiments indicated that BIK causes cytochrome c release from an ER location. Since BH3-only proteins are normally expressed at low levels and as a cohort, I subsequently investigated early events induced by BIK at the ER. BIK induces ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> release leading to mitochondrial fission and cristae remodelling long b efore c ytochrome c release. However, BIK and another p53-induced BH3-only protein, Noxa, can potently cooperate to induce rapid cytochrome c release and apoptosis in a mitochondrial fission-dependent manner.

These functions of B IK are closely linked to its ability to interact with BCL-2, present at high levels in the ER of different cell types. I thus studied BIK-BCL-2 interactions at the ER using a cross-linking approach. Interestingly, the induction of BIK in cells expressing BCL-2 at a level that does not prevent apoptosis results in the displacement of several BCL-2 cross-linked products by BIK.

In summary, BIK is a p53-induced BH3-only protein that functions at the ER to induce BCL-2-regulated apoptosis and can cooperate, through ER C  $a^{2+}$  signals, with apoptotic stimuli provided by other BH3-only proteins to induce rapid apoptotic cell death.

### Remerciements

First of all, thanks to Gordon for giving me all the freedom and support I needed, being so positive even when things don't work (as they apparently do sometimes), the discussions and everything else.

To Mai, for always being there to help us and being so full of resources

To the members of the Shore lab, Marina, Nhi, Steph, Jaigi, Sonny, you are great friends, I'll miss you

To Rathna, for everything you do for us (including great Indian food...)

À Bachir et Fred Sallman qui m'ont appris comment faire de la recherche et sans qui je ne serais probablement pas ici aujourd'hui. Les heures passées à discuter science avec vous me manquent

Aux ex-BCMCB Nathalie, Céline, Karine, Simon, Charles, Elaine, pour les bon moments passés autour d'une 3P et pour m'aider à garder l'esprit ouvert...

Un merci tout spécial à ma famille, mes parents Jocelyne et Maurice, ma sœur Karine et bien entendu Jennifer, qui m'ont toujours supporté (et même enduré...).

À notre futur bébé...

## **Table of Contents**

Résumé	. V
Abstract	vi
Remerciements	7 ii
Table of Contents	<b>'iii</b>
Abbreviationsx	iii
Contribution of Authors	(iv
Original Contribution to Knowledge	XV
Chapter 1: Introduction	.1
A general overview of apoptosis	2
A morphogically defined form of programmed cell death	. 2
Killer caspases	. 2
How to kill a cell: Major pathways to cell death	. 4
The Death Receptor Pathway	4
The Apoptosome	. 4
Opening the "central executioner"	. 5
The permeability transition pore	. 5
BCL-2 regulated pores	. 6
The BCL-2 family of apoptotic regulators	6
Anti-apoptotic, pro-apoptotic and the BCL-2 Homology Domains	. 7
The BH3-Only Proteins	. 9
Models for BH3-only function	. 9
The role of calcium in apoptosis	13
General considerations on calcium signalling	13
Calcium signalling during cell death	13
BCL-2 Homologues and calcium	14
Downstream of calcium signals.	15
Mitochondrial fission and fusion	16
Fission and apoptosis	16
The fission and fusion machineries	17
The p53 network	19
Activation of p53	20
Downstream effectors	21
Regulation of BCL-2 proteins by p53	22
Thesis overview	22
Chapter 2: BH-3 Only BIK Functions at the Endoplasmic Reticulum Stimulate Cytochrome c Release from Mitochondria	to 25
	<b>4</b> J
Summary	25
Introduction	26

Experimental procedures	27
Cell culture and infection with adenovirus vectors	27
Antibodies and immunoblots	28
Immmunofluorescence	28
Cell fractionation	28
In vitro cytochrome c release assay	29
Results	31
BIK induces cytochrome c release from mitochondria and caspase active	ation 32
A significant amount of BIK localizes to the ER	33
In vitro release of cytochrome c from mitochondria lacking BIK by LM containing HA-BIK	35
Efficient cytochrome c release by Ad HA-BIK in vitro is blocked by mitochondrial BCL-2 and is independent of PTP. $Ca^{2+}$ and $Ma^{2+}$	36
IM RIK-induced cytochrome c release requires the IM in addition to a	50
extosolic factor independent of RAX	37
Discussion	30
Acknowledgements	57
Ackilowicugements	<del>-</del> J
Chapter 3: Endoplasmic reticulum BIK initiates DRP1-dependent mitochondrial dynamics and cristae remodeling. cooperation with	
NOXA to stimulate cytochrome c release to the cytosol	45
	45
Abstract	45
Introduction	40
Materials and methods	48
Cell culture and injection with daenoviral vectors	48
Antiboates, immunodiois and immunojiuorescence	49
Digitonin ireaimenis	30
Chamies Langes limbus	JI
Chemical cross-linking $C_{-2^{+}}$	JI
Ca measurements	31
	52
DRP1-mediated dynamic mitochondrial transformations is an early step	) in 5 2
response to BIK	33
BIK-induced mitochondrial fission is mediated by Ca <sup>-</sup> signals	30
BIK induces DRP1-dependent remodelling of mitochondria cristae	37
BIK and NOXA cooperate to release cytochrome c from mitochondria	39
Requirement of DRP1	61
Discussion	62
Acknowledgments	64
Chapter 4: Interactions between BH3-Only BIK and BCL-2 at the	
Endoplasmic Reticulum Disrupts a BCL-2 Protein Complex	65
Summary	65
Introduction	65
Materials and methods	67

Cell culture and infection with adenoviral vectors	67
Antibodies, immunoblots and immunofluorescence	68
Chemical cross-linking	68
Results and discussion	68
Subcellular localization of anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues	68
BIK disrupts the interaction between BCL-2 and its associated protein	ins 70
Conclusions	
Chapter 5: General Discussion	75
BCL-2 homologues: all are not born equal	75
Two classes of anti-apoptotic proteins	75
The role of Noxa	77
A matter of location	
Roles of BIK at the ER	
The C. elegans connexion	79
$A Ca^{2^+} leak$	80
Controlling from distance: the role of Ca <sup>2+</sup>	81
Reorganizing mitochondria: fission and cristae remodelling	81
A role for DRP1 in the function of BAX?	83
Under control of p53	84
A cohort of p53 targets	84
A final word	85
A proording 1. Human and an learning notice lum DIK is required for	n53
Appendix 1: Human endoplasmic reticulum BIK is required for induced Ca <sup>2+</sup> -mediated mitochondrial fission signals and apopto	p53- sis 87
Appendix 1: Human endoplasmic reticulum BIK is required for induced Ca <sup>2+</sup> -mediated mitochondrial fission signals and apopto Abstract	<b>p53-</b> sis 87
Appendix 1: Human endoplasmic reticulum BIK is required for induced Ca <sup>2+</sup> -mediated mitochondrial fission signals and apopto Abstract Introduction	<b>p53-</b> sis 87 87 88
Appendix 1: Human endoplasmic reticulum BIK is required for induced Ca <sup>2+</sup> -mediated mitochondrial fission signals and apopto Abstract Introduction	<b>p53-</b> sis 87 87 88 90
Appendix 1: Human endoplasmic reticulum BIK is required for induced Ca <sup>2+</sup> -mediated mitochondrial fission signals and apopto Abstract Introduction Results	<b>p53-</b> <b>sis 87</b> 
Appendix 1: Human endoplasmic reticulum BIK is required for induced Ca <sup>2+</sup> -mediated mitochondrial fission signals and apopto Abstract Introduction Results BIK expression is regulated by p53 but not by ER stress Specific Knockdown of BIK using siRNA	<b>p53-</b> <b>sis 87</b> 
Appendix 1: Human endoplasmic reticulum BIK is required for induced Ca <sup>2+</sup> -mediated mitochondrial fission signals and apopto Abstract Introduction Results BIK expression is regulated by p53 but not by ER stress. Specific Knockdown of BIK using siRNA BIK is required for activation of caspases in response to p53	<b>p53-</b> <b>sis 87</b> 
A jinal word.         Appendix 1: Human endoplasmic reticulum BIK is required for induced Ca <sup>2+</sup> -mediated mitochondrial fission signals and apopto         Abstract         Introduction         Results         BIK expression is regulated by p53 but not by ER stress.         Specific Knockdown of BIK using siRNA.         BIK is required for activation of caspases in response to p53.         BIK mediates Ca <sup>2+</sup> release from ER and mitochondrial fission in response	<b>p53-</b> <b>sis 87</b> 
Appendix 1: Human endoplasmic reticulum BIK is required for induced Ca <sup>2+</sup> -mediated mitochondrial fission signals and apopto         Abstract         Introduction         Results         BIK expression is regulated by p53 but not by ER stress.         Specific Knockdown of BIK using siRNA.         BIK is required for activation of caspases in response to p53.         BIK mediates Ca <sup>2+</sup> release from ER and mitochondrial fission in response         BIK mediates Ca <sup>2+</sup> release from ER and mitochondrial fission in response	<b>p53-</b> <b>sis 87</b> 
Appendix 1: Human endoplasmic reticulum BIK is required for induced Ca <sup>2+</sup> -mediated mitochondrial fission signals and apopto         Abstract         Introduction         Results         BIK expression is regulated by p53 but not by ER stress.         Specific Knockdown of BIK using siRNA.         BIK is required for activation of caspases in response to p53.         BIK mediates Ca <sup>2+</sup> release from ER and mitochondrial fission in resp         p53.         BIK triggers ER recruitment and oligomerization of BAK.	<b>p53-</b> <b>sis 87</b> 
Appendix 1: Human endoplasmic reticulum BIK is required for induced Ca <sup>2+</sup> -mediated mitochondrial fission signals and apopto         Abstract         Introduction         Results         BIK expression is regulated by p53 but not by ER stress.         Specific Knockdown of BIK using siRNA.         BIK is required for activation of caspases in response to p53.         BIK mediates Ca <sup>2+</sup> release from ER and mitochondrial fission in resp         p53.         BIK triggers ER recruitment and oligomerization of BAK.         Discussion	<b>p53-</b> <b>sis 87</b> 
Appendix 1: Human endoplasmic reticulum BIK is required for induced Ca <sup>2+</sup> -mediated mitochondrial fission signals and apopto         Abstract         Introduction         Results         BIK expression is regulated by p53 but not by ER stress.         Specific Knockdown of BIK using siRNA.         BIK is required for activation of caspases in response to p53.         BIK mediates Ca <sup>2+</sup> release from ER and mitochondrial fission in resp         p53.         BIK triggers ER recruitment and oligomerization of BAK.         Discussion         Materials and Methods.	<b>p53-</b> <b>sis 87</b> 
Appendix 1: Human endoplasmic reticulum BIK is required for induced Ca <sup>2+</sup> -mediated mitochondrial fission signals and apopto         Abstract         Introduction         Results         BIK expression is regulated by p53 but not by ER stress.         Specific Knockdown of BIK using siRNA.         BIK is required for activation of caspases in response to p53.         BIK mediates Ca <sup>2+</sup> release from ER and mitochondrial fission in resp         p53.         BIK triggers ER recruitment and oligomerization of BAK.         Discussion         Materials and Methods.         Cell Culture, plasmids and reagents.	<b>p53-</b> <b>sis 87</b> 
Appendix 1: Human endoplasmic reticulum BIK is required for induced Ca <sup>2+</sup> -mediated mitochondrial fission signals and apopto         Abstract         Introduction         Results         BIK expression is regulated by p53 but not by ER stress.         Specific Knockdown of BIK using siRNA.         BIK is required for activation of caspases in response to p53.         BIK mediates Ca <sup>2+</sup> release from ER and mitochondrial fission in resp         p53.         BIK triggers ER recruitment and oligomerization of BAK.         Discussion         Materials and Methods.         Cell Culture, plasmids and reagents.         Cloning PUMA, NOXA and p53 AIP1 cDNAs and Northern blots.         BNAi interference of PIK and visel infection	<b>p53-</b> <b>sis 87</b> 
Appendix 1: Human endoplasmic reticulum BIK is required for induced Ca <sup>2+</sup> -mediated mitochondrial fission signals and apopto         Abstract         Introduction         Results         BIK expression is regulated by p53 but not by ER stress.         Specific Knockdown of BIK using siRNA.         BIK is required for activation of caspases in response to p53.         BIK mediates Ca <sup>2+</sup> release from ER and mitochondrial fission in resp         p53.         BIK triggers ER recruitment and oligomerization of BAK.         Discussion         Materials and Methods.         Cell Culture, plasmids and reagents.         Cloning PUMA, NOXA and p53 AIP1 cDNAs and Northern blots.         RNAi interference of BIK and viral infection.	<b>p53-</b> <b>sis87</b> 87 87 
Appendix 1: Human endoplasmic reticulum BIK is required for induced Ca <sup>2+</sup> -mediated mitochondrial fission signals and apopto         Abstract         Introduction         Results         BIK expression is regulated by p53 but not by ER stress.         Specific Knockdown of BIK using siRNA.         BIK is required for activation of caspases in response to p53.         BIK mediates Ca <sup>2+</sup> release from ER and mitochondrial fission in resp         p53.         BIK triggers ER recruitment and oligomerization of BAK.         Discussion         Materials and Methods.         Cloning PUMA, NOXA and p53 AIP1 cDNAs and Northern blots.         RNAi interference of BIK and viral infection.         Antibodies, immunoblots, immunofluorescence and microscopy.	<b>p53-</b> <b>sis</b> 87 
Appendix 1: Human endoplasmic reticulum BIK is required for induced Ca <sup>2+</sup> -mediated mitochondrial fission signals and apopto         Abstract	<b>p53-</b> <b>sis 87</b> 
Appendix 1: Human endoplasmic reticulum BIK is required for induced Ca <sup>2+</sup> -mediated mitochondrial fission signals and apopto         Abstract         Introduction         Results         BIK expression is regulated by p53 but not by ER stress.         Specific Knockdown of BIK using siRNA.         BIK is required for activation of caspases in response to p53.         BIK mediates Ca <sup>2+</sup> release from ER and mitochondrial fission in resp         p53.         BIK triggers ER recruitment and oligomerization of BAK.         Discussion         Materials and Methods         Cloning PUMA, NOXA and p53 AIP1 cDNAs and Northern blots.         RNAi interference of BIK and viral infection.         Antibodies, immunoblots, immunofluorescence and microscopy.         Luciferase Assays.         Ca2+ measurements.	<b>p53-</b> <b>sis87</b> 87 87 87 90 90 
Appendix 1: Human endoplasmic reticulum BIK is required for induced Ca <sup>2+</sup> -mediated mitochondrial fission signals and apopto         Abstract	<b>p53-</b> <b>sis 87</b> 



### **Figures and Tables**

### Chapter 1

<ul> <li>Figure 1.1 The major apoptotic pathways</li> <li>Figure 1.2 The BCL-2 family of apoptotic regulators</li> <li>Figure 1.3 Anti-apoptotic BCL-2 proteins</li> <li>Figure 1.4 Ca<sup>2+</sup> signalling pathways</li> <li>Figure 1.5 The p53 network</li> <li>Table 1.1 Regulation of death and survival pathways by p53 through transcriptional regulation of various genes</li> </ul>	3 7 8 12 19 21
Chapter 2	
<i>Figure 2.1</i> Induction of apoptosis by p53 in p53-null H1299 cells <i>Figure 2.2</i> BIK induces BAX insertion into mitochondria, release of	30
cytochrome c, and cell death in p53-null H1299 cells	32
Figure 2.3 Presence of HA-BIK in the endoplasmic reticulum	34
<i>Figure 2.4</i> Endoplasmic reticulum-targeted BIK causes cytochrome c release from mitochondria and cell death	36
Figure 2.5 Donor S9 HA-BIK stimulated BAX membrane insertion and release	e
of cytochrome c in an acceptor HM fraction lacking BIK	38
But is independent of the PTP	·2 40
Figure 2.7 LM-BIK-induced cytochrome c release requires a cytosolic factor that is independent of BAX	42
Chapter 3	
Figure 3.1 BIK-induced apoptosis is dependent on the APAF-1 mitochondrial	10
<i>Figure 3.2</i> BIK induces changes in the morphology of mitochondria in absence	40 e
of cytochrome c release	50
Figure 3.3 BIK induces DRP1-dependent fission that is dependent on Ca <sup>2</sup> signals	52
Figure 3.4 BIK induces DRP1-dependent remodelling of the mitochondrial	54
<i>Figure 3.5</i> Nova induces apoptosis only at late time points	58
<i>Figure 3.6</i> TBIK and Noxa cooperate to induce cytochrome c release from	20
mitochondria	60
Figure 3.7 The cooperation between BIK and Noxa is dependent on	
mitochondrial fission	61
Figure 3.8 Model for BIK action at the ER in the context of p53 activation	63

### Chapter 4

Figure 4.1 BCL-2 in highly enriched in the endoplasmic reticulum	69
Figure 4.2 Induction of apoptosis by BIK depends on the ration of BIK to BCL	<b></b> 2
at the endoplasmic reticulum	71

Figure 4.3 BIK disrupts the interaction between BCL-2 and its interacting partners	73
Chapter 5	
Table 5.1The BH1-3 binding pocket of anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues and interactions with BH3 helicesTable 5.2Sequences of BH3 domains from human BH3-only proteins	76 77
Appendix 1	
<i>Figure A.1</i> Induction of BIK protein and mRNA expression <i>Figure A.2</i> siRNA BIK 315 specifically inhibits BIK expression <i>Figure A.3</i> BIK knockdown prevents p53-induced morphological changes	91 93
and caspase activation	94
Figure A.4 BIK knockdown reduces the amount of cytochrome c release and BAX/BAK activation	96
<i>Figure A.5</i> p53-regulated ER calcium sensitivity and mitochondrial fission Is diminished by BIK knockdown <i>Figure A.6</i> BIK promotes BAK localization and oligomerization at the ER	98 100
1. Sui e me Dair première d'air reculturen une enformentation ut the fit	100

## Abbreviations

Adenine Nucleotide Translocase
BCL-2 Homology (domains)
Bonkgrekic Acid
bis-maleimidohexane
Caspase Recruitment Domain
Cell Death defective
Cyclosporin A
Death Domain
Death Effector Domain
BAX/BAK Double Knockout mice/cells
Endoplasmic reticulum
Fas Associated protein with a Death Domain
Heavy Membrane fraction
Inner Mitochondrial Membrane
Inositol 1,4,5,-triPhosphate
IP3 Receptor
Light Membrane fraction
Mouse Embryonic Fibroblast
Outer Mitochondrial Membrane
Permeability Transition Pore
RNA interference
Ryanodine Receptor
Sarco-Endoplasmic Ca <sup>2+</sup> ATPase
small inhibitory RNA
Transmembrane domain
Tumor Necrosis Factor
TNF Receptor
Unfolded Protein Response
Voltage Dependent Anion Channel

### **Contribution of Authors**

The work presented in this thesis represents the work I carried on the function of the BH3-only protein at the endoplasmic reticulum. I contributed most of the work both experimentally and intellectually with some exceptions as follows:

**Chapter 2**: M. Germain, J.P. Mathai and G.C. Shore (2002) BH3-only BIK functions at the endoplasmic reticulum to stimulate cytochrome c release from mitochondria. *J. Biol. Chem.* 277: 18053-18060

All the work was directly conducted by myself aside from the generation of the

Ad HA-BIK which was done by Jaigi Mathai and Richard Marcellus.

**Chapter 3**: M. Germain, J.P. Mathai, H. McBride and G.C. Shore (2004) Endoplasmic reticulum BIK initiates DRP1-dependent mitochondrial dynamics and cristae remodelling. Cooperation with Noxa to stimulate cytochrome c release to the cytosol. *submitted* 

I did most of the work except the live cell imaging in Figure 3.3 and the electron microscopy in Figure 3.4 that were the work of Heidi McBride at the University of Ottawa. In addition, I c reated the c onstructs for the Ad Noxa b ut the a ctual generation of the adenoviral vectors was done by Marina Stojanovic.

**Chapter 4**: This is my own unpublished data except for the experiment in Figure 4.2B and C which was carried by Stephanie Bueler, who was summer student under my supervision in the lab at the time. I am still waiting for the MS results for the identification of the BCL-2-interacting proteins to publish...

**Chapter 5**: The data on anti-apoptotic BCL-2 proteins interactions was all done by myself, although I should mention the help of Stéphane Acoca who did a bioinformatic screen of BH3 domains which helped me work out the differences between BH3 domains.

**Appendix 1**: J.P. Mathai, M. Germain and G.C. Shore (2004) Human endoplasmic reticulum BIK is required for p53-induced  $Ca^{2+}$ -mediated mitochondrial fission signals and apoptosis. *Submitted* 

This work was added as an annex mainly because it provides a validation for my work done on BIK in the context of p 53. Most of the work was done by Jaigi Mathai although I contributed intellectually and by providing the framework for BIK action (Chapter 3)

### **Original Contribution to Knowledge**

I would say that my original contribution to knowledge is a better understanding of the function of BCL-2 homologues at the endoplasmic reticulum. By identifying a pathway induced by BIK that leads to sensitization of mitochondria to cytochrome c release through mitochondrial fission and cristae remodelling, this work provides better tools for understanding the role of endoplasmic reticulum during apoptosis. In addition, my work provides insights into the function of BIK through its effects on BCL-2-interacting proteins. Finally, the observed cooperation between BIK and Noxa in the p53 pathway provides a new perspective for understanding the apoptotic activity of p53.

In any case, here is a list for those who need it... My work:

1. Identified BIK as the first BH3-only protein exclusively associated to the endoplasmic reticulum

2. Demonstrated that BIK can activate cytochrome c release and apoptosis from a location at the endoplasmic reticulum rather than at the mitochondria

3. Showed a functional link between mitochondrial fission and cristae remodelling, providing a mechanism for sensitization to cytochrome c release caused by fission

4. Showed that BIK induces  $Ca^{2+}$  release from the endoplasmic reticulum which has not been shown before for BH3-only proteins

5. Showed that  $Ca^{2+}$  signals elicited by BIK cause mitochondrial fission and cristae remodelling

6. Demonstrated that two p53-induced BH3-only proteins can cooperate to induce apoptosis

7. Demonstrated that BIK and BCL-2 functionally interact at the endoplasmic reticulum

8. Showed that BIK displaces the interaction of BCL-2 with its binding partners at the endoplasmic reticulum

### **Chapter 1: Introduction**

For all forms of life, survival requires a tight balance between proliferation and death. This is true for unicellular organisms but even more crucial for development and homeostasis of multicellular organisms. This balance is achieved through two tightly controlled mechanisms: cell division and programmed cell death. This occurs all through development, shaping organs and other structures (1), and continues through adulthood to remove unwanted cells. One dramatic example is the immune system (2, 3). In order to recognize and destroy invading pathogens, the body has at its service a wide range of specialized cells, including B and T lymphocytes. These circulating lymphocytes are the survivors of a strict screen which filters out unresponsive and self-recognizing cells. A tight control of lymphocyte population must be kept as improper regulation will lead to either impaired immune system or auto-immune diseases. A second example associated to the maintenance of tissue homeostasis is the deletion of cells that are escaping cellular growth control imposed by the organism and are thus potential cancer cells. One of the major regulators of this process is the p 53 tumour suppressor (4, 5). In fact, p53 is mutated in roughly 50% of human cancers while other components of this pathway are compromised in the majority of the other cancers. p53 is a transcription factor that can induce either cell cycle arrest or apoptosis, a biochemically defined form of programmed cell death.

In this chapter, I will define the core machinery of the apoptotic process as well as the current understanding of how p53 can trigger this process. Interestingly, this process is likely to be more complex than the paradigm that was prevalent at the time of starting this research postulated. We are now realising the importance of new players that were discovered in the last few years. One such example is the role played by the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) during apoptosis which has started to be unravelled in many laboratories. As a good portion of the work presented here involves some of these new players, they will therefore be introduced below as well.

#### A general overview of apoptosis

#### A morphogically defined form of programmed cell death

The term apoptosis was first proposed in 1972 by Kerr and colleagues (6) to describe a form of programmed cell death that was morphologically distinct from necrosis. Hallmarks of apoptosis include nuclear condensation, internucleosomal DNA degradation, cell shrinkage and dismantling into vesicle-like structures that bud from the cell in a process known as blebbing (7, 8). Dying cells are subsequently phagocytosed by macrophages or neighbouring cells (9). In contrast, necrosis is characterized by swelling of the cell which leads to disruption of cellular integrity and release of its potentially harmful content into the extracellular milieu (8). Death by apoptosis thus results in a clean waste disposal which has the added advantage of preventing an inflammatory response that could be deleterious to the organism. Indeed, by turning off the pro-inflammatory state of macrophages, phagocytosed apoptotic cells play a crucial role in the resolution of inflammation (9).

#### Killer caspases

On the biochemical level, apoptosis is characterized by the activation of a family of cysteine proteases named caspases (7, 10, 11). These are highly specific proteases that have an absolute requirement for an aspartic acid (D) at the P1 position of the cleavage site. Caspase recognition sequence is defined as a four amino-acid xxxD motif (where x is any amino-acid) that varies for different caspases (10). For example, the effector caspases-3 and -7 recognize a DxxD consensus motif. All caspases are present in the cytosol of healthy cells as inactive proenzymes composed of a prodomain, a p20 and a p10 subunit. Activation occurs upon cleavage between the p20 and the p10 subunit (7, 10). Removal of the prodomain is also required for effector caspase activation. As these proteolysis events occur at an aspartate, caspases can be activated in a cascade. Initiator caspases (caspase-2, -8, -9, -10) have a long prodomain that possesses one of two types of interacting domains: the Caspase Recruitment Domain (CARD) in caspase-2 and -9 or the Death Effector Domain (DED) in caspase-8 and -10 (7, 10, 11). These domains allow multiple copies of an initiator



Figure 1.1 The major apoptotic pathways. Three types of domains mediate the interactions required for the recruitment of initiator caspases at their respective initiation complexes. Upon trimerization of the death receptors by their ligands, protein-protein interactions mediated by Death Domains (DD) and Death Effector Domains (DED) recruit pro-caspase-8 at the death receptors through the adaptor protein FADD. The pro-caspase-9/APAF-1 apoptosome is brought together by the Caspase Recruitment Domain (CARD) present in both molecules. This interaction is triggered by cytochrome c in the presence of ATP. The BCL-2 family regulate the mitochondrial outer membrane permeability. Once cleaved by caspase-8, the BH3-only BID activated pro-apoptotic BAX and BAK which are responsible for the release of cytochrome c as well as the Apoptosis Inducing Factor (AIF) and Endonuclease G (Endo G) from the mitochondrial intermembrane space. AIF and Endo G then migrate to the nucleus where they cause DNA fragmentation. SMAC is another protein released from apoptotic mitochondria. It binds and inactivates the Inhibitors of Apoptosis (IAP) which normally bind to and inactivate caspase-3, -7 and -9.

caspase to be recruited to initiation complexes by binding to adaptor proteins. This induced proximity allows its auto-catalytic cleavage and activation (12). Effector caspases (caspases-3, -6, -7) are activated by the initiator caspases and are responsible for proteolysis of a number of substrates, resulting in the morphological characteristics of apoptosis. Substrates range from DNA repair enzymes (PARP, DNA-PK<sub>CS</sub>) to skeletal proteins (Fodrin) and other proteins involved in maintenance of cellular homeostasis (for a detailed review, see (13)). The general feature of caspase cleavage is that it separates the regulatory domain from the catalytic domain, r esulting in c onstitutive a ctivation or i nactivation of the protein (7, 10, 11).

#### How to kill a cell:Major pathways to cell death

Two classical pathways are known to activate the formation of initiator caspase complexes leading to apoptosis (7, 11). These are the death receptor pathway and the mitochondrial/apoptosome pathway (Figure 1.1).

#### The Death Receptor Pathway

This first pathway is initiated by the binding of extracellular ligands (Fas ligand, TNF, TRAIL) to members of the death receptor family of surface proteins. This triggers trimerization and activation of the receptor which recruits adaptor proteins via their Death Domain (DD). These adaptors, such as FADD, possess both a DD and a DED that can bind to the Fas DD and procaspase-8 DED respectively. Binding of procaspase-8 to this complex allows its activation. This is thought to occur through the autocatalytic activation of the enzyme induced by the close proximity of multiple copies of the protein (14). However, recent evidence suggest that removal of the prodomain might not be required for caspase activity (reviewed in (14)).

#### The Apoptosome

The second, intrinsic, pathway relies on the activation of caspase-9 through the formation of a complex called the apoptosome. This complex was first purified as an activity capable of activating caspase-3 *in vitro*. The apoptosome is a 1 MDa protein complex containing multiple copies of procaspase-9, the adaptor protein APAF-1, cytochrome c and requires ATP to be activated (15). Cytochrome c being part of the respiratory chain in the mitochondria required for ATP production, the discovery of this unsuspected killer was quite a shock in the field (16). Further work confirmed that during apoptosis, cytochrome c leaks out of the mitochondrial intermembrane space, along with other pro-apoptotic proteins, to

induce caspase activation through the apoptosome (reviewed in (7, 11)). This discovery rapidly became one of the central models of caspase induction, although some believe that it acts as an amplifier rather that an initiator (17, 18). With the idea that mitochondria could act as "the central executioner" during apoptosis (19), a great amount of research became focussed on the mechanism of cytochrome c release.

#### **Opening the "central executioner"**

#### The permeability transition pore

One of the hypotheses as to how cytochrome c is released from mitochondria during apoptosis is through the induction of the Permeability Transition Pore (PTP). The PTP is a pore in the mitochondrial inner membrane that can let through solutes up to 1500 Da, leading to depolarization and swelling of mitochondria and possibly causing rupture of the outer membrane and release of cytochrome c (20-22). Its core is formed by two proteins: the Adenine Nucleotide Translocase (ANT) and cyclophylin D (21). ANT, located in the inner mitochondrial membrane (IMM), regulates the ATP and ADP flux through the IMM while cyclophylin D is a peptidyl prolyl cis/trans isomerase located in the matrix (23, 24). The Voltage Dependent Anion Channel (VDAC), an outer mitochondrial membrane (OMM) protein which forms pores allowing transport of solutes across the OMM (25) could also be part of the PTP (22). The molecular composition of the pore is however still debated. In fact, the recent report of an ANT knockout animal suggested that ANT might not be absolutely required for PTP formation (26). Despite the elusive molecular nature of the pore, its physical properties are well known (21). Of note, the PTP is induced by mitochondrial  $Ca^{2+}$  overload which can lead to cell death (22).

Different experiments have suggested a role for the PTP in apoptosis. First, inhibitors of components of the PTP such as the cyclophylin D inhibitor Cyclosporine A (CsA) or the ANT inhibitor Bonkgrekic acid (BKA) have been shown to prevent apoptosis in various settings (27). Second, a depolarization of mitochondria indicative of the PTP opening has been reported in cells undergoing

apoptosis (27). In addition, members of the BCL-2 family (see below) have been shown to interact with components of the pore (28-31). However, PTP inhibitors are not very selective and it is still debated whether depolarization occurs upstream of cytochrome c release (32). Furthermore, in many cases PTP opening has been associated to necrosis rather than apoptosis (33). Taking this into consideration, along with evidence for the involvement of another pathway described below, PTP opening is unlikely to be the major pathway for cytochrome c release. This does not however exclude a role for PTP components in this process. Indeed, accumulating evidence suggest a role for PTP components in modulating mitochondrial response to pro-apoptotic stimuli. One example of this is the modulation of apoptosis by VDAC through the control of mitochondrial  $Ca^{2+}$  signalling ((34), see below).

#### BCL-2 regulated pores

A number of findings have suggested an alternative explanation for mitochondrial permeabilisation during apoptosis, pointing to a role for the BCL-2 family of proteins in this process. First, it was known that BCL-2 and BCL- $X_L$  were localized at the mitochondria and the ER/nuclear membrane where they could antagonize pro-apoptotic members of the same family (35, 36). Second, the resolution of the structure of BCL- $X_L$  revealed a striking homology with pore forming bacterial toxins (37) and it was later shown that BCL-2 homologues could indeed form pores in synthetic lipid bilayers (30, 38). Another indication came with the discovery that, yet another member of the family, Bid, was cleaved by caspase-8 triggering its translocation to mitochondria and promoting cytochrome c release (39). The hypothesis, which is now prevalent, is thus that BCL-2 family members regulate cytochrome c release from mitochondria. I shall thus describe further these important regulators of the apoptotic process.

#### The BCL-2 family of apoptotic regulators

BCL-2 homologues can be divided in three groups according to their effect on apoptosis induction: anti-apoptotic, pro-apoptotic and the BH3-only proteins (reviewed in 7, 40, 41). BCL-2 proteins can modulate each other's function

through dimerization/oligomerization and this indeed plays a crucial role for their activity (7, 40). Different models have been proposed to explain the functional relationship between the different classes of BCL-2 homologues (Figure 1.2B). In all these models, protein-protein interactions between the three groups of BCL-2 proteins play a prominent role.



Figure 1.2 The BCL-2 family of apoptotic regulators. (A) BCL-2 homologues are identified by the presence of at least one of the BCL-2 homology (BH) domains. The three classes of BCL-2 proteins differ in their conserved BH domain as well as by their pro- or anti-apoptotic properties. (B) Models for the activity of BCL-2 homologues. In mammalian cells, tBID binds preferentially BAX/BAK to induce their activation (*i*). Model (*ii*) has been suggested because other BH3-only bind preferentially anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues (BCL-2). In that case, BCL-2 could sequester a BAX-activating factor (X) that is liberated upon induction of BH3-only proteins.

#### Anti-apoptotic, pro-apoptotic and the BCL-2 Homology Domains

The anti-apoptotic proteins are BCL-2 itself, as well as BCL-W, BCL-X<sub>L</sub>, MCL-1 and BFL-1. With the exception of BFL-1 (A1) and MCL-1, they all contain four conserved BCL-2 Homology (BH) domains which correspond to 20-25 aminoacid  $\alpha$ -helices (Figure 1.2A; 1.3). The BH4 domain has been shown to be required for their anti-apoptotic activity although its exact function remains unclear (42). It should be noted that although the anti-apoptotic activity is always associated with a N-terminal domain, the BH4 is not the only N-terminal anti-apoptotic domain as BFL-1 and MCL-1 contain different N-terminal domains but are still antiapoptotic (Figure 1.3). The BH3, BH1 and BH2 helices from multi-domain BCL-2 homologues form an hydrophobic pocket in which the BH3 of BH3-only proteins can bind (43). The BH1-3 form therefore two functional modules constituting the structural basis for the interactions among BCL-2 homologues (40, 44). The BH3 is required for the killing activity of pro-apoptotic family members, which can be classified in two distinct subgroups: pro-apoptotic and BH3-only. The pro-apoptotic BAX and BAK possess the BH1-3 pocket but they lack the anti-apoptotic BH4 (as both proteins are very similar in structure and function, they will be referred to as BAX/BAK). These two proteins are required for cytochrome c release and apoptosis. Mice deficient in both proteins (double knock-out (DKO) mice) are resistant to a vast number of apoptotic stimuli, lending strong support for the critical role of BCL-2 family proteins in controlling mitochondrial integrity (45-47). The exact mechanism of action of BAX and BAK however, is still elusive. Both proteins can form oligomers that have been reported to be constituted of at least four BAX/BAK molecules (48-50). These may either constitute the pore themselves or act on some other mitochondrial pore forming proteins such as VDAC. BAX has also been suggested to form lipidic pores that are influenced by membrane curvature (51, 52) which tBID can directly alter (53).





BAK is constitutively localized at the surface of the mitochondria while BAX normally resides inactive in the cytosol. Both proteins are present as a monomer

until, upon stimulation, they undergo a conformational change and oligomerize at the surface of the mitochondria. This step is regulated in both cases by the N-terminus of the protein which becomes exposed and thus detectable by epitope-specific antibodies (49, 54, 55).

#### The BH3-Only Proteins

This is where BID, the BCL-2 homologue activated by caspase-8, comes into play. BID has been instrumental in developing our current vision of the mechanism of action of BCL-2 proteins. BID is part of the third class of BCL-2 homologues, the BH3-only proteins, which possess only the BH3 killing domain. Some recently discovered BCL-2 homologues, such as Spike (56) or BCL-Rambo (57), carry other functional domains regulating their activity. In contrast, classical BH3-Only proteins such as BID or BIK contain only the BH3 as a functional domain and can be regulated through several mechanism (reviewed in 36, 40, 58). One way of regulating the activity of BH3-only proteins is through transcriptional activation. In normal cells, many BH3-only proteins are undetectable at the protein level. The upregulation of these proteins upon stress result in the production of a constitutively active BH3-only protein that can dominantly induce apoptosis. Examples of these include Puma, Noxa, BIK and HRK (40, 58, 59). Other BH3-only proteins such as BID, BIM and BAD are constitutively expressed and thus need to be kept inactive in living cells. In the case of BAD, phosphorylation at several residues results in the cytosolic sequestration of the protein by 14-3-3 proteins (60). Similarly, BIM is sequestered on the microtubules through its interaction with the LC8 dynein light chain (61). Upon induction of apoptosis, both proteins are released and translocate to mitochondria. BID normally resides inactive in the cytosol where it is activated upon cleavage by caspase-8, to generate truncated BID (tBID) (39), allowing tBID to bind other BCL-2 family members.

#### Models for BH3-only function

The proteolysis of BID by caspase-8 also triggers tBID translocation to the mitochondria where it impinges on mitochondrial function. At the mitochondria, tBID binds to BAX/BAK, inducing their oligomerization and subsequent

cytochrome c release (50). This can be blocked by anti-apoptotic BCL-2 in two ways (likely depending on the ratio of BAX/BAK and BCL-2). Overexpressed BCL-2 is able to bind to the active conformer of BAK and block its subsequent oligomerization and cytochrome c release (49). BCL-2 can also bind to tBID and sequester it away from BAX/BAK, preventing their activation (62). In addition, tBID could induce a remodelling of the mitochondrial cristae, allowing for more efficient cytochrome c release (63). However, with the possible exception of BIM, BID is the only known BH3-only with a strong affinity for BAX/BAK, the others interacting preferentially with anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues (40, 62). In addition, of all tested BH3-only proteins and peptides, tBID (and its BH3 peptide), display the most robust *in vitro* cytochrome c release activity (S. Ruffolo and GC Shore, unpublished results, (62)). These results indicate that tBID might not behave in the same way as other BH3-only proteins. Indeed, other models for the action of BCL-2 homologues have been proposed based on the work in the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*.

One of the first tools for the analysis of programmed cell death has been the genetic analysis of C. elegans initiated by Dr. Sidney Brenner, John Sulston and H. Robert Horvitz who received a Nobel prize for their work in 2002 (reviewed in (58, 64)). In the hermaphrodite form, the fate of each of its 1090 cells is known and easy to follow using simple microscopy techniques. It is thus known that 131 of its cells undergo apoptosis through the course of development (64). Mutants with defects in this program (Cell Death defective (CED) mutants) have been identified and the genetic pathway mapped (Figure 1.2B). The pathway comprises Egl-1, Ced-9, Ced-4 and Ced-3, the other Ced genes being required for proper engulfment by neighbouring cells (64). The major breakthrough came with the realization that CED-9 protein is an anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologue while CED-3 is the caspase responsible for the execution of the cell. In C. elegans, CED-9 normally sequesters and inactivates CED-4, the adaptor for CED-3. Upon induction of apoptosis, the CED-9/CED-4 interaction is disrupted and CED-3 can be activated (58, 64). This was later found to be achieved by the BH3-only EGL-1 which is transcriptionaly induced in dying cells (65). However, some discrepancies exist between C. elegans and mammals. First, the long awaited CED-4 homologue APAF-1 does not bind BCL-2 (7, 58). Secondly, cytochrome c does not seem to be required in C. elegans. In fact, CED-4 lacks the WD40 repeats found in APAF-1 that are required for cytochrome c binding (7, 58). In addition, BAX and BAK cause somewhat of a problem as they are required for cytochrome c release and apoptosis in mammalian cells but they have no known orthologue in C. elegans. Several models have therefore been proposed to explain apoptosis induction in mammals. The first one best describes the behaviour of tBID, as it can directly bind to BAX/BAK to activate them (Figure 1.2B(i)). Other hypotheses are based on the *C. elegans* paradigm. In the model shown in Figure 1.2B(ii), BH3-only proteins activate apoptosis by relieving the inhibition of a "BAX activating factor" sequestered by BCL-2. Activation of a CED-4-like pathway leading to caspase activation upstream of the mitochondria has also been proposed. The fact that most BH3-only proteins bind strongly to anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues has lent support to this model. Another explanation for the variation in affinity of the BH3 domains for BAX and BCL-2 came from in vitro work from Korsmeyer's group (62). They proposed that there are two types of BH3 domains: the activators (binding BAX/BAK) and the sensitizers (binding anti-apoptotic BCL-2 proteins and freeing activators). BIM and tBID would be examples of the former while BAD and BIK examples of the latter.

The debate is still open concerning the exact mechanism of action of BCL-2 homologues. There is however a consensus on some aspects. BAX/BAK are required for cytochrome c release and induction of apoptosis. BH3-only and anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues act upstream of them and regulate each other through direct interactions mediated by the BH3 domain of BH3-only p roteins. There are likely at least two different types of BH3 domains that have different mechanisms of action. In addition, BCL-2 homologues are influenced and influence several other intertwined events that lead to apoptosis, one of which is ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> signalling.

#### The role of calcium in apoptosis

#### General considerations on calcium signalling

 $Ca^{2+}$  signalling is involved in a wide variety of cellular functions ranging from cell growth and differentiation to muscle contraction (reviewed in (66, 67)). The main  $Ca^{2+}$  store in cells is the ER. Various channels mediate ER  $Ca^{2+}$  release, among which the inositol(1,4,5)triphosphate receptors (IP3R) and ryanodyne receptors (RyR) are the best studied (Figure 1.4). IP3R are activated by IP3 while the muscle RyR receptors are activated through a voltage gated channel in the plasma membrane. In addition, both channels are opened by  $Ca^{2+}$  in a process termed  $Ca^{2+}$ -induced  $Ca^{2+}$  release. This process is fundamental for the generation of cytosolic  $Ca^{2+}$  signals. However, above a certain concentration,  $Ca^{2+}$  causes the closure of the channel, terminating the signal. Cytosolic  $Ca^{2+}$  is then pumped back to the ER by sarco-endoplasmic reticulum ATPase (SERCA) pump. The plasma membrane  $Ca^{2+}$ -ATPase (PMCA) pump and  $Ca^{2+}/Na$  exchangers will also pump cytosolic  $Ca^{2+}$  signals (see below).

#### Calcium signalling during cell death

It has been known for a long time that  $Ca^{+2}$  overload, especially in the mitochondria where it can induce opening of the PTP, induces cell death (22, 68). In pathological situations such as during ischemia/reperfusion,  $Ca^{2+}$  overload causes activation of catabolic enzymes, production of free radicals and substantial alterations in organelle structure and function (22, 68). This results in a generalized breakdown of cellular functions and necrotic cell death. A number of observations also suggested a role for  $Ca^{2+}$  signalling during apoptosis. The first hint came with the realisation that  $Ca^{2+}$ -dependent nucleases were involved in the internucleosomal degradation of nuclear DNA, observed as a DNA ladder on an agarose gel. In addition, various pro-apoptotic stimuli such as ceramides, glucocorticoids and UV radiation have been reported to involve  $Ca^{2+}$  signalling upstream of the mitochondria. It has also been shown that lymphocytes deficient

in IP3 receptors, one of the two major classes of ER  $Ca^{2+}$  release channel, were resistant to apoptosis induction by a variety of agents (69, 70).

#### BCL-2 Homologues and calcium

Indeed, a direct link seems to exist between  $Ca^{2+}$  homeostasis and BCL-2 family members. As described above, most of the work on these proteins has been done on their mitochondrial functions. It has been known for a long time, however, that at least some BCL-2 homologues can be found in other organelles such as the ER. The ER playing an important role as the major  $Ca^{2+}$  store in the cell, the link between ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> and BCL-2 has extensively been studied. Some studies reported no effect or an increase in ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> stores upon BCL-2 overexpression, while other studies indicated that BCL-2 can decrease Ca<sup>2+</sup> stores. Recent reports further support a role for BCL-2 in decreasing ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> stores, rendering cells more resistant to death stimuli involving  $Ca^{2+}$  (68, 71, 72). Interestingly, while deletion of BCL-2 increases ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> stores (73), pro-apoptotic BAX and BAK seem to have the opposite effect, as DKO MEFs have lower ER  $Ca^{2+}$  stores (74). Replenishing ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> by overexpressing the SERCA pump led to a sensitization of these otherwise resistant cells to pro-apoptotic agents known to necessitate Ca<sup>2+</sup> for their action. However, the only way to reinstate tBID killing in these cells was to reintroduce BAX at the mitochondria (74). These results suggested the presence of two types of signals leading to mitochondrial dysfunction: ER Ca<sup>2+</sup>dependent signals (ceramides and  $H_2O_2$ ) and BH3-only-dependent signals (tBID). It should however be noted that, as stated above, tBID might not be representative of all BH3-only proteins. Overall, the study of BCL-2 homologues in the context of Ca<sup>2+</sup> signalling indicated that both pro- and anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues influence ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> stores under normal survival conditions.

On the other hand, once the pro-apoptotic BAX and BAK have been activated, they can target the ER and cause massive release of its  $Ca^{2+}$  content (75-77), suggesting a possible mechanism for the  $Ca^{2+}$  flux observed in apoptotic cells. Another explanation for the sustained  $Ca^{2+}$  efflux from the ER during apoptosis could be related to the discovery that cytochrome c binds to IP3R at the ER, blocking its closure triggered by high cytosolic  $Ca^{2+}$  concentration (78). The

authors of this study suggested that the initial release of a small amount of cytochrome c from the mitochondria could induce irreversible opening of the IP3 receptor channels. This would generate sustained oscillatory cytosolic  $Ca^{2+}$  acting as a positive feedback loop to cause more cytochrome c release.

#### Downstream of calcium signals

In addition to the already mentioned endonucleases and the PTP, several effectors could potentially contribute to the activation of the apoptotic cascade downstream of ER  $Ca^{2+}$  release (reviewed in (8, 68)). For example, the  $Ca^{2+}$ /calmodulin dependent protein phosphatase calcineurin has been shown to dephosphorylate the BH3-only BAD, leading to its translocation to the mitochondria and cytochrome c release. Another class of  $Ca^{2+}$ -dependent enzymes that could play a role in apoptosis are the calpain proteases. Calpains share some of their substrates with caspases and have been shown to activate caspase-12 following ER stress (79, 80). However, calpains have been implicated in cell survival as well.

More important than these Ca<sup>2+</sup>-activated signalling pathways might be the interplay between mitochondria and ER, which has been shown to play a crucial role during apoptosis. Extensive work on this subject has been carried by the groups of György Hajnoczky and Rosario Rizzuto (34, 71, 81-83). In intact cells, a portion of the mitochondrial network lies in close proximity to the ER and plays a crucial role in the IP3 driven calcium signals by taking up the released  $Ca^{2+}$ (84). This normally leads to an increase in energy production which is required to sustain growth and differentiation (21, 68). In a pro-apoptotic setting, this can however result in a transient PTP opening and cytochrome c release. As proapoptotic signals are likely to come from one region of the cell, they need to be relayed to the rest of the cell in order to induce rapid and complete caspase activation. Because of the nature of the apoptotic  $Ca^{2+}$  signals, propagating themselves in waves through the mitochondrial network, they are a likely candidate for spreading this signal through the cell by synchronizing cytochrome c release. The fact that two apoptosis-related proteins that can increase the permeability of the mitochondrial outer membrane, namely VDAC and tBID, can

potentiate these events (34, 81) further suggest a role for ER-mitochondria  $Ca^{2+}$  cross-talk during apoptosis.

#### Mitochondrial fission and fusion

#### Fission and apoptosis

In parallel, it was shown that ceramide causes release of ER  $Ca^{2+}$  which is taken up by the mitochondria, affecting their morphology (71). These events were shown to be required for ceramide-induced apoptosis as any condition that reduced mitochondrial  $Ca^{2+}$  uptake blocked the pro-apoptotic effects of ceramides. In fact, a role for  $Ca^{2+}$  in altering mitochondrial morphology has been known since 1980 (85), but it is not until the realization in 2001 that mitochondrial fission is involved in apoptosis induction (86) that things started to fall into place. Direct evidence for a link between  $Ca^{2+}$  signalling and mitochondrial fission came with the report that p20, the pro-apoptotic fragment of the ER protein BAP31, causes  $Ca^{2+}$ -induced mitochondrial fission. This sensitizes cells to further pro-apoptotic stimuli such as tBID (87).

So what is mitochondrial fission? Classical textbook images describe mitochondria as small cigar shaped organelles constituted of two membranes separated by a region c alled the inter-membrane space. The inner membrane is shown with many invaginations forming the cristae that is freely accessible to the inter-membrane space. More powerful imaging techniques revealed that this is likely to be somewhat of a misrepresentation for two reasons. First, the cristae is likely to constitute a compartment distinct from the inter-membrane space due to a very narrow space separating these two compartments (88). Second, immunofluorescences techniques and time-lapse microscopy have depicted mitochondria as organized in a highly interconnected and dynamic network shaped by numerous fission and fusion events (89, 90). This has direct consequences on mitochondrial function both in healthy cells and apoptosis. For example, Ca<sup>2+</sup> diffusion within the mitochondrial matrix is thought to be more efficient in tubules, which affect mitochondrial response to Ca<sup>2+</sup>. Another consequence of mitochondrial structure is on cytochrome c release. In intact cells,

most cytochrome c is in the cristae, preventing its release to the cytosol even if the OMM is p ermeabilized (74, 91). R emodelling of the cristae is thus r equired in order to allow diffusion of cytochrome c to the inter-membrane space where it can be released upon permeabilization of the OMM. tBID has been shown to cause such a cristae remodelling (63). As coordinated fission of both mitochondrial membranes is required for proper organelle function and that fission is required for c ytochrome r elease, c omponents of the fission machinery are also attractive candidates for cristae remodelling during apoptosis (92).

Physiologically, fission and fusion are important for DNA exchanges between mitochondria and r epartition of m itochondria a mong d aughter cells (89, 90). In apoptotic cells, the mitochondrial network is broken up in small round organelles, in a process termed mitochondrial fission (86).

#### The fission and fusion machineries

Components of the fission and fusion machineries have first been studied in yeast but many mammalian homologues have been identified in the last few years. Yeast DNM1, as well as its counterpart in other organisms such as human DRP1, are GTPases of the dynamin superfamily that play a key role in the fission process (89, 90, 93). Genetic deletion of DNM1 in yeast results in extremely interconnected and fused mitochondria, indicative of a lack of fission. A similar phenotype was observed in human cells using dominant negative DRP1 in which the GTPase activity was abolished by mutation of lysine 38. On the mitochondrial surface, these proteins are part of a larger complex involving at least two other proteins, yeast FIS1 and MDV1 (mammalian homologues are known only for FIS1) (89, 90, 93). FIS1 is an integral OMM protein that recruits DNM1 at mitochondria fission sites. MDV1 is likely to be an adaptor that bridges FIS1-DNM1 interactions. In addition to its interactions with the fission machinery, DNM1 can form homo-oligomers. As is the case with classical dynamins, this oligomerization might be important for the actual fission event.

The first fusion gene discovered was a *Drosophila melanogaster* protein termed fuzzy onion (fzo). FZO1 is a large transmembrane GTPase distinct from dynamins (89, 90, 93). The two mammalian homologues of FZO1 are mitofusin

(MFN)1 and 2. Knock-out of these proteins causes massive fragmentation of the mitochondrial network, indicative of an important role for these proteins in the fusion process (89, 90). As with fission proteins, MFN1 and MFN2 can form multiple homotypic and heterotypic interactions which differentially regulate their function. A second yeast fusion protein is UGO1 which spans the OMM with the N-terminus in the cytosol, but its role is still elusive (94). A third possible component of the fusion machinery is yeast MGM1 and its mammalian counterpart OPA1. OPA1 is localized in the intermembrane space, tightly associated to the IMM (89, 90, 95). However, OPA1 could play other roles such as regulating the IMM structure (90). Its downregulation using siRNA has been reported to cause drastic changes in mitochondrial morphology (95) and cristae structure (95, 96), as well as cytochrome c release and apoptosis (96). OPA1 could also be required to synchronize the fusion of both membranes. Other candidates for regulating IMM fusion are the MFNs which span the OMM twice with both ends facing the cytosol. Its short inter-membrane segment has been shown to be important for co-ordinated fusion of both membranes (89, 90). On the other hand, nothing is known on how division of the two membranes are coordinated during the fission process. This is however a very important question as fission and fusion of both membranes must be coordinated for proper mitochondrial function.

Other proteins could also modulate the activity of the fission and fusion machinery. One example, at least in cells undergoing apoptosis, is BAX/BAK. These two proteins have been found in clusters of several thousands of molecules on the surface of the mitochondria (97). Further work revealed that these foci corresponded with sites of DRP1 recruitment (98). In addition BAX was shown to colocalize with MFN2 (98). BAX can however be found at these sites even if DRP1 recruitment is inhibited using a dominant negative DRP1. Strikingly though, BAX could not induce cytochome c release in these conditions (86, 98). Together with experiments looking at Ca<sup>2+</sup> and fission, these results indicate a functional link between mitochondrial fission and apoptosis.

These are the major players involved in the induction of apoptosis but how are they activated in a physiological setting? Various pathways such as induction of the death receptors or ER stress response lead to activation of the apoptotic machinery. Deregulated induction of oncogenes will also induce an apoptotic response to prevent the generation of cancerous cells. One important mediator of oncogene-induced apoptosis is the p53 pathway.

#### The p53 network

The p53 tumour suppressor lies at the crossroads of multiple stress signals such as DNA damage, oncogene activation, hypoxia and ribonucleotide depletion (4, 5). Activation of p53 can lead to multiple outcomes: cell cycle arrest, DNA repair, senescence or apoptosis. It is still unclear however how the actual fate of the cell is decided, although integration of multiple death and survival signals is likely to play a key role. An indication of this is that tumour cells are more sensitive to p53-induced apoptosis than their normal counterpart. Anyhow, the pro-apoptotic function of p53 is thought to play a major role in its anti-tumour activity (4).



*Figure 1.5 The p53 Network.* Multiple signals feed into the core MDM2/p53 regulatory element through direct interactions and post-translationnal modifications, leading to p53 activation. While DNA damage activates the ATM and ATR kinases responsible for the phosphorylation of both MDM2 and p53, mitogenic signals such as activated oncogenes induce the activation of p19<sup>ARF</sup>. p19<sup>ARF</sup> directly binds to MDM2, inhibiting its function.

#### Activation of p53

p53 is a sequence-specific tetrameric transcription factor. It is normally found at low levels in cells due to its binding to MDM2, an E3 ubiquitin ligase, which triggers its export from the nucleus and degradation by the proteosome. Stabilisation and activation of its transcriptional activity can be achieved through different mechanisms depending on the stress signal (reviwed in (4, 99-101)). All these signals rely on extensive post-translational modification of p53 such as phosphorylation, acetylation or poly(ADP-ribosyl)ation. For example, DNA damage induced by ionizing radiation activates the PI3K-related kinase ATM (102, 103). ATM phosphorylates both p53 (on serine 15) and MDM2 (on serine 395) resulting in the disruption of the interaction of MDM2 and p53 and the stabilization of the latter in the nucleus (Figure 1.5). Another related kinase, ATR, plays a similar role in signalling UV-induced lesions. In addition, ATM and ATR activate CHK1 and CHK2, two kinases involved in G2 arrest but that also phosphorylate and activate p53 (103).

A second well defined pathway for p53 activation is the one triggered by activated oncogenes (Figure 1.5, Reviewed in (101, 102)). Oncogenes such as E1A or Myc induce the activation of p19<sup>ARF</sup> which binds to, and antagonizes the function of MDM2. E1A is an adenoviral protein that triggers cell cycle entry for the purpose of viral replication. It functions by inhibiting Rb which normally sequesters E2F transcription factors and prevents their activation. E2Fs induce the transcription of genes required to promote the S phase of the cell cycle. When expressed at high levels, E2Fs are also able to activate p19<sup>ARF</sup>. Abnormal entry in the cell cycle induced by activated oncogenes is therefore linked to the induction of p19<sup>ARF</sup> and p53-dependent apoptosis. However, normal E2F activation and cell cycle entry is not sufficient for sustained p19<sup>ARF</sup> (MDM2/p53 module is paramount in preventing tumour formation as it is inactivated in a wide variety of cancers.

#### Downstream effectors

p53-regulated activities	Target genes
Autoregulation	MDM2
Cell cycle and DNA repair	GADD45, p21
Apoptosis BCL-2 homologues	BAX, BAK Noxa, Puma, BIK
Other apoptotic inducers	p53AIP1, p53DINP1 PERP, PIDD, APAF1 Fas, Fas-L

Table 1.1 Regulation of death and survival pathways by p53 through transcriptional regulation of various genes. The table shows a partial selection of p53-induced genes (Adapted from (4)2}4) and references therein).

Once activated, p53 induces the transcription of a wide variety of genes involved in processes such as cell cycle arrest, DNA repair, apoptosis as well as autoregulatory genes (MDM2, which decreases p53 activation; see table 1.1)(4). Microarray analysis of p53-induced genes suggested that while some, such as the p21 cell cycle inhibitor, seem to be universally induced others may be more cell or stress specific (104, 105). Variation in the set of genes induced by p53 according to the cellular context could hold the key to understanding the various possible outcomes of p53 induction. For example, induction of p53AIP1 has been reported to occur in cells undergoing p53-dependent apoptosis but not during cell differential activation was cycle arrest (106). This associated with phosphorylation of serine 46 of p53 by a protein complex containing p53DINP1 (106, 107). As stated previously, signals feed on the p53 network at different levels, allowing the integration of multiple survival and apoptotic signals. It could therefore be hypothesised that the serine 56 phosphorylation represents such a pathway which activation would be required for p53 to induce the set of proteins responsible for apoptosis induction. However, a number of proteins with potent killing activities are activated irrespective of the cell fate, leaving the debate open. The presence of activated pro-apoptotic genes in surviving cells also suggests these apoptotic inducers might not be as potent killers when expressed at
endogenous levels than what is suggested by overexpression studies. p53-induced genes likely work as a cohort rather than individually to induce apoptosis.

In addition to its role as a transcriptional activator, p53 can repress genes such as anti-apoptotic BCL-2 (4). It has also been shown to be able to induce apoptosis independent of transcription. More specifically, p53 has been shown to induce caspase-8 independently of the death receptors (108) and to localize to mitochondria where it can perform some pro-apoptotic functions such as BAX activation (109, 110). The relevance of this transcription-independent pathway remains however unclear.

## Regulation of BCL-2 proteins by p53

A number of BCL-2 family proteins have been shown to be regulated by p53. Among these is the already mentioned downregulation of BCL-2. Pro-apoptotic BAX and BAK have both been shown to be upregulated by p53 (4, 111). As stated previously, BH3-only proteins seem to act at the core of the execution machinery as they are required for BAX/BAK activation. It is therefore not surprising that two BH3-only proteins, namely Noxa and Puma, have been shown to be upregulated by p53 (112-114). Subsequent knock-out experiments showed that both proteins were required for p53-induced apoptosis, at least in some models (115-119). Both Noxa and Puma are localized to mitochondria where they can induce c ytochrome c r elease and a poptosis u pon o verexpression (112-114). Together with the current knowledge on the BCL-2 family and the fact that BAX/BAK double knockout cells are resistant to p53 induced apoptosis, these results suggest that BCL-2 family members play an essential role in this apoptotic pathway.

### Thesis overview

Our lab is interested in the induction of apoptosis by activated oncogenes, namely the E1A viral oncogene. Microarray analysis showed that BIK, a BH3-only protein, is induced by E1A (59). BIK is the founding member of the BH3-only proteins and has been discovered by its ability to bind anti-apoptotic BCL-2 family members (120, 121). In addition to its BH3 domain, it contains a C- terminal transmembrane domain and two phosphorylation sites at serine 33 and 35 which might enhance its activity (122). BIK binds anti-apoptotic BCL-2 family members but not BAX and BAK (120, 121). The binding to anti-apoptotic BCL-2 proteins through it BH3 is required but not sufficient for its killing activity as aminoacids 122-130 have been reported to be also required, although their function is unknown (123).

Very little information on BIK, other than what was mentioned above, was known at the beginning of this work. Since E1A-induced apoptosis depends on p53 activation, I first set out to confirm that BIK is induced by p53 and started to characterize its activity. The first major surprise came with the realization that BIK is not localized at the mitochondria, as previously described for the other BH3-only proteins, but at the ER. At the time, very little was known about the link between ER and apoptosis. BCL-2 had been shown to localize to the ER in addition of mitochondria but the reason was still obscure.  $Ca^{2+}$  signals and the PTP were mostly associated with activities independent of BCL-2 family proteins. One of the only "ER-specific" apoptotic pathways known was that induced by ER stress. ER stress occurs when the capacity of the ER to process proteins in the secretory pathway is exceeded by the amount of protein going in the ER. It results in an increase in unfolded proteins which activates the unfolded protein response (UPR). The cell then shuts down protein synthesis and increases the amount of chaperones in the ER. An incapacity to regulate the problem triggers an apoptotic response that is dependent on the mitochondrial pathway. However, despite its presence at the ER, BIK is unlikely to play a role in this process, as it is not induced upon ER stress (Appendix 1).

The work presented here was thus designed with two goals. The first one was to confirm that BIK induces apoptosis from the ER. The second was to understand the functional role of BIK at the ER. BIK is the only BH3-only protein reported to act on the ER to induce apoptosis and thus its activity was quite puzzling. I first looked at the effect of BIK on mitochondrial morphology, but also looked at the relationship between BIK and BCL-2 at the ER since both proteins are normally found at this location. Therefore, my thesis is divided as follows:

In chapter 2, the ER location of BIK is documented. In addition, I performed *in vivo* and *in vitro* experiments indicating that BIK can induce mitochondriadependent apoptosis from its location at the ER.

In chapter 3, I describe how, through  $Ca^{2+}$ -induced mitochondrial fission, BIK can cooperate with Noxa, another p53-induced BH3-only protein, to induce rapid cytochrome c release and apoptosis.

In chapter 4, BIK-BCL-2 interactions at the ER are studied more closely, revealing that BIK can displace the interaction of BCL-2 with other proteins that are currently being identified.

In chapter 5, I discuss the potential roles of BIK at the ER and their functional significance in the course of apoptosis induction.

The appendix 1 present data supporting a role for the pathways induced by BIK at the ER in the context of p53-induced apoptosis.

## Chapter 2: BH-3 Only BIK Functions at the Endoplasmic Reticulum to Stimulate Cytochrome c Release from Mitochondria

The BH3-only protein BIK was identified as a pro-apoptotic molecule interacting with anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues. Nothing was known, however, about the regulation of its activity. We found that BIK is upregulated by the E1A oncogene (59) and by p53 (this chapter). Interestingly, while most BH3-only are thought to act directly at the mitochondria to induce cytochrome c release and apoptosis, I found that BIK localizes at the ER. I therefore set to show, through both *in vivo* experiments and *in vitro* reconstitution experiments, that BIK is primary working from the ER to induce mitochondria-dependent apoptosis.

## Summary

Stimulation of apoptosis by p53 is accompanied by induction of the BH-3 only pro-apoptotic member of the BCL-2 family, BIK, and ectopic expression of BIK in p53-null cells caused the release of cytochrome c from mitochondria and activation of caspases, dependent on a functional BH-3 domain. A significant fraction of BIK, which contains a predicted transmembrane segment at its COOHterminus, was found inserted in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) membrane, with the bulk of the protein facing the cytosol. Restriction of BIK to this membrane by replacing its transmembrane segment with the ER-selective membrane anchor of cytochrome  $b_5$  also retained the cytochrome c release and cell death inducing activity of BIK. Whereas induction of cell death by BIK was strongly inhibited by the caspase inhibitor zVAD-fmk, the inhibitor was without effect on the ability of BIK to stimulate egress of cytochrome c from mitochondria. This zVAD-fmk insensitive pathway for stimulating c ytochrome c release from m itochondria b y ER BIK was successfully reconstituted *in vitro*, and identified the requirement for components present in the light membrane (ER) and cytosol as necessary for this activity. Collectively, the results identify BIK as an initiator of cytochrome c release from mitochondria operating from a location at the ER.

## Introduction

Apoptosis is a highly regulated mechanism of cell death that is required for normal development and maintenance of tissue homeostasis in multicellular organisms. O ne of the key events in many types of apoptosis is the release of mitochondrial cytochrome c to the cytosol, along with other pro-apoptotic factors like Smac/Diablo and AIF (124, 125). Cytochrome c, in the presence of dATP/ATP, then triggers the formation of a complex containing procaspase-9 and APAF-1, which leads to activation of caspase-9. Caspase-9 is an initiator caspase that processes effector pro-caspases, resulting in a cascade of proteolytic events and apoptotic death (11).

Diverse upstream death signals appear to be coupled to downstream transformations in mitochondria through the activation of members of a sub-group of the BCL-2 family of proteins, which contain only one of the 4 domains that define BCL-2 proteins, the BH-3 domain (126). One or more of these BH-3 only proteins, including BID, BAD, BIM, Bmf, and others (40, 127), become activated in response to a death signal, which typically causes their translocation to The resulting organelle dysfunction and cytochrome c egress mitochondria. depend on a second pro-apoptotic subgroup of the BCL-2 family located in the mitochondrial outer membrane, the effector molecules BAX and BAK (45, 46). The third subgroup of the BCL-2 family is anti-apoptotic and in addition to the BH-1, -2, and -3 domains found in the pro-apoptotic effectors BAX and BAK, contains a BH-4 domain. When present in the mitochondrial outer membrane in excess, anti-apoptotic BCL-2 members, such as BCL-2 and BCL-X<sub>L</sub>, maintain organelle integrity even in the face of sustained death signalling (36, 40). Of note, however, these anti-apoptotic BCL-2 proteins are also found in association with endoplasmic reticulum  $(ER)^1$  and nuclear envelope (35).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Abbreviations used in this paper. Ad, adenoviral vector; BKA, Bongkrekic acid; ER, endoplasmic reticulum; HA, hemagglutinin; HM, heavy membrane; LM, light

Surveillance of genome integrity is tightly coupled to regulation of apoptosis, primarily through the activity of the p53 tumour suppressor protein. p53 is a transcription factor activated by DNA damage and the expression of certain oncogenes, resulting in either cell cycle arrest or apoptosis (128). While its cell cycle arrest function is well defined, the molecular basis for pro-apoptotic signalling b y p 53 is only now emerging. It appears to operate by inducing the production of a number of constitutively active pro-apoptotic proteins, each of which is able to independently trigger apoptosis (114, 129). Two of these, Noxa (114) and Puma (112, 113), have been identified as death-inducing BH-3 containing proteins that target and breach mitochondrial integrity. Moreover, the APAF-1/caspase-9 complex has been shown to be necessary for p53 to induce apoptosis, thus implicating cytochrome c release as an important step in the p53 apoptotic pathway (130).

The BH3-only BCL-2 homologue BIK (120, 121) is upregulated in p53-null H1299 cells infected with an adenovirus vector coding for wild-type p53. A significant fraction of cellular BIK localizes to ER membranes where it can induce cytochrome c release from mitochondria. Both *in vitro* reconstitution experiments and engineered targeting of BIK to ER *in vivo*, using the heterologous cytochrome  $b_5$  transmembrane domain, revealed that this process is independent of a direct interaction between BIK protein and mitochondria and does not d epend on BAX translocation/insertion in mitochondria. Collectively, our results suggest that BH3-only BIK is capable of initiating cytochrome c release from mitochondria and apoptosis from a location at the ER.

## **Experimental procedures**

## Cell culture and infection with adenovirus vectors

H1299 lung carcinoma cells and KB epithelial cells were cultured in  $\alpha$ -MEM supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated foetal bovine serum and 100 µg/ml streptomycin and penicillin. Cells were infected at 100 pfu/cell with adenovirus

membrane; PARP, poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase; PTP, permeability transition pore

vectors expressing either wild-type p53, wild-type BIK tagged with hemagglutinin (HA) epitope at the N-terminus, or a BH3 HA-BIK mutant in which leucine at position 61 was converted to glycine (L61G), as described (131, 132). Cells were collected in phosphate buffered saline (PBS) containing 1.3 mM sodium citrate and 0.6 mM EDTA, centrifuged at 1000 x g for 5 minutes and washed once in PBS. Cell viability was assessed by the ability to exclude trypan blue.

### Antibodies and immunoblots

The following antibodies were used: mouse anti-p53 and anti-cytochrome c (PharMingen), anti-PARP (C-II-10) (Biomol), and anti-HA (Babco); rabbit anti-BAX, rabbit anti-cytochrome c and goat anti-BIK (Santa Cruz Biotechnologies); rabbit anti-calnexin and rabbit anti-BiP (gift from J. Bergeron); mouse anti-actin (gift from P. Braun); and chicken antibodies against TOM20 (133) and BAP31 (134). For immunoblot analysis, equal amounts of protein were subjected to SDS-PAGE, transferred to nitrocellulose membranes and blotted with specific antibodies. Blots were incubated with horseradish peroxidase-conjugated secondary antibodies and visualized by enhanced chemiluminescence (NEN).

### Immmunofluorescence

Human KB epithelial cells (80%-90% confluent) were transfected with pcDNA3 vector encoding Flag-BIK or a BIK mutant in which the transmembrane domain (amino acids 135-160) has been replace by the transmembrane domain of rabbit cytochrome  $b_5$  (amino acids 107-134) (Flag-BIKb5TM). After 24 hours,  $1x10^4$  cells were centrifuged onto coverslips for 1 min at 2000 x g in a Cyto-Tek centrifuge (Sakura). The recovered cells were then fixed and analyzed by double-label immunofluorescence. Cells were visualized with a Zeiss 510 confocal microscope and images captured and overlaid with the accompanying software.

## Cell fractionation

H1299 cells (50% confluence) were either mock infected or infected with Ad vector for the indicated times, harvested, and suspended in HIM buffer (200 mM mannitol, 70 mM sucrose, 10 mM HEPES pH 7.4, 1 mM EGTA) (approx. 10<sup>8</sup> cells/ml). Cells were broken with 25 strokes in a motorized teflon-glass

homogenizer operating at 2000 RPM and the homogenate centrifuged at 1000 x g for 10 minutes to remove nuclei and cell debris (all subsequent steps were for 10 min). The supernatant was centrifuged at 9000 x g, the resulting pellet resuspended in 100  $\mu$ l HIM and recentrifuged at 9000 x g to give the heavy membrane (HM) fraction enriched in mitochondria. The supernatant from the first 9000 x g centrifugation, designated S9, was centrifuged at 170,000 x g to give the cytosolic supernatant (S100) and light membrane (LM) fractions. In certain instances, the HM and LM fractions were further processed by uniformly resuspending 10  $\mu$ g of the membrane protein in 150  $\mu$ l 0.1 M Na<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub>, pH 11.5, and incubating on ice for 30 min. Alkaline-insoluble membrane protein was then recovered by centrifugation for 10 min at 170,000 x g. Protein concentrations were determined using the Bio-Rad protein assay.

## In vitro cytochrome c release assay

S9 or S100 fractions (described above) were prepared from H1299 cells that were either mock infected (control) or infected with Ad HA-BIK for 14 hours in the presence of 50 µM zVAD-fmk, and designated the "donor fractions". HM on the other hand was prepared only from control H1299 cells (i.e., they lack BIK expression), resuspended at a concentration of 1  $\mu$ g protein/ $\mu$ l in cMRM (250 mM sucrose, 10 mM HEPES pH 7.5, 1 mM ATP, 5 mM sodium succinate, 0.08 mM ADP, 2 mM K<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub>), and designated the "acceptor fraction". Alternatively, S100 and HM from mouse liver mitochondria were prepared as described (50). To measure cytochrome c release from mitochondria, S9 fractions containing 35 µg protein in 12.5 µl HIM, or its S100 and LM derivatives, were mixed with 12.5 µl cMRM containing HM (12.5  $\mu$ g protein) and 50  $\mu$ M zVAD-fmk, and incubated at 37°C for 30 min. The reaction mixture was then centrifuged at 13,000 x g for 10 minutes and an aliquot of the supernatant subjected to SDS PAGE and immunoblotted with antibody against cytochrome c. For the assays using mouse liver mitochondria and suboptimal amounts pf S9, 15 µg of S9 and 30 µg of mouse S100 were used. Input of mitochondria and recovery of the organelle in the pellet was typically monitored by blotting with antibody against the human mitochondrial protein import receptor located in the outer membrane, TOM20.



Figure 2.1 Induction of apoptosis by p53 in p53-null H1299 cells. (A), Time course of cell death. Cells were infected with a control adenovirus vector (Ad LacZ) (filled squares) or Ad p53 in the presence (filled circles) or absence (open circles) of 50 µM zVAD-fmk, and cell viability measured as the % of cells (± standard deviations) that excluded trypan blue. Insert. At the indicated times, aliquots of whole cell lysates containing equivalent protein were subjected to SDS PAGE and immunoblotted with antibody against p53. (B), Cytochrome c release from mitochondria and caspase activation following p53 induction. Cells were treated with Ad p53 for 20 hours as indicated, fractionated into heavy membranes (HM, enriched in mitochondria) and S100 (cytosol), subjected to SDS PAGE, and blots probed with antibody against cytochrome c (Cyt c). For comparisons, the HM fractions were also probed with antibody against TOM20 and the cytosolic fractions with antibody against y-actin, which served as gel loading controls for the two fractions, respectively. Additionally, whole cell lysates were analyzed by immunnoblotting with antibody against PARP, with the full-length protein (116 kDa) and 89 kDa apoptotic fragment indicated. (C), Insertion of BAX into mitochondrial membrane. Cells were treated and fractionated as in B. Mitochondria were analyzed by immunnoblotting with antibodies against BAX and TOM20 either directly (-Alkali, lanes 1-4) or after extraction with 0.1 M Na<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub>, pH 11.5 (+ Alkali, lanes 5-8). (D), Induction of BIK by p53. As in A except that cell lysates were probed with antibodies against BIK and  $\gamma$ -actin (upper panel). In the lower panel, relative levels of p53 and BIK were determined following infection of cells with Ad p53 by quantifying immunoblot signals using a Power Macintosh 7200/120 and NIH Image v.1.61 image analysis software. Representative results are presented.

## Results

Delivery of an adenoviral vector expressing the wild-type p53 tumour suppressor protein (Ad p53) to the p53-null H1299 lung carcinoma cell line resulted in induction of p53 protein within 12 hours, followed by cell death that was partially inhibited by the general caspase inhibitor zVAD-fmk (Figure 2.1A). Cytochrome c was released from mitochondria and caspases were activated, as reflected by the cleavage of poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase (PARP) (Figure 2.1B). Although zVAD-fmk was able to completely block PARP cleavage, it did not have any effect on the release of cytochrome c, suggesting that the molecular events leading from p53 activation to cytochrome c release are not strongly dependent on zVAD-fmk-sensitive caspases. On the other h and, B CL-2 i nhibited b oth c ytochrome c release from mitochondria and PARP cleavage (Figure 2.1B).

The pro-apoptotic BCL-2 homologue BAX is typically found loosely associated with heavy membranes (HM) enriched in mitochondria, in addition to its cytosolic localization in untreated cells. Upon an apoptotic stimulus, however, it becomes integrated into the outer mitochondrial membrane and resistant to alkali extraction (54). As it was seen for cytochrome c release, acquisition of alkaline-resistance of BAX in response to Ad p53 was insensitive to zVAD-fmk but was inhibited by BCL-2 (Figure 2.1C).

In addition to the activation of BAX, p53 is believed to induce apoptosis by upregulating multiple pro-apoptotic proteins, including members of the BH3-only class of the BCL-2 family, such as Noxa (114) and Puma (112, 113). The BH3 only protein BIK (120, 121) is another potential p53 target as it was induced by the ectopic expression of p53 in H1299 cells, while being undetectable in control cells (Figure 2.1D). Induction of BIK by Ad p53 occurred before the cells showed overt signs of loss of viability (starting at 24 h), as assessed by the exclusion of trypan blue (Figure 2.1A and D), with the kinetics of BIK induction paralleling that of cytochrome c release and the acquisition of BAX alkaline resistance (Figure 1B and C and data not shown).

Figure 2.2 BIK induces BAX insertion into mitochondria. release of cylochrome c, and cell death in p53-null H1299 cells. (A), Time course of cell death. Cells were infected with Ad HA-BIK in the presence (Filled circles) or absence (open circles) of 50 µM zVAD-fmk, and cell viability measured as the % of cells (± standard deviations) that excluded trypan blue. Insert. At the indicated times, aliquots of whole cell lysates containing equivalent protein were subjected to SDS PAGE and immunoblotted with antibody against HA. (B), H1299 cells were mock-infected (CTRL) or infected with Ad HA-BIK for 12 h in the presence of 50 µM zVAD-fmk, and fractions corresponding to S100 (cytosol), HM (enriched in and alkalinemitochondria), extracted HM were prepared (see 1). Aliquots containing Fig. protein equivalent were antibody immunoblotted with against BAX. (C), H1299 cells were mock-infected (CTRL) or infected for 12 h with Ad HA-BIK or Ad HA-BIK(L61G) in the presence or absence of 50 μM zVAD-fmk. HM (enriched in mitochondria) and S9 (containing LM and cytosol) fractions were recovered and analyzed by immunoblotting with antibodies against cytochrome c (Cyt c), TOM20, and BAP31 as indicated. p20 BAP31 is the 20 kDa caspase cleavage product of BAP31 (28 kDa).



#### BIK induces cytochrome c release from mitochondria and caspase activation

In order to study directly BIK-induced apoptosis, an adenovirus expressing wildtype HA-tagged BIK was employed. Induction of BIK in p53-null H1299 c ells using this system resulted in cell killing that was inhibited by zVAD-fmk (Figure 2.2A), indicating the requirement for caspases. BIK also triggered the insertion of BAX into mitochondrial membrane (Figure 2.2B). This was accompanied by loss of cytochrome c from mitochondria within 14 hours of treatment and activation of caspases as judged by the cleavage of the caspase target BAP31 (134) (Fig. 2.2C). While zVAD-fmk prevented cell death (Figure 2.2A) and caspase cleavage of BAP31 (Figure 2.2C), it had little effect on membrane insertion of BAX and cytochrome c release from mitochondria, suggesting that, like p53, BIK-induced mitochondrial dysfunction is likely to be independent of zVAD-fmk-sensitive caspases. In addition, BIK activity required a functional BH3 domain, since a BIK mutant in which the conserved leucine 61 in the BH3 domain was mutated to a glycine (BIK(L61G)) did not cause cell death (not shown), cytochrome c release, or caspase cleavage of BAP31 (Figure 2.2C). Mutant BIK expression was higher that of wild-type BIK (not shown).

### A significant amount of BIK localizes to the ER

In order to study the cellular localization of BIK, KB epithelial cells were transiently transfected with Flag-tagged wild-type BIK and examined by immunofluorescence confocal microscopy. Flag-BIK showed extensive colocalization with the ER marker calnexin, and this reticular network mostly comprised regions within the cell that did not include the mitochondrial outer membrane marker TOM20 (representative images are shown in Figure 2.3A). Similarly, fractionation of H1299 cells infected with Ad HA-BIK revealed a codistribution of HA-BIK and calnexin in the light membrane (LM) fraction. HA-BIK was also recovered in the HM fraction containing mitochondria, as judged by the presence of TOM20, but this fraction also contained the ER protein calnexin (Figure 2.3B). Similar results were obtained with endogenous BIK following infection of H1299 cells with Ad p53 (data not shown). LM-associated BIK was resistant to alkali extraction but sensitive to proteinase K digestion (Figure 2.3C), suggesting that BIK is integrated in the ER membrane and facing the cytosolic side. As controls, transmembrane calnexin was sensitive to proteinase K (employing an antibody raised against its cytosolic tail) while the lumenal chaperone BiP was resistant, and only BiP was extracted by alkali (Figure 2.3C).

These experiments suggested that BIK might induce cytochrome c release and cell death from an ER location, although partial association of BIK with the mitochondria cannot be ruled out. Thus, to address the contribution of ER-



Figure 2.3 Presence of HA-BIK in the endoplasmic reticulum. (A), KB epithelial cells were transfected with plasmid expressing Flag-BIK and recovered on coverslips by centrifugation after 24 h. The cells were double stained with anti-Flag antibody (Alexa 594 [red]) and either anti-Calnexin (ER marker) or anti-TOM20 (mitochondrial outer membrane marker) antibodies (Alexa 488 [green]), and images of the same cell visualized in the red, green, or merged (yellow) channels. Representative images are shown. (B), Following infection of H1299 cells with Ad HA-BIK for 20 h, the indicated cell fractions were generated and either left untreated or subjected to alkali extraction. Aliquots from equivalent number of cells were analyzed by immunoblotting with antibody against HA, calnexin, and TOM20. (C), S9 extracts from Ad HA-BIK-infected H1299 cells were either left untreated, subjected to alkali extraction or to proteinase K for 30 min at 4%, after which LM were spun down at 170 000 x g for 10 minutes. The resulting pellets were analyzed by immunoblotting with antibodies against HA, calnexin and the ER lumenal chaperone BiP.

localized BIK to cytochrome c release and cell death more fully, we generated a mutant BIK in which its C-terminal transmembrane domain was replaced by the C-terminal transmembrane segment of cytochrome b5 (Flag-BIK-b5TM), a sequence previously shown to selectively target fusion proteins to the ER (135, 136). The intracellular localization of this mutant was first studied by immunofluorescence confocal microscopy following transient transfection into KB cells. As shown in the representative images in Figure 2.4A, Flag-BIK-b5TM strongly co-localized with ER calnexin. Like Flag-BIK, Flag-BIK-b5TM was able

to cause cytochrome c release from mitochondria in the presence of zVAD-fmk (Figure 2.4B). Both proteins also induced cell death, as measured by a luciferase reporter essay (Figure 2.4C) or by visual examination of cells co-transfected with vector expressing green fluorescent protein (not shown). That Flag-BIK-b5TM triggered cytochrome c release from mitochondria and cell death argues that BIK can function through its location in the ER.

# In vitro release of cytochrome c from mitochondria lacking BIK by LM containing HA-BIK

To establish that BIK present in the ER can indeed stimulate cytochrome c release from mitochondria, the system was reconstituted *in vitro* (Figure 2.5A). The assay comprised a donor and an acceptor fraction. The donor is a S9 extract from Ad HA-BIK-infected H1299 cells which contains LM and HA-BIK but that is free of mitochondria (as judged by the absence of TOM20) (Figure 2.5B). The acceptor fraction is a HM fraction from uninfected cells that is enriched in mitochondria but contains no HA-BIK (Figure 2.5B) n or endogenous BIK (Figure 2.1D). T o minimize the influence of caspases, zVAD-fmk was both provided to the cells during Ad HA-BIK infection and included in the *in vitro* assays. The influence of the S9 or its derived S100 and LM components on recipient HM was determined by incubating donor fractions with acceptor HM *in vitro* for 30 min at 37°C, recovering the HM by centrifugation at 13,000 x g, and measuring release of cytochrome c into the supernatant by immunoblotting. In all cases, equivalent amounts of S9 protein (35  $\mu$ g) were added to the reactions.

As shown in Figure 2.5C, donor S9 from Ad HA-BIK-infected cells, but not from control cells, induced the release of cytochrome c from mitochondria. This effect was dependent on the presence of the LM as their removal prevented cytochrome c release (Figure 2.5C, compare S100 and S9). Cytochrome c release that was induced by LM-associated HA-BIK was also dependent on a functional BH3 as the L61G mutant was inactive (Figure 2.5D). Of note, there was no detectable presence of HA-BIK recovered with the HM after incubation with donor HA-BIK S9 (Figure 2.5E) whereas most of the TOM20 was recovered in this fraction. This

indicates that stimulation of cytochrome c release from mitochondria by S9 HA-BIK did not occur because HA-BIK translocated from ER to mitochondria. Efficient cytochrome c release by Ad HA-BIK in vitro is blocked by mitochondrial BCL-2, and is independent of PTP,  $Ca^{2+}$  and  $Mg^{2+}$ 



Figure 2.4 Endoplasmic reticulum-targeted BIK causes cytochrome c release from mitochondria and cell death. (A), Cells were transfected with Flag-BIKb5TM and analyzed by immunofluorescence as in Fig. 3A. (B), Wild-type Flag-BIK and Flag-BIK-b5TM were transfected as in A and double stained with anti-Flag antibody (Alexa 594 [red]) and anti-cytochrome c antibody (Alexa 488 [green]). Cells were visualized in the red and green channels by fluorescence microscopy. Arrows, denote cells expressing Flag-BIK or Flag-BIK-b5TM. Representative images are shown. (C), H1299 cells were transfected with reporter plasmid expressing luciferase together with pcDNA3 vector alone or expressing either Flag-BIK or Flag-BIK-b5TM. After 24 h, cell lysates were prepared and luciferase activity determined on aliquots containing equivalent protein, and expressed relative to the maximum activity obtained. Shown are the results of 3 independent determinations  $\pm$  standard deviations.

Although BIK can interact with anti-apoptotic members of the BCL-2 family (120, 121), the *in vitro* reconstitution system afforded the opportunity to investigate the influence of BCL-2 operating downstream of BIK. This was addressed in the *in vitro* system by using HM from cells that over-express BCL-2 (131). As shown in Figure 2.6A, mitochondrial BCL-2 efficiently prevented cytochrome c release by HA-BIK S9. The influence of BCL-2 on the integrity of mitochondrial outer membrane and cytochrome c release has been suggested to be related to its effects on mitochondrial permeability transition pore (PTP) (20, 29). The involvement of PTP in the *in vitro* BIK-induced cytochrome c release was thus tested using the PTP inhibitor bongkrekic acid (BKA). As shown in Figure 2.6B, 100  $\mu$ M BKA did not block BIK-induced cytochrome c release but it inhibited cytochrome c release by a known PTP activator, Ca<sup>2+</sup>, indicating that the PTP does not play a major role in LM BIK-induced cytochrome c release.

ER membranes have been shown to influence mitochondria by controlling the intracellular stores of divalent cations, mainly  $Ca^{2+}$  (71). While a role of  $Ca^{2+}$  is unlikely in our *in vitro* system as 1 mM EGTA was present in the incubation buffer and  $Ca^{2+}$ -sensitive PTP does not appear to contribute to cytochrome c release (Figure 2.6B), other cations such as Mg<sup>2+</sup> could be important (137). However, 5 mM EDTA did not modulate the cytochrome c release activity of the HA-BIK S9 donor fraction (Figure 2.6A). Thus, the BIK-induced cytochrome c release pathway observed here is unlikely to be mediated by an effect on the levels of free  $Ca^{2+}$  or Mg<sup>2+</sup>.

## LM BIK-induced cytochrome c release requires the LM in addition to a cytosolic factor independent of BAX

Since infection of H1299 cells with Ad HA-BIK promotes BAX insertion into mitochondrial membrane (Figure 2.2B) and since regulated BAX insertion into mitochondrial membrane is a potential effector of BIK-induced cytochrome c release (45, 46), its role in the *in vitro* system was investigated. As shown in Figure 2.7A, S9 extract from Ad-HA-BIK infected cells but not from control cells caused BAX to become alkali resistant. As S9 Ad BIK contains very little BAX (Figure 2.7B, Input H1299 S9 Ad BIK), the origin of alkali resistant BAX is



Figure 2.5 Donor S9 HA-BIK stimulates BAX membrane insertion and mitochondrial release of cytochrome c in an acceptor HM fraction lacking BIK. (A) The assay scheme. Donor S9 fraction was prepared from H1299 cells infected with Ad HA-BIK for 12 hours in the presence of 50 µM zVAD-fmk. Centrifugation of S9 for 10 min at 170 000 x g yielded the S100 (supernatant) and LM (pellet) fractions. LM was resuspended in a volume of HIM buffer equal to that of S100. Acceptor HM (enriched in mitochondria) was prepared from uninfected H1299 cells. (B), Donor S9 and LM fractions and acceptor HM were probed with antibody against HA, Calnexin, and TOM20. (C) The indicated donor fractions were prepared from mock infected (CTRL) or Ad HA-BIK infected cells and incubated at 37?C for 30 min with (+) or without (-) acceptor HM in the presence of 50  $\mu$ M zVAD-fink. At the end of the incubation, reaction mixtures were centrifuged at 13,000 x g to yield supernatants and pellets, which were probed with antibodies against cytochrome c (supernatant) and TOM20 (pellet). (D) As in C except that donor fractions were prepared from cells infected with Ad vectors expressing either wt HA-BIK or mutant HA-BIK(L61G). (E) Donor S9 from Ad HA-BIK infected cells was combined with acceptor HM and 10% removed and dissolved in SDS sample buffer (input). The remainder was incubated for 0 or 30 min at 37° and the HM recovered. The resulting pellet and 10% input were immunoblotted with antibodies against HA and TOM20.

presumably that which is associated with the acceptor HM (see Figure 2.2B, lane 2). To better a ssess the c ontribution of B AX, therefore, w e p repared H M from BAX-null liver. Both BAX<sup>-/-</sup> and BAX<sup>+/-</sup> acceptor HM could support cytochrome c release by H1299 S9 Ad BIK (data not shown). In addition, when using limiting concentration of the donor S9 that marginally cause cytochrome c release by itself, cytochrome c release was achieved by adding S100 from either BAX<sup>+/-</sup> or BAX<sup>-/-</sup> mouse liver (Figure 2.7B), whereas the S100 on their own failed to induce cytochrome c release (data not shown). Under all conditions tested, there was no translocation of B AX t o m itochondria (Figure 2.7B). All t ogether, these results indicate that BIK requires the presence of a constitutive cytosolic component to induce cytochrome c release from mitochondria, which is not BAX.

Since the depletion of LM from H1299 S9 Ad BIK abrogated its capacity to induce cytochrome c release (Figure 2.5C), LM is also a required constituent. In contrast, LM on its own failed to induce cytochrome c release (Figure 2.7C). In addition, no cytochrome c release was observed when the donor S9 fraction was preincubated for 30 minutes at 37°C, after which the LM were spun down and the resulting supernatant was used as the donor in the cytochrome c release assay (Figure 2.7C), indicating that a sustained presence of the LM is required. Thus, a complex signalling pathway is initiated by BIK, requiring both LM and cytosolic constituents.

#### Discussion

Recent evidence suggests that BH-3 only BCL-2 homologues induce apoptosis by binding to mitochondria and causing cytochrome c release, dependent on the effector proteins BAX and BAK (45, 46). A number of these BH-3 only members, like BID and BAD, become activated in response to death signals through structural changes to pre-existing inactive conformers (36). In contrast, p53 stimulates the production of several constitutively active BH-3 only proteins, including BIK, Puma, and Noxa, each of which can autonomously induce mitochondrial dysfunction and cell death. While Noxa and Puma have been reported to influence mitochondrial integrity directly (112-114), we show here



Figure 2.6 LM-BIK-induced cytochrome c release in vitro is blocked by BCL-2 but is independent of the PTP. (A) Donor S9 HA-BIK does not stimulate mitochondrial release of cytochrome c in HM from H1299 cells over-expressing BCL-2. Donor fractions were prepared from Ad HA-BIK infected cells and incubated with acceptor HM obtained from H1299 cells either lacking or stably expressing ectopic BCL-2 (20), in the presence or absence of 5 mM EDTA. Reaction mixtures were then separated into pellet and supernatant and probed with antibody against TOM20 or cytochrome c, respectively. (B) The PTP inhibitor BKA does not inhibit LM-BIKinduced cytochrome c release. Donor HA-BIK S9 were incubated with acceptor HM in absence or presence of 100  $\mu$ M BKA and processed as in A. As a control, acceptor HM was incubated in presence of 200  $\mu$ M CaCl<sub>2</sub>, with or without BKA.

that BIK can stimulate mitochondrial release of cytochrome c from a location at the ER. This is the first demonstration of a canonical BH-3 only member of the BCL-2 family initiating an apoptotic signalling pathway from this organelle.

A significant proportion of both overexpressed and endogenous BIK was found to co-localize with the ER marker calnexin, both by immunofluorescence in KB epithelial cells and by biochemical fractionation in H1299 cells. Although a second pathway involving mitochondrial BIK cannot be excluded, results from both *in vitro* reconstitution and the demonstration that Flag-BIK-b5TM can induce cytochrome c release from mitochondria *in vivo* and cell death argues that ER-localized BIK is functional. Of note, however, we have found that APAF-1<sup>-/-</sup> cells are resistant to BIK-induced caspase activation and cell death but that BIK still induces cytochrome c release from their mitochondria (not shown). This result confirms that BIK operates upstream of cytochrome c release in an obligate Apaf-1-mediated death pathway, as previously suggested by the use of a caspase-9 dominant negative (138).

The relationship between induction of ER (LM)-localized BIK and release of cytochrome c from mitochondria was studied in an in vitro system in which a S9 fraction from Ad HA-BIK H1299 cells was incubated with an HM fraction from control cells lacking BIK. It can be concluded from these experiments that ERlocalized BIK triggers a cytochrome c releasing activity that is dependent on the BIK BH3 domain, as well as on the presence of both LM and cytosol. In this in vitro system, ER BIK did not dissociate from the LM to impose its activity by direct binding to mitochondria. In addition, cytochrome c release was not influenced by the PTP inhibitor BKA and was independent of BAX translocation/insertion into mitochondrial membrane. Although regulated targeting of BAX is one way in which mitochondrial dysfunction can be coupled to an upstream death signal, the lack of dependence may reflect the redundancy provided by the BAX homologue BAK, which is constitutively present in the mitochondrial outer membrane (45, 50). Collectively, however, our results suggest a complex pathway initiated by BIK, in which BIK regulates mitochondrial dysfunction through both ER and cytosolic factors independent of cytosolic BAX.

BIK was discovered through a search for proteins that interact with anti-apoptotic BCL-2 proteins and was subsequently shown to readily co-immunoprecipitate with BCL-2 and BCL- $X_L$  (120, 121, 123). These anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues have been shown to be associated with ER and nuclear membranes in addition to their mitochondrial location (35). The ratio of pro-apoptotic BIK and anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues in the ER, therefore, may influence the ER

pathway that regulates mitochondrial integrity. Although a pathway involving  $Ca^{2+}$  is an obvious candidate, neither this cation nor  $Mg^{2+}$  appears to be involved in the p athway d escribed h ere. O f p articular n ote, h owever, w e a lso found that excess BCL-2 in the acceptor HM blocked cytochrome c release after stimulation with S9 Ad BIK, indicating that BCL-2 can also function downstream on the BIK pathway.

Figure 2.7 LM-BIK-induced cytochrome c release requires a cytoso lic factor that ż independent BAX. of (A) Acceptor HM was incubated at 37% for 30 min with the indicated donor fractions, the HM recovered by centrifugation at the end of the incubation, subjected to alkaline extraction, and analyzed by immunoblotting with antibodies against HA, BAX, and TOM20. An aliquot of the input S9 Ad HA-BIK fraction was immunoblotted with anti-HA (lane 1). (B) Acceptor HM from BAX-- or BAX+- mouse liver were incubated with sub-optimal amounts of CTRL or BIK donor S9 in absence or presence of Mouse S100 BAX\*\* S100 prepared from either BAX<sup>+</sup> or BAX+1 mouse liver and processed as in Fig. 5. (C)Acceptor HM was incubated with the indicated donor fractions (lanes 1-3), the HM subsequently recovered by centrifugation, and resulting pellets and the probed supernatants with antibodies against TOM20 and cytochrome c, respectively. Alternatively, the donor fractions were first pre-incubated in the absence of HM for 30 min at 37°(lanes 4-6) and in the case of S9, the LM was or was not removed by centrifugation at 170,000 x g for 10 min. These pre-incubated donor fractions were then analyzed for their ability to release cytochrome c from acceptor HM as in lanes 1-3.



In conclusion, our data identifies BIK as initiating a pathway from its location in the ER that stimulates cytochrome c release from mitochondria and that would be activated upon the induction of BIK protein by p53. This p53 pathway is distinct from other p53-induced targets such as the mitochondrial BH3-only proteins Noxa and Puma, suggesting yet another level at which p53-dependent apoptosis is controlled.

## Acknowledgements

This work was supported by grants from National Cancer Institute of Canada and the Canadian Institute of Health Research. MG holds studentships from CIHR and the Fond pour la Recherche en Santé du Québec. JPM holds a studentship form CIHR. We are thankful to Richard Marcellus for the Ad HA-BIK vector constructs, to Ruth Slack for the BAX knockout animals and to John Bergeron and Peter Braun for providing antibodies.

## Chapter 3: Endoplasmic reticulum BIK initiates DRP1-dependent mitochondrial dynamics and cristae remodeling. cooperation with NOXA to stimulate cytochrome c release to the cytosol

At the time of publishing the discovery that BIK induces apoptosis from an ER location, very little was known on a poptotic p athways e manating from the ER. BIK thus provided a specific tool to assess the function of pro-apoptotic proteins at this location. As the ER is a major site for  $Ca^{2+}$  regulation and that  $Ca^{2+}$  plays a role in regulating cell death, I first looked at the effect of BIK induction on  $Ca^{2+}$  signals and their relationship with mitochondrial fission which was emerging as an important s tep in the induction of apoptosis. This Chapter thus examine the pro-apoptotic functions of BIK at the ER early after its induction.

## Abstract

BIK, a BH3-only member of the BCL-2 family, is induced by p53 and elicits proapoptotic stimuli from its location in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) membrane. Early effects of BIK include the release of  $Ca^{2+}$  from ER stores and DRP1mediated fission of mitochondria resulting from uptake of  $Ca^{2+}$  into the organelle, but little release of cytochrome c to the cytosol. These fragmented mitochondria are dynamic structures, undergoing repeated cycles of expansion and contraction. Additionally, the DRP1-dependent events are associated with remodeling of cristae and an expansion of the intermembrane compartment. Compared to mitochondria from unstimulated cells, mitochondria from BIK-stimulated cells exhibit enhanced release of cytochrome c when the outer membrane is physically breached with digitonin. Another p53-induced BH3-only protein, NOXA, does not cause mitochondrial fission or cytochrome c release. However, NOXA strongly c ooperates with B IK t o e licit c onformational c hanges in m itochondrial BAX, robust DRP1-dependent release of cytochrome c, and activation of caspases. We propose a model in which BIK initiates DRP1-dependent dynamic structural transformations in mitochondria and mobilization of internal cytochrome c stores, permitting cooperation with a stimulus provided by another BH3-only protein to induce rapid apoptotic cell death.

### Introduction

Elimination of cells that are either damaged or represent a potential threat to an organism, such as pre-cancerous cells, is achieved through a programmed form of cell death called apoptosis. In many cases, the apoptotic stress pathways in these cells are coupled to stimulation of an intermediate, p53. Elevated p53 then turns on a transcription program that activates numerous genes that encode proteins capable of inducing the apoptotic machinery (reviewed in 4). Among these gene products are regulators of the mitochondrial death pathway, including members of the pro-apoptotic BH3-only sub-group of the BCL-2 protein family and Apaf-1, a cytosolic adaptor protein that interacts with cytochrome c following its release from mitochondria, which in turn leads to recruitment and activation of caspase-9 (7). To date, four BH3-only proteins – NOXA (114, 118, 119), PUMA (112, 113, 116), BID (139), and BIK (59, 140) – are known to be induced in response to p53activation. BH3-only BCL-2 members have the potential to gain direct access to the core mitochondrial apoptosis machinery because, in their active conformation, they regulate the ability of the multi-BH domain members, BAX and BAK, to oligomerize in the mitochondrial outer membrane and release intermembrane proteins, including cytochrome c, to the cytosol (46, 50). Anti-apoptotic BCL-2 proteins, on the other hand, can form dimers with the activated conformers of proapoptotic members and block this progression of events at the mitochondrial surface (49, 62). These steps have all been reconstituted *in vitro* utilizing either isolated mitochondria (50) or proteoliposomes of defined composition (141), arguing that BCL-2 family proteins are responsible for executing and regulating the critical path leading to mitochondrial apoptosis. An important question, however, arises from the finding that p53 activates multiple BH3-only proteins, each of which has been shown on its own to be an initiator of mitochondrial apoptosis when expressed ectopically for sufficient periods of time in p53deficient cells (112-114, 120). The fact, however, that selective interference with any one of them retards p53-induced cell death (114, 116, 139) argues that these multiple regulators may reflect cooperation, rather than redundancy, in the pathways that control mitochondrial apoptosis in intact cells.

Convergence of cooperating pathways on mitochondria was first demonstrated by Youle and colleagues who found that recruitment and activation of dynaminrelated protein-1 (DRP1) at discrete sites on the mitochondrial tubular network in intact cells was requisite for egress of cytochrome c to the cytosol and apoptosis in intact cells (86). DRP1 is a GTPase that causes scission of the outer mitochondrial outer membrane, resulting in fission of the mitochondrial tubules into punctiform fragments (reviewed in (89, 90)). DRP1-mediated mitochondrial fission can be induced by the release of  $Ca^{2+}$  from endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stores, which in one case is initiated by caspase-8 cleavage of BAP31, an integral protein of the ER membrane (87). These calcium and DRP1-dependent events initiated by the p20 cleavage product of BAP31 cooperate with other caspase-8initiated p athways, n otably c onversion of B ID to i ts a ctive c onformer, t BID, to generate robust release of cytochrome c to the cytosol. The mechanism underlying the  $Ca^{2+}$  and DRP-1-dependent sensitization of mitochondria to direct pro-apoptotic insults, however, is poorly understood (92).

Given the probable universality of ER  $Ca^{2+}$  signaling during apoptosis (8, 68, 142), it is likely that such a 2-hit mechanism for mitochondrial apoptosis in intact cells extends to other death pathways, and involves regulators at the ER and mitochondria c ommensurate with the d eath stimulus in question. In the case of targets of p53 induction, we demonstrate here that  $Ca^{2+}$ -mediated fragmentation of mitochondria and remodeling of inner membrane cristae is initiated by BIK at the ER. Opening of cristae in response to BIK correlates with mobilization of intraorganellar cytochrome c stores, permitting BIK to cooperate with NOXA to stimulate mitochondrial BAX, cause cytochrome c release from the organelle, and activate effector caspases. The underlying structural changes in mitochondria that arise in response to BIK expression suggest a mechanism for sensitizing the organelle to apoptotic release of cytochrome c and induction of apoptosis.



Figure 3.1 BIK-induced apoptosis is dependent on the APAF-1 mitochondrial pathwap. (A) Schematic representation of the induction of apoptosis by ER-localized BIK. (B) APAF-1<sup>-/-</sup> cells were infected with Ad HA-BIK for 24 hours after which caspase activity was measured using DEVD-AMC. (C) Expression of HA-BCL-2b5 in stably transfected H1299 cells. 20  $\mu$ g whole cell lysate were resolved by SDS-PAGE and probed with BCL-2 and actin antibodies. (D) Specific interaction between BIK and BCL-2 at the ER. H1299 cells overexpressing HA-BCL-2b5 were infected with an adenovector expressing Flag-BIKb5 for 12 hours in presence of zVAD-fmk after which the cells were fractionated. The light membrane fraction containing ER was cross-linked with 0.5 mM BMH, BCL-2 was immunoprecipited using a BCL-2-specific antibody and the immunoprecipitate was resolved by SDS-PAGE. The presence of BIK was assessed using a BIK-specific antibody. (E) Overexpression of ER-targeted BCL-2 prevents time dependant activation of caspases by Ad HA-BIK. Cells were infected with Ad HA-BIK for the indicated times after which caspase activity was measured using the fluorescent substrate DEVD-AMC. Shown are the result of three independent determinations ± S.D. (F) Expression of BIK in Ad HA-BIK treated cells. Cells were treated as in E, proteins were resolved by SDS-PAGE and probed with antibodies against BIK and actin (as a loading control)

#### Materials and methods

#### Cell culture and infection with adenoviral vectors.

H1299 lung carcinoma cells were cultured in  $\alpha$ -minimal essential medium supplemented with 10 % heat-inactivated foetal bovine serum and 100 µg/ml streptomycin and penicillin. To generate the HA-BCL-2b5 cell lines, H1299 cells

were transfected with pcDNA 3 vector encoding HA-tagged BCL-2 mutant in which the transmembrane domain (amino acids 215-239) was replaced by the transmembrane domain of rabbit cytochrome  $b_5$  (amino acids 107-134). G418-resistant colonies were screened for the presence of HA-BCL-2b5. Cells were infected with adenoviral vectors as described (140) using 100 plaque-forming units/cell of virus. All infections were carried in the presence of 50  $\mu$ M zVAD-fmk, except for caspase activity measurements. Adenoviral vectors expressing ER-targeted Flag-BIKb5 (140), Human Noxa (114) and a mutant human Noxa in which the conserved leucine at position 29 in the BH3 domain was mutated to alanine were generated as described for wild-type BIK (59). Transfections were carried using Lipofectamine plus reagent<sup>TM</sup> (Gibco-BRL) using the previously described CFP, DRP1 and DRP1 K39E constructs (87). Caspase-3 activity essays were carried as previously described (87).

## Antibodies, immunoblots and immunofluorescence

The following antibodies were used: goat anti-BIK (Santa-Cruz, CA), Hamster anti-BCL-2 (Biomol), rabbit anti BAX N-terminal epitope (Upstate), mouse anticytochrome c (Pharmingen), mouse anti-actin (ICN), and rabbit anti TOM20 (140). For immunoblot analysis, indicated amount of proteins were subjected to SDS-PAGE, transferred to nitrocellulose membranes, and blotted with specific antibodies. Blots were incubated with hoseradish peroxidase-conjugated and visualized by enhanced chemiluminescence secondary antibodies (PerkinElmer Life Sciences). For immunofluorescence, cells were grown on coverslips and treated as indicated in the figure legends. Cells were then fixed and analyzed by double label immunofluorescence using AlexaFluor 488 and 594 secondary antibodies and visualized using a Zeiss 510 confocal microscope. Images were captured and overlaid with the accompanying software. For live imaging, Coverslips were mounted in an aluminum chamber in 20 mM Hepes buffered medium (pH 7,4) and live images were taken using an Olympus IX70 inverted microscope using a Polychrome IV monochrometer and an IMAGO CCD camera from TillPhotonics (GmBH). The cells were maintained at 37 degrees and images were taken every 2 seconds for 100 or 200 frames.



Figure 3.2 BIK induces changes in the morphology of mitochondria in absence of cytochrome c release. (A) Cytochrome c release in Ad HA-BIK-infected cells. Cells were treated with Ad HA-BIK for 12 hours in presence of zVAD-fink, double-stained with antibodies against mitochondrial TOM20 (Alexa-Fluor 488 (Green)) and cytochrome c (Alexa-Fluor 495 (red)) and examined by immunofluorescence. Representative images are shown. (B) Quantification of mitochondrial fission from the immunofluorescence shown in A. Shown are the result of three independent determinations  $\pm$  S.D. (C) Quantification of cytochrome c release from the immunofluorescence shown in A. Shown are the result of three independent determinations  $\pm$  S.D. (C) Quantification of three independent determinations  $\pm$  S.D. (C) Quantification of three independent determinations  $\pm$  S.D. (C) Quantification of three independent determinations  $\pm$  S.D.

## Digitonin treatments

H1299 cells were treated with Ad HA-BIK in the presence of 50  $\mu$ M zVAD-fmk for 10 hours. Mitochondria were isolated as described (140) and resuspended in HIM buffer (200 mM mannitol, 70 mM sucrose, 10 mM HEPES pH 7.4, 1 mM EGTA). Mitochondria (12.5  $\mu$ g protein) in 25  $\mu$ l HIM were incubated with the

indicated concentrations of digitonin for 5 min at 37°C after which mitochondria were isolated and analyzed for the presence of cytochrome c by western blot.

### Electron Microscopy

Cells were trypsinized, washed in PBS, fixed in 1.6% glutaraldehyde and centrifuged at 3000 x g for 15 minutes. Cell pellets were embedded in LR white (Marivac, Québec), and thin sections were cut with a Leica Ultracut E ultramicrotome and immunolabelled with polyclonal anti GFP antibodies (Clontech) and 10nm gold-labelled secondary antibodies (Jackson laboratories). Cells were then counterstained with lead citrate and uranyl acetate to reveal those transfected with DRP1(K38E)CFP. Digital images were taken using a JEOL 1230 TEM at 60 kV adapted with a 2K x 2K bottom mount CCD digital camera (Hamamatsu, Japan) and AMT software.

## Chemical cross-linking

H1299 cells overexpressing HA-BCL-2b5 were infected with Ad Flag-BIKb5 for 12 hours after which light membrane fraction (LM) was prepared as described (140) and resuspended in HIM buffer. 50  $\mu$ g proteins were cross-linked with the cysteine-specific cross-linking agent *bis*-maleimiidohexane (BMH) in 100  $\mu$ l HIM for 30 min after which they were centrifuged 10 min at 170,000 x g. The pellets were resuspended in 50 mM HEPES pH 7.5, 100 mM NaCl, 0.5 mM EDTA, 0.5 % Triton X-100, incubated overnight with anti-BCL-2 antibody after which the antibodies were precipitated using protein G sepharose.

## Ca<sup>2+</sup> measurements

Measurements of ER store  $Ca^{2+}$  were carried as described previously (87, 143). Briefly,  $2x10^6$  cells were resuspended in 200 µl  $Ca^{2+}$ -free buffer (20 mM HEPES pH 7.4, 143 mM NaCl, 6 mM KCl, 1 mM MgSO<sub>4</sub>, 0.1 % glucose, 0.1 % BSA, 250 µM Sulfipyrazone) and loaded with 3µM Fura-2 (Molecular Probes) in the presence of 0.04 % Pluronic a cid for 30 m in at 37°C. C ells were then w ashed once and resuspended in  $Ca^{2+}$ -free buffer.  $[Ca^{2+}]$  were determined with the 340 nm/380 nm exitation ratio at 510 nm emission wavelength using a LS 50B Perkin Elmer Luminescence Spectrophotometer. ER  $Ca^{2+}$  was determined as the difference in  $[Ca^{2+}]$  in the absence and presence of 2 µM Thapsigargin.



Figure 3.3 BIK induces DRP1-dependent mitochondrial fission that is dependent on  $Ca^{2+}$  signals. Cells were infected for 12 hours with Ad HA-BIK in presence of zVAD-fmk and in absence (A) or presence (B) of CFP-DRP1K38E. Mitochondria were visualized using pOCT-YFP. Bottom images are blown up from the box in the top images, the numbers indicating frame number (one frame taken each 2 sec). Representative images are shown. (C) Cells were infected for 12 hours with Ad HA-BIK in presence of zVAD-fmk, then loaded with the Ca<sup>2+</sup>-sensitive dye Fura-2. Intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> before and after addition of 2  $\mu$ M tapsigargin was measured with the 340 nm/380 nm excitation ratio at 510 nm emission wavelength. Results are expressed as the difference in the 510 nm ratio before and after addition of TG. Shown are the results of at least 5 independent determinations ± S.D. (D) The mitochondrial Ca<sup>2+</sup> uptake inhibitor RU360 prevents BIK-induced mitochondrial fission. H1299 cells were infected for 12 hours with either a control adenovector (Ad rtTA) or Ad HA-BIK in presence of zVAD-fmk and either the absence or the presence of 20  $\mu$ M RU360. Cells were fixed, stained with the mitochondrial marker TOM20 and the percentage of cells with mitochondrial fission was determined. Shown are the result of three independent experiments.

### Results

BH3-only BIK contains a hydrophobic transmembrane (TM) segment at its extreme C-terminus (120, 121). Upon induction of the endogenous protein in response to p53 stimulation or by expression from an ectopic BIK cDNA vector,

it is found primarily as an integral protein of the ER membrane (59, 140). Since BIK is a constitutively active BH3-only protein that is turned on by transcription of its gene, we created Adenovirus vectors to study the influence of this protein in isolation (59, 140). Substitution of the BIK TM with the ER-selective TM of cytochrome  $b_5$  (Flag-BIKb5) confirmed that BIK can induce apoptosis from this ER location, independently of a direct association with mitochondria ((140) (Figure 3.1A). Importantly, however, comparisons of Wt and *Apaf-1*-null mouse embryo fibroblasts (144) infected with Ad HA-BIK indicated that this ERinitiated pathway requires downstream activation of the mitochondrial pathway for caspase activation (Figure 3.1B) and apoptosis (not shown) (Figure 3.1A,B).

Initiation of cell death by BIK can be inhibited by over-expression of BCL-2 (59, 120). To address the inhibitory effect of ER-localized BCL-2 on BIK killing, we created human H1299 (p53-null) cells stably expressing HA-BCL-2 in which the TM was replaced with that of cytochrome b5 (Figure 3.1C) and its ER location confirmed by immunofluorescence microscopy (not shown). Light membranes (LM) enriched in ER but devoid of mitochondria (140) from these cells infected with A d F lag-BIKb5 were treated with the cysteine-specific cross-linking agent BMH in the absence of detergent, the membranes solubilized with detergent, and precipitated with antibody against BCL-2. SDS PAGE and immunoblotting of the precipitate with antibody against BIK revealed that BIK and BCL-2 at the ER membrane strongly interact (Figure 3.1D). The over-expressed HA-BCL-2b5 in these cells retarded caspase activation in response to Ad HA-BIK (Figure 3.1E). As previously documented, however, this inhibition of HA-BIK-induced caspase activity by BCL-2 also permitted a significant increase in levels of HA-BIK, which otherwise turns over during caspase-dependent cell death (Figure 3.1F, (59)).

## DRP1-mediated dynamic mitochondrial transformations is an early step in response to BIK

Previous observations (59, 140) showed that, given sufficient time, BIK induces a pathway initiated from the ER that ultimately leads to mitochondria-dependent caspase activation and apoptosis. Since BIK is normally induced as part of a



cohort of p53-responsive genes, however, we sought to investigate the early steps at the ER, and therefore focused at times soon after the appearance of BIK protein in Ad HA-BIK infected cells (10-12 h, Figure 3.1F). To avoid potential influences of downstream effector caspases, resulting in possible feedback amplification of responses to BIK, all subsequent experiments were carried out in the presence of the broad-spectrum caspase inhibitor zVAD-fmk (Figure 3.1A), which completely

Figure 3.4 BIK induces DRP1-dependent remodelling of the mitochondrial cristae. (A)-(F) Cells were either mock infected (A-B) or infected for 10 hours with Ad HA-BIK in presence of zVAD-fmk and in the absence (C-D) or presence of CFP-DRP1-K38E (E-F), fixed and mitochondria morphology was examined by electron microscopy. DRP1-K38E positive cells were determined by immuno-gold labelling of the cells with A GFP polyclonal antibody followed by gold labelled secondary antibody (G) BIK-treated cells are more sensitive to digitonin treatments. Cells were either mock infected or infected for 10 hours with Ad HA-BIK in presence of zVAD-fmk after which mitochondria were isolated and incubated with the indicated concentrations of digitonin. The amount of cytochrome c released from the mitochondria was determined by western blotting. Shown is the average of 3 independent determinations  $\pm$  S.D.



abrogated caspase-3-like (DEVDase) activity induced by BIK (data not shown; see also 140). As shown in Figure 3.2A, mitochondria that stained with an antibody against either outer membrane TOM20 or intermembrane cytochrome c were seen to undergo conversion from a tubular network to a fragmented pattern after infection with Ad HA-BIK. Quantification revealed that this fragmentation of the mitochondria occurred in about 40% of the cells by 12h infection, but less than 15% of the cells exhibited release of cytochrome c to the cytosol (Figure 3.2B,C). Of note, while numerous cells with fragmented mitochondria exhibited no cytochrome c release (Figure 3.2A), all cells that showed cytochrome c release to the cytosol also had fragmented mitochondria (data not shown), indicating that mitochondrial fragmentation preceded cytochrome c release.

Mitochondrial fission requires the activity of a dynamin related protein called DRP1 and mutation of its catalytic GTPase active site (K38E) has been shown to block mitochondrial fission and release of cytochrome c during apoptosis (86, 87). We thus used this dominant negative DRP1 mutant (DRP1-K38E) in combination with live cell imaging to assess further the nature of DRP1-mediated changes in mitochondria following infection of H1299 cells with Ad HA-BIK for 12 hours. Imaging of mitochondria in live cells was achieved by expressing a pOCT-YFP fusion protein, which is selectively targeted to the mitochondrial matrix. In response to B IK expression, the mitochondria e xhibited dramatic fragmentation

(Figure 3.3A) and, of note, these fragmented mitochondria underwent multiple cycles of stretching and contraction. These dynamics are evident in the lower panels of Figure 3.3A, which capture the image of several fragments over 125 photo frames taken at 30 frames per minute. In contrast, cells infected with Ad HA-BIK in the presence of CFP-DRP1-K38E retained the mitochondrial tubular network (Figure 3.3B) typical of control cells and the dynamic mitochondrial pulsations seen with BIK alone were not observed (Figure 3.3B, bottom panel).

## BIK-induced mitochondrial fission is mediated by $Ca^{2+}$ signals

In the Fas death pathway, cleavage of BAP31 at the ER by caspase-8 induces DRP1-mediated mitochondrial fission through a pathway involving release of ER  $Ca^{2+}$  and concomitant uptake of  $Ca^{2+}$  by mitochondria (87). Expression of HA-BIK in mouse cells deleted of Bap31 (145) caused activation of caspases (not shown) and, under the conditions employed here in human H1299 cells (i.e., inclusion of zVAD-fmk), did not result in BAP31 cleavage (140), arguing that the mitochondrial fission pathway stimulated by BIK does not involve BAP31. To examine the contribution of Ca<sup>2+</sup>, however, H1299 cells were infected with Ad HA-BIK for 12 hours in the presence of zVAD-fmk, and then loaded with the  $Ca^{2+}$ -sensitive dye Fura-2 to measure cytosolic  $Ca^{2+}$  levels. ER  $Ca^{2+}$  stores were measured as the difference in  $[Ca^{2+}]_{cvtosolic}$  before and after the addition of thapsigargin (TG), an inhibitor of the SERCA pump that rapidly depletes ER of  $Ca^{2+}$  (87, 143). Expression of HA-BIK resulted in a reduction of ER  $Ca^{2+}$  while the BH3 mutant HA-BIK(L61G), which was expressed at higher levels than wt BIK (see (59)), had a much reduced effect (Figure 3.3C). Cells treated with the control Ad vector, Ad rtTA, were similar to mock infected cells (data not shown). Cells expressing HA-BCL-2b5, on the other hand, had lower resting TG-sensitive ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> stores than control H1299 cells and these levels were not further reduced by expression of HA-BIK (Figure 3.3C). Ru360, an inhibitor of mitochondrial calcium uptake, was able to block mitochondrial fission induced by HA-BIK (Figure 3.3D). Moreover, Ru360 inhibited BIK-induced caspase (DEVDase) activation (data not shown), suggesting that the Ca<sup>2+</sup> component of the BIK

pathway is important for its ability to ultimately trigger mitochondrial apoptosis in intact cells.

## BIK induces DRP1-dependent remodelling of mitochondria cristae

Although DRP1-mediated transformations of mitochondria are required for cytochrome c release during apoptosis, the reason is poorly understood (86, 87, 92). It is known, however, that several apoptotic stimuli cause significant disruption of cristae junctions, resulting in expansion of the intermembrane space. As cristae are typically compact tubular structures whose narrow junctions seclude the majority cytochrome c from exposure to the intermembrane space, this increases the accessibility of cytochrome c to channels in the outer membrane (63).Given the dynamics of the mitochondrial fragments generated by BIK, however, one possibility is that these DRP1-mediated events are associated with remodelling of the inner membrane cristae.

In control H1299 cells, cristae are typically found as electron dense structure within mitochondria (Figure 3.4A), although some looser cristae can also be observed (Figure 3.4B). To examine the state of mitochondrial cristae in intact cells following infection with Ad BIK for 12 h, we employed transmission electron microscopy. BIK expression was associated with profound disruption of cristae junctions and expansion of the intermembrane space (seen as an electron transparent space in Figure 3.4C-D), suggesting that BIK signalling opens the cristae structure. Moreover, these changes induced by BIK were inhibited by CFP-DRP1-K38E. This inhibition ranged from almost complete (in which the morphology of mitochondria were indistinguishable from those in control cells, Figure 3.4F) to a partial inhibition, in which mitochondria exhibited evidence of expansion of the electron transparent intra-cristal compartment (Figure 3.4E). The variations of morphology observed within the DRP1(K38E) expressing, BIK induced cells was within the range observed in uninfected cells and likely represents different metabolic states.

To examine the possibility that BIK-induced remodelling of cristae was associated with mobilization of cytochrome c stores, mitochondria were isolated from control or BIK-stimulated cells and examined for their susceptibility to digitonin-mediated release of cytochrome c. Digitonin is a detergent that has been widely used for controlled permeabilization of the outer membrane (OM) of isolated mitochondria (63). Titration was conducted with a fixed concentration of mitochondria protein to select a concentration of digitonin that did not cause significant release of OM TOM20, which would indicate a removal of the OM itself. In multiple independent experiments, mitochondria from unstimulated cells released about 12% of total cytochrome c, consistent with estimates that about 10-15% of the cytochrome c content of mitochondria is located in the intermembrane space (63, 91). As showed in Figure 3.4G, digitonin released more cytochrome c released is consistent with about 35 % fission, assuming complete cytochrome c release in fragmented mitochondria and that 15 % of the cytochrome c was already released in cells, in line with the data presented in Figure 3.2. These results indicate that BIK expression in intact cells is in fact associated with mobilization of intraorganellar cytochrome c stores.



Figure 3.5 Noxa induces apoptosis only at late time points. (A) Induction of caspase activity after 48 hours infection with Ad Noxa. H1299 cells were infected with Ad Noxa or a control Ad vector (Ad Cre) for the indicated times after wich cells were collected ant analyzed for caspase-3-like activity using the fluorescent substrate DEVD-AMC. Shown is the results of 3 independent determinations  $\pm$  S.D. (B) Absence of cytochrome c release by human Noxa at early time points. H1299 cells were either mock infected or infected with Ad Noxa for 12 hours in presence of zVAD-fmk after which cells were fixed and stained for cytochrome c (red) and TOM20 (green). (C) Human Noxa does not induce Ca<sup>2+</sup> release from the ER on its own. ER-Ca<sup>2+</sup> content was determined as in figure 3 and the results were expressed as the difference in the 510 nm ratio before and after addition of TG. Shown are the results of at least 3 independent determinations  $\pm$  S.D.
### BIK and NOXA cooperate to release cytochrome c from mitochondria

As  $Ca^{2+}$ -induced mitochondrial fission has previously been associated with sensitization to other mitochondrial apoptotic stimuli (87), we wanted to determine if BIK could likewise cooperate with other p53-mediators of apoptosis to induce efficient cytochrome c release and caspase activation at early time points. To this end, we chose NOXA, another BH3-only protein that is induced by p 53 and has been shown to localize to mitochondria (114). Human NOXA (APR) is shorter than mouse NOXA and contains only one BH3 domain. Adenovectors expressing either the wild-type human NOXA or a mutant in which the conserved leucine at position 29 in the BH3 domain was changed to an alanine, NOXA(L29A), were generated. Infection of H1299 cells with Ad NOXA for 48 hours induced caspase activation (Figure 3.5A), but this was not observed at the early time point of 12 hours (Figure 3.4B, 3.5A). In addition, expression of human NOXA for 12 hours did not induce mitochondrial fission (data not shown) and did not affect the levels of ER Ca<sup>2+</sup>stores (Figure 3.5B). In contrast, after infection of H1299 cells with both Ad HA-BIK and Ad NOXA for 10 hours, there was a significant increase in both cytochrome c release to the cytosol and caspase activation, greater that the additive effects of the two proteins expressed individually (Figure 3.6A). On the other hand, infections with twice as much of either virus alone did not result in a similar increase in caspase activation (Figure 3.6B). BIK and NOXA, therefore, can cooperate to induce efficient cytochrome c release from mitochondria. Of note, the presence of NOXA did not further increase BIK-induced ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> release or mitochondrial fission (not shown). The synergy between BIK and NOXA was dependent on the presence of an intact BH3 domain in both proteins as either of the BH3 mutants, BIK(L61G) or NOXA(L29A), showed impaired cytochrome c release and caspase activation when co-expressed with its Wt partner (Figure 3.6A). Of note, no synergy was observed when NOXA was expressed with tBID (Figure 3.6C), a BH3-only protein that can promote both mobilization of intra-organelle stores of cytochrome c and its release from the organelle (46, 63).



Figure 3.6 BIK and NOXA can cooperate to induce cytochrome c release from mitochondria. (A) Cytochrome c release and caspase activation by BIK and Noxa. H1299 cells were infected for 10 hours with Ad HA-BIK and Ad Noxa or their respective BH3 mutants (100 pfu/cell each virus) in the presence of zVAD. Cells were then fixed and stained with antibodies against cytochrome c and TOM20. Cells that had their mitochondria fragmented were scored for cytochrome c release. Alternatively, 25  $\mu$ g lysate from cells treated in absence of zVAD-fink were used to measure caspase-3-like activity using the fluorometric substrate DEVD-AMC. Shown are the result of at least three independent experiments ± S.D. (B) H1299 cells were infected with either 100 or 200 pfu/cell and processed as in A for measuring caspase-3-like activity. (C) Cells were treated with Ad Noxa and Ad tBID and caspase-3-like activity was evaluated as in A. (D) H1299 cells were treated and fixed as in A after which they were stained with a N-terminal specific BAX antibody. Cells positive for activated BAX were scored. Shown is the result of 3 independent determinations ± S.D.

Cytochrome c release from mitochondria requires the activation of pro-apoptotic BAX and BAK at the mitochondrial surface (46, 47). As NOXA did not affect the  $Ca^{2+}$ -dependent fission pathway of BIK, we tested whether the increase in cytochrome c release in presence of NOXA correlated with the activation of BAX. BAX stimulation results in the exposure of an epitope at the N-terminus of the protein that can be detected by immunofluorescence using an epitope- specific antibody (55, 146). Cells infected with Ad HA-BIK and Ad NOXA either alone or in combination for 10 hours were fixed, stained with the N-terminal specific antibody and BAX positive cells were scored. As with cytochrome c release, BIK and NOXA had a synergistic effect on BAX activation (Figure 3.6D).



Figure 3.7 The cooperation between BIK and NOXA is dependent on mitochondrial fission. (A) DRP1 K38E prevents the induction of cytochrome c release by BIK and Noxa. H1299 cells were transfected with either CFP, CFP-DRP1 or CFP-DRP1 K38E and infected with Ad HA-BIK and Ad Noxa. Cells were fixed 10 hours post-infection and stained for cytochrome c. Result are expressed as the percent of CFP-positive cells with cytosolic cytochrome c. Shown are the results of three independent experiments  $\pm$  S.D. (B) DRP1 K38E does not prevent BAX activation. Cells were treated as in B and stained with the N-Terminal specific BAX antibody and scored for the presence of activated BAX. Shown are the results of three independent experiments  $\pm$  S.D.

#### Requirement of DRP1

Since B IK b ut not NOXA c an s timulate mitochondrial fission, we assessed the requirement of fission for the cooperative ability of BIK and NOXA to induce cytochrome c release from mitochondria. A s s hown in figure 3.7A, CFP-DRP1 K38E inhibited cytochrome c release to the cytosol induced by HA-BIK and NOXA, whereas CFP and CFP-DRP1 were without effect, indicating that the synergy between these two BH3-only proteins depends on the membrane-scission competent DRP1 enzyme. In contrast, the conformational change in BAX correlating with exposure of its N-terminus was not affected by CFP-DRP1 K38E (Figure 3.7B). This is in agreement with previous results (98) and suggests that

mitochondrial fission and BAX activation are two independent events that cooperate to induce cytochrome c release from the organelle.

# Discussion

Activation of p53 in response to cellular stress pathways results in the induction of multiple regulators of apoptosis (reviewed in (4)). The fact that several studies have reported that interference with a single entity among this cohort of regulators also interferes with the ability of p53 to induce apoptosis argues that several critical components may be co-operating to execute p53-mediated death in intact cells. And this appears to extend to the BH3-only family of BCL-2 regulators. For example, inhibition of p53-mediated apoptosis can be achieved by deletion of Bid in mouse embryo fibroblasts (139), by knock down of Noxa by anti-sense (114) and siRNA (118) approaches in cell lines, or by targeted deletion of Noxa (119) in mice or of PUMA in HTC116 cells (116). Similarly, knock down of p53induced BIK in H1299 cells by RNAi resulted in a strong inhibition of p53mediated release of Ca<sup>2+</sup> from ER, egress of cytochrome c to the cytosol, and activation of caspases (Appendix 1). Thus, in the present study we employed Ad vectors to study BIK in isolation and elucidated an arm of the p53 pro-apoptotic pathway that is initiated by BIK at the ER. BIK activates an ER-mitochondrial Ca<sup>2+</sup>-mediated pathway that causes DRP-1-dependent fission of mitochondria and cooperates with NOXA to elicit robust mitochondrial apoptosis.

BIK was discovered because of its interaction with cellular and viral homologues of anti-apoptoptic BCL-2 proteins (120, 121) and, as with other pro-apoptotic binding partners, its activity is strictly dependent on the ratio of BIK and BCL-2. Although much attention has been placed on the regulation of mitochondrial integrity by BCL-2 family proteins, it is now clear that this regulation also extends to the ER (8, 41, 68, 147), consistent with a critical role for the ER in supporting the mitochondrial death program. This is achieved at least in part by the influence of BCL-2 family proteins on ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> stores. BCL-2 itself is particularly enriched in the ER (148) and has been shown to decrease the Ca<sup>2+</sup> load of the ER, rendering cells more resistant to apoptosis (reviewed in (68)). Excess BCL-2 at the ER of H1299 cells likewise reduced ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> stores and BIK did not cause additional release to the cytosol (Figure 3.3A) correlating with a reduction in apoptosis (Figure 3.1E). Activation of pro-apoptotic BAX and BAK at mitochondria correlates with the formation of oligomeric structures with channel-like properties (50) and is required for cytochrome c release to the cytosol (46, 47). Recent evidence, however, has revealed that a small fraction of cellular BAX and BAK also resides at the ER membrane in unstimulated cells and contributes to ER calcium homeostasis (74). In contrast, when excess ER-restricted BAK (BAKb5) is delivered into doubly-deficient cells in the absence of excess BCL-2, it undergoes oligomerization and causes release of Ca<sup>2+</sup> from the organelle (75). Interestingly, expression of HA-BIK did result in the recruitment and o ligomerization of B AK into the ER membrane (Appendix 1), providing a possible explanation for ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> release induced by BIK.



Figure 3.8 Model for BIK action at the ER in the context of p53 activation.

DRP-1-mediated transformations of mitochondria are requisite for cytochrome c release to the cytosol in intact c ells (86). C  $a^{2+}$  signalling from the ER, and in particular its uptake by mitochondria, appears to provide a signal for early recruitment of DRP-1 to the mitochondrial surface during apoptosis (87, 89). Interestingly, a catalytic mutant of DRP1 inhibited mitochondrial release of cytochrome c induced by BIK and NOXA but did not interfere with the activating conformational change in BAX. DRP1-mediated fragmentation of mitochondria in response to BIK expression yields dynamic structures (Figur 3.3A) that likely

require coordinated reorganization of the inner membrane cristae (89). Opening of the cristae s tructure h as p roven n ecessary d uring a poptosis to provide a mobile pool of cytochrome c for BAX,BAK-dependent release of cytochrome c to the cytosol (63). Utilizing dominant-negative CYP-DRP1K38E, we showed here that DRP1-mediated changes in mitochondrial structure induced by BIK included cristae remodelling and that BIK expression was associated with mobilization of mitochondrial stores of cytochrome c. How DRP1, which acts at the surface of mitochondria, influences cristae remodelling, however, is not known. Cross-talk with a second dynamin GTPase, OPA1 is an attractive possibility since interference with OPA1 expression induces changes in the mitochondrial structure such as swelling and stretching (95) as well as cristae reorganization (95, 96) that are similar to what is observed during apoptosis.

In summary, our results suggest the model depicted in Fig. 8. In the pro-apoptotic mode, a B IK-regulated C  $a^{2+}$  c heckpoint induces DRP-1-mediated mitochondrial fission and cristae remodelling dependent on transmission of C $a^{2+}$  to mitochondria. The resulting opening of cristae mobilizes cytochrome c stores (63), and this conceivably could be aided by the dynamic stretching-contraction cycles that these fragments undergo. A second DRP1-independent event is caused by a combination of BIK and NOXA, resulting in activation of BAX, robust release of cytochrome c, and activation of caspases. This is in agreement with a recent report showing that Noxa does not kill on its own but can potentiate etoposide and UV-induced apoptosis (119). Interestingly, both these agents also induce BIK expression (Appendix 1). Altogether, these results emphasize how multiple p53-mediated pathways initiated by proteins such as the BH3-only BIK and NOXA might cooperate to induce mitochondrial apoptosis.

#### Acknowledgments

The authors wish to thank Peter Rippstein and Rodolfo Zunino for excellent technical help. This work was supported by operating grants from the National Cancer Institute of Canada and the Canadian Institutes of Health Research.

# Chapter 4: Interactions between BH3-Only BIK and BCL-2 at the Endoplasmic Reticulum Disrupts a BCL-2 Protein Complex.

Results presented in chapters 2 and 3 demonstrate a role for BIK at the ER in inducing both cytochrome c release and  $Ca^{2+}$ -dependent mitochondrial fission. However, the mechanism through which BIK induces these events remains unclear. S ince BIK was first characterized as a BCL-2-interacting protein (120, 121) and I demonstrated previously that BIK interacts directly with BCL-2 at the ER (Figure 3.1), I investigated the details of the interaction between BIK and BCL-2 at the ER as well as the functional consequences of this interaction.

## Summary

Induction of apoptosis is controlled by a family of proteins homologous to the BCL-2 proto-oncogene. While *C. elegans* CED-9 prevents apoptosis by binding to the caspase adaptor CED-4, their mammalian counterparts BCL-2 and APAF-1 respectively, do not interact. Rather, mammalian BCL-2 family proteins regulate the integrity of the outer mitochondrial membrane. In addition to their mitochondrial location, BCL-2 homologues are found in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) where they can regulate apoptosis. BIK is a BH3-only protein that, upon induction by p53, localizes to the ER where it interacts with BCL-2. In conditions where the amount of ER BCL-2 is not sufficient to prevent apoptosis induced by BIK, the latter can disrupt interactions between BCL-2 and BCL-2-associated proteins. This suggests a model for BIK activation at the ER that is reminiscent of the EGL-1/CED-9/CED-4 interactions in *C. elegans*.

# Introduction

Apoptosis is an evolutionarily conserved form of programmed cell death that is primordial for development and tissue homeostasis of multicellular organisms.

Studies in the nematode *C. elegans* revealed a conserved pathway for the initiation of cell death. In this organism, developmental apoptosis is induced upon the activation of the CED-3 protease by its adaptor protein CED-4. In living cells, CED-4 is kept inactive by CED-9. Upregulation of EGL-1 in dying cells results in its binding to CED-9, freeing CED-4 and inducing apoptosis (7, 58, 64).

Components of this pathway are conserved in mammalian systems. CED-3 is part of a family of cysteine proteases, termed caspases, which execute the cell through proteolysis of a specific set of substrates (7, 58). The only known mammalian CED-4 homologue is APAF-1 which binds to and activates caspase-9 in presence of cytochrome c and dATP(7, 58). CED-9 and EGL-1 are part of the BCL-2 family of apoptotic regulators which are characterized by the presence of at least one of the four BCL-2 Homology (BH)<sup>1</sup> domains (40, 58). CED-9 is the *C. elegans* orthologue of mammalian anti-apoptotic BCL-2 proteins, such as BCL-2 or BCL-X<sub>L</sub> and contains all four BH domains. BCL-2 has indeed been shown to complement CED-9 loss of function (149). EGL-1 is part of a second subgroup of BCL-2 homologues termed BH3-only proteins (40, 58). These proteins contain only the BH3 domain which is required for their pro-apoptotic activity. The BH3 domain forms an amphipathic helix that binds to a groove formed by the BH1-3 domains of anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues (43).

Mammalian systems contain some additional players. BAX and BAK represent a second c lass of p ro-apoptotic B CL-2 h omologues that h ave b een found only in mammalian cells. These proteins possess BH1-3 but lack the BH4 (7, 58). Gene deletion in mice revealed that these two proteins are required for apoptosis induction through their ability to induce the release of cytochrome c release from mitochondria (45, 46). Cytochrome c release is required for formation of an active APAF-1/caspase-9 complex and apoptosis induction. Interaction between APAF-1 and cytochrome c is mediated by WD-40 repeats, absent in CED-4 (58). In addition, APAF-1 does not bind to anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues (7, 58). The existence of a BCL-2-regulated mammalian CED-4 protein thus remains elusive.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Abbreviations used in this paper: BH, BCL-2 Homology; BMH, *bis*-maleimidohexane; ER, Endoplasmic Reticulum; HM, Heavy Membrane fraction; LM, Light Membrane fraction

Mammalian BCL-2 homologues are thought to play a major role at the mitochondria. However, members of the three classes of BCL-2 proteins are also found at the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) where they can regulate apoptotic cell death (41, 75, 140). BIK is a good example of an ER-localized human BH3-only protein that is induced by p53 (59, 140). BIK activates apoptosis through a mitochondrial pathway that is initiated from its location at the ER (140). We show here that BIK specifically interacts with BCL-2 at the ER and that the outcome of this interaction depends on the ratio of the two proteins. High levels of BIK result in the disruption of the interactions between BCL-2 and proteins normally associated to it, leading to apoptotic cell death in a manner reminiscent of CED-9/CED-4 interactions in *C. elegans*.

#### Materials and methods

#### Cell culture and infection with adenoviral vectors.

H1299 lung carcinoma cells were cultured in  $\alpha$ -minimal essential medium supplemented with 10 % heat-inactivated foetal bovine serum and 100 µg/ml streptomycin and penicillin. H1299 cell lines overexpressing HA-BCL-2b5 were generated as described (chapter 3). Clones that expressed low or high levels HA-BCL-2 were selected and verified for the proper ER targeting of BCL-2 by immunoflurescence. BCL-2ActA construct was kindly provided by D.W. Andrews (150) and stably transfected in H1299 cells as described for HA-BCL2b5. HA-BIK and HA-BIK(L61G) adenovirus were previously described (59, 140) Flag-BIKb5 adenoviral vector was generated as described (59) using a BIK construct in which the C-terminal transmembrane domain of BIK (amino acids 135-160) was changed for that of rabbit cytochrome b5 (amino acids 107-134) (140). Infections were carried as described (140) using 100 plaque-forming units/cell of virus in the presence of 50  $\mu$ M of the general caspase inhibitor zVAD-fmk, except when caspase activity was used as a readout. Caspase-3 activity essays were performed as previously described (87).

#### Antibodies, immunoblots and immunofluorescence

The following antibodies were used: goat anti-BIK, rabbit anti-BCL-X and mouse anti-MCL1 (Santa-Cruz, CA); Hamster anti-BCL-2 (Pharmingen); mouse anti-HA (Babco); rabbit anti-calnexin (gift from J. Bergeron); mouse anti-actin (ICN); rabbit anti TOM20 (140). For immunoblot analysis, indicated amounts of protein were subjected to SDS-PAGE, transferred to nitrocellulose membranes, and blotted with specific antibodies.

#### Chemical cross-linking

H1299 cells overexpressing HA-BCL-2b5 were infected with Ad Flag-BIKb5 for 12 hours after which the light membrane fraction (LM) was cross-linked using the cysteine-specific cross-linking agent *bis*-maleimidohexane (BMH) as described (chapter 3) Briefly, LM were prepared as described (140) and resuspended in HIM buffer (200 mM mannitol, 70 mM sucrose, 10 mM HEPES pH 7.4, 1 mM EGTA). 50 µg proteins were cross-linked with 0,1 mM BMH for 30 min at 25°C after which they were centrifuged 10 min at 170,000 x g. Pellets were analyzed for the presence of BIK and BCL-2 by western blot.

### **Results and discussion**

#### Subcellular localization of anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues

Anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues have been reported to be localized both at the mitochondria and at the ER (35, 41). Fractionation of H1299 cells revealed that different BCL-2 proteins are distributed preferentially in specific organelles (Figure 4.1A). BCL-2 itself is highly enriched in the light membrane (LM) fraction containing ER. On the other hand, BCL- $X_L$  and MCL-1 are present mostly in the heavy membrane (HM) fraction containing mitochondria. These results are consistent with previous results showing differences in subcellular localization of BCL-2 homologues and further suggest a specific role for each at different organelles (41).

The ER-localized BH3-only BIK was originally identified by its ability to bind anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues (120, 121). Overexpression studies indicated that BIK can interact with anti-apoptotic BCL-2 and BCL- $X_L$  but not pro-



Figure 4.1 BCL-2 in highly enriched in the endoplasmic reticulum. (A) Subcellular localization of anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues. H1299 cells were fractionated into cytosol (S100), heavy membrane (HM) containing mitochondria and light membrane (LM) containing ER. Purity of the fractions was confirmed using antibodies against TOM20 (mitochondria) and calnexin (ER). (B) Cross-linking of BCL-2 using the cysteine-specific BMH requires the presence of cysteine 129 (BCL-2(C129)). LM fractions were prepared from H1299 cells stably transfected with either HA-BCL-2(C129) or HA-BCL-2(R129) and cross-linked using BMH. Cross-linked products were then analyzed by western blotting using an antibody against BCL-2. (C) Schematic representation of BCL-2 and the location of C129, at the edge of the BH1-2 groove. BH domains are underline in the sequence. C129 is identified by an asterisk.

apoptotic BAX (120, 121). As *in vitro* and *in vivo* experiments indicated that BIK induces apoptosis from the ER (140) and BCL-2 is the predominant anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologue at this location in H1299 cells (Figure 4.1A), interactions between BIK and BCL-2 at the ER potentially represent an important mechanism for BIK action. In order to study more closely the interaction between BIK and BCL-2 at the ER and its functional significance, we took a cross-linking approach, using BMH as a cysteine-specific cross-linker. BCL-2 contains two cysteines, one in the transmembrane domain and the other buried in its structure. They are therefore not useful for cross-linking studies. However, reported protein sequences for BCL-2 count several polymorphic residues, among which is arginine 129 (R129). The sequence reported by the group of Stan Korsmeyer contains a cysteine at position 129 instead of the arginine (151). This cysteine is

located at the edge of the groove formed by the BH1-3 of BCL-2 and would therefore be accessible to cross-link proteins binding this groove, such as BH3only proteins (Figure 4.1C). Of note, since BCL-2(C129) has been used extensively to block apoptosis (59, 140), this mutation is unlikely to affect its antiapoptotic activity. While BCL-2(R129) could not be cross-linked using BMH, cross-linked products were readily detectable for BCL2(C129) (Figure 4.1B)

In order to study specifically BIK-BCL-2 interactions at the ER, we targeted BCL-2(C129) to the ER by replacing its C-terminal transmembrane domain by that of ER-localized cytochrome b5 (HA-BCL-2b5). Stable cell lines expressing different amounts of HA-BCL-2b5 were generated (Figure 4.2A) and proper intracellular localization verified by immunofluorescence (not shown). Cells expressing high amounts of HA-BCL-2b5 were resistant to Ad HA-BIK-induced caspase activation while low expressers were still sensitive (Figure 4.2B), suggesting that the ratio of BIK and BCL-2 at the ER dictates the apoptotic or survival response of the cells.

#### BIK disrupts the interaction between BCL-2 and its associated proteins

The light membrane fraction purified from H1299 cells is enriched in ER but does not contain mitochondria (140). Subsequent cross-linking experiments were thus conducted on LM fractions from control or Ad Flag-BIKb5-infected BCL-2b5 cells. Using this technique, we previously reported that BIK and BCL-2 specifically interact at the ER (chapter 3). We next set to study the consequences of this interaction on BCL-2.

The left panel of Figure 4.3A shows the cross-linking pattern of BCL-2 at the ER in control and BIK-treated cells. In control cells, specific cross-linked bands can be observed at molecular weights of 40 kDa, 55 kDa and 60 kDa (Figure 4.3A, asterisks). It should be noted that these cross-linked products are specific for the ER, as cross-linking of mitochondria containing BCL-2 targeted to this organelle using the transmembrane domain of ActA (BCL-2ActA) showed a different cross-linked pattern (Figure 4.3B). In addition, identical cross-linking patterns were observed using BCL-2b5 or wild-type BCL-2 isolated from LM (data not shown),

indicating that these cross-linked products are not the result of the addition of the cytochrome  $b_5$  tail.



Figure 4.2 Induction of apoptosis by BIK depends on the ratio of BIK to BCL-2 at the endoplasmic reticulum. (A) Generation of H1299 cells overexpressing BCL-2 at the ER. Cells were stably transfected with HA-BCL-2b5 and tested for HA-BCL-2b5 expression using an antibody against HA. Clones expressing either low or high amounts of the transgene were selected for subsequent experiments. (B) HA-BCL-2b5 clones were infected with Ad HA-BIK for the indicated times, after which caspase-3 activity was measured using the DEVD-AMC fluorogenic substrate. (C) Cells were treated as in B, 25  $\mu$ g proteins were resolved by SDS-PAGE and probed with antibodies against BCL-2, BIK and actin (as a loading control)

When HA-BCL-2b5 Low cells were infected with Ad HA-BIK, these cross-linked products disappeared and were replaced by bands co-migrating with BIK crosslinked products (Figure 4.3A, compare right and left panel), in accordance with a strong interaction between BIK and BCL-2. All experiments were carried out in presence of the general caspase inhibitor zVAD-fmk. Thus, the differences between control and BIK-infected cells are unlikely to represent caspase cleavage of the cross-linked products. BIK-induced apoptosis is dependent on its interaction with BCL-2 and both require the presence of an intact BH3 in BIK. Mutation of the conserved leucine in BIK BH3 domain (BIK(L61G)) prevents both its binding to BCL-2 and apoptosis induction. As shown in figure 4.3C, BIK(L61G) was also ineffective in displacing the BCL-2 cross-linked products. Of note, these cross-linked products are unlikely to represent BCL-2 dimers as BCL-2 does not normally form dimers (152). In addition, the size of the TAP-BCL-2 cross-linked products is inconsistent with a BCL-2 dimer (data not shown). These results indicate that direct interaction between BIK and BCL-2 disrupt the interaction between BCL-2 and proteins that are normally associated with it at the ER, interactions that likely represent important functions of BCL-2. Interestingly, the effect of BIK on BCL-2 cross-linked products was observed in BCL-2b5 low but not BCL-2b5 high clones (Figure 4.3D) and are thus dependent on the ratio of BIK to BCL-2 in a similar fashion than BIK-induced apoptosis.

# Conclusions

Our study of BCL-2-interacting proteins using BMH as a cross-linker revealed that, under normal conditions, at least a portion of BCL-2 is interacting with other proteins and is thus present in a protein complex rather than being monomeric. Similar results were also obtained using two-dimension native gels (M. Nguyen, M. Germain, GC Shore; unpublished). Furthermore, the interactions reported here are specific for the fraction of BCL-2 at the ER. Formation of distinct apoptosis induction pathways, such as the caspase-2 apoptosome, have been proposed to emanate from the ER. These results thus suggest a model in which BCL-2 prevents the activation of a CED-4-like molecule. Alternatively, this released



Figure 4.3 BIK disrupts the interaction between BCL-2 and its interacting partners. (A) Cells were mock- infected or infected with Ad Flag-BIKb5 for 12 hours after which LM were prepared and cross-linked using BMH. Cross-linked products were analyzed using antibodies for BIK and BCL-2. Asterisks denote the presence of the specific BCL-2 cross-linked products. (B) BCL-2-interacting proteins in the ER are different from those in the mitochondria. LM and HM fractions were prepared from HA-BCL-2b5 low and BCL-2ActA cells respectively. Each fraction was cross-linked withBMH and analyzed for the presence of BCL-2 cross-linked products using a BCL-2 specific antibody. Asterisks identify the cross-linked products as found in A. (C) Disruption of BCL-2 interactions by BIK requires an intact BH3 domain of BIK. Cells were either mock-infected or infected for 12 hours with Ad HA-BIK or Ad HA-BIK(L61G) and analyzed as in A. (D) The effect of BIK on BCL-2 interacting proteins depends on the ratio of BIK and BCL-2 at the ER. HA-BCL-2b5 low and HA-BCL-2b5 high cells were infected with Ad Flag-BIKb5 for 12 hours after which LM were prepared and analyzed as in A.

factor might be required for BAX and BAK activation or for the anti-apoptotic function of BCL-2. In either case, the results presented here suggest that one function of BIK is to disrupt the activity of BCL-2 at the ER. The identification of these proteins will thus provide u seful insights into the function of BCL-2 and BIK.

# **Chapter 5: General Discussion**

Since the discovery that cytochrome c plays an important role in the induction of apoptosis, great efforts have been made to unravel the molecular events associated with mitochondrial dysfunction during apoptosis. However, in recent years, the ER has started to attract attention, especially with the suggestion that  $Ca^{2+}$  signals are important for apoptosis progression (67, 68, 71, 74, 83, 147, 153, 154). Another element pointing to a role for the ER in apoptosis is the fact that BCL-2 family members have been found at this location (35, 41). Among these, BIK is the first BH3-only protein that has been shown to induce apoptosis from a location at the ER (Chapter 2). As BH3-only proteins are thought to ultimately be responsible for sensing cellular stresses and inducing subsequent apoptosis (40, 58, 126), this argues for a previously unrecognized fundamental role of BH3-only proteins, not only at the mitochondria, but also at the ER. That said, it should be noted that BIK is not induced by ER stress and is thus unlikely to sense ERrelated events to promote apoptosis (Appendix 1). Rather, the work presented here indicates that BIK, upon induction by p53, targets the ER to activate ERdependent apoptotic pathways that are necessary for mitochondria-dependent apoptosis. Indeed, p53-induced ER  $Ca^{2+}$  release and mitochondrial fission as well as subsequent BAX/BAK activation and cytochrome c release can all be blocked by preventing the induction of BIK using RNAi (appendix 1).

In this chapter, I will discuss ways in which BIK can influence ER-initiated apoptotic pathways and the implications in the context of p53. I would however like to begin by analyzing some characteristics of BCL-2 homologues.

# BCL-2 homologues: all are not born equal

#### Two classes of anti-apoptotic proteins

In chapter 3, I proposed a model in which following its induction by p53, BIKinduces  $Ca^{2+}$ -dependent mitochondrial fission that sensitizes mitochondria to other pro-apoptotic insults activating BAX/BAK. This allows multiple p53induced BH3-only proteins to cooperate in the induction of apoptosis. The cooperation between BIK and other p53-induced BH3-only proteins was demonstrated using Noxa. Independently of the mode of action of Noxa which will be discussed below, the fact that multiple BH3-only proteins can have synergistic effects implies that all BH3 are not born equal. BH3-only proteins are cell stress sentinels that relay different stimuli to the core death machinery. The fact that each pro-apoptotic signal activates only a subset of the BH3-only proteins led to the idea that their specificity arises from their responsiveness to specific stimuli (40). I will argue that, although this is likely to play a role, a good portion of the specificity of BH3-only proteins is likely to arise from the physical properties of their BH3 domain as well as distinct subcellular localization. Some examples of preferential binding of a BH3-only protein to an anti-apoptotic protein already exist: the BH3-only BAD binds more tightly to BCL-X<sub>L</sub> than to BCL-2 (155) while MCL-1 counters the activity of BIM but not BAD (156). The existence of activator and sensitizer BH3 domains (62) also suggests differences between BH3-only proteins.

	<u> </u>	ВНЗ	BH1 .
BCL-W	48	AGDEFETRFRR FSDLAAQLHV PGSAQQRF	TQVSDELFQ GGPNWGRLVAFFVFGAAL
BCL-X	93	<b>AGDEF</b> EL <b>RYRRAF</b> SD <b>L</b> TS <b>QL</b> H <b>IPGTAYQSF</b>	EQVVNELFRDGV.NWGRIVAFFSFGGAL
BCL-2	100	AGDDFSRRYRRDFAEMSS@LHLTPFTArgcF	ATVVEELFRDGV.NWGRIVAFFEFGGVM
MCL-1	216	VGDGVQRNHETAFQGMLRKLDIKNEDDVKSL	SRVMIHVFSDGVTNWGRIVILISFGAFV
BFL-1	40	VAFSVQKEVEKNLKSCLDNVNVVSVDTARTL	ENQVMEKEFEDGIINWGRIVTIFAFEGIL
		R100D(+7)	E129R(-2) R139D(+6)

Table 5.1 The BH1-3 binding pocket of anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues and interactions with BH3 helices. Interaction data is taken from the BCL- $X_L$ /BAK BH3 peptide structure (43). Residues in anti-apoptotic proteins are numbered according to the BCL- $X_L$  sequence while BH3 residues are numbered according to the conserved leucine (see table 5.2). Amino acids in bold are exposed at the surface of the groove. The sequences were aligned using the program Dialign2

As mentioned in the introduction, BH3 domains are amphipathic alpha helices that bind a groove formed by the BH1, BH2 and BH3 domains of anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues (44). Interactions between the two molecules are mediated by hydrophobic interactions which are well conserved between anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues (Table 5.1; black bold residues). On the other hand, charged residues on the BH3 helix stabilize the interactions between the two proteins and are likely to be important for the specificity of the interactions. In fact, the charged residues on both the BH3 helices (Table 5.2) and at the edge of the BH1-3 binding pocket of the anti-apoptotic proteins are poorly conserved compared to the hydrophobic residues (Table 5.1; coloured bold residues). Indeed, two groups of anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues can be discerned by looking at these charged residues. First, BCL-W, BCL-2 and BCL-X<sub>L</sub> have very similar charge distribution, with R100 and E129 (BCL-X<sub>L</sub> numbering) stabilize D(+7) and R(-2) of several BH3 helices (numbered relative to the conserved leucine, see Table 5.2). The second group is formed of MCL-1 and BFL-1, which differ from the first group for most exposed charges. Interestingly, both proteins show poor conservation of the BH4 domain despite their anti-apoptotic activity (see Figure 1.3). It is thus possible that MCL-1 and BFL-1 form a functionally distinct class of anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues that have their own preference for BH3-only proteins.

			-2		1			4	5	6	7	8				
BAD	Y	G	R	Е	Г	R	R	М	S	D	E	F	V	D	S	
BIM	Ι	A	Q	Е	L	R	R	I	G	D	E	F	N	А	Y	
BMF	Ι	A	R	Κ	ь	$\odot$	С	Ι	A	D	Q	F	Η	R	Г	
BID	I	A	R	Η	ь	А	Q	V	G	D	S	М	D	R	S	
BIK	$\mathbf{L}$	A	L	R	ь	А	С	Ι	G	D	Е	М	D	v	S	
NOXA	С	A	T	$\mathcal{Q}$	L	R	R	F	G	D	к	L	Ν	F	R	
PUMA	I	G	A	Q	Ŀ	R	R	М	A	D	D	$\mathbf{L}$	Ν	Α	Q	

Table 5.2 Sequences of BH3 domains from human BH3-only proteins. Sequences are numbered relative to the conserved leucine (L) required for BH3 function

MCL-1 has indeed been shown to act upstream of BCL- $X_L$  during UV-induced apoptosis (157). Following UV or  $\gamma$ -irradiation, MCL-1 levels are rapidly decreased. This was shown to be required for subsequent translocation of BCL- $X_L$  to the mitochondria and apoptosis induction. Further experiments suggested that MCL-1 degradation is required but not sufficient for apoptosis to occur and that downregulation of MCL-1 can sensitize cells to apoptosis.

#### The role of Noxa

The sensitization to apoptosis achieved by inhibition of MCL-1 is reminiscent of the pro-apoptotic activity of the p53-induced BH3-only Noxa. On its own, Noxa is a weak apoptotic inducer (Figure 3.5, (119)). However, it can cooperate with several p53-dependent pro-apoptotic insults (119) as well as p53-induced BIK (Chapter 3) to kill the cell. A ccording to the BH3 binding specificity based on

charges described above, Noxa should bind preferentially to the second class of anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues. This is suggested by the fact that of all the known BH3-only proteins, Noxa is the only one with a lysine at position +7 (Table 5.1) while only BFL-1 and MCL-1 have a BH1-3 groove that can accommodate this positive charge (Table 5.1). I would thus propose that, in the context of BIK induction, Noxa acts by relieving the inhibition caused by MCL-1, allowing BAX activation, cytochrome c release and subsequent caspase activation. As MCL-1 is mostly localized at the mitochondria (Figure 4.1A), this is also consistent with the absence of effect of Noxa on ER Ca<sup>2+</sup>.

# A matter of location

A second point to take into consideration when studying the specificity of interactions between BCL-2 family members is their subcellular distribution. Extensive differences exist in the organelle targeted by BCL-2 homologues, this being true for all classes of BCL-2 homologues (41). For example, BCL-2 localizes mainly to the ER while BCL-X<sub>L</sub> preferentially associates with mitochondria in H1299 cells (Figure 4.1A). Similarly, BIK localizes to the ER while most other BH3-only proteins mainly target mitochondria (40, 140). Since BIK and BCL-2 both localize to the ER at a greater extent than any other BCL-2 homologue, they are likely to be physiologically relevant binding partners, this being also supported by the cross-linking studies presented in chapter 4. As a consequence of both their binding specificities and subcellular localization, different BCL-2 homologues are likely to c arry different functions, such as ER  $Ca^{2+}$  regulation, cytochrome c release or sensitization to BAX/BAK activation.

# **Roles of BIK at the ER**

Using different approaches, I identified two distinct pathways activated by BIK at the ER: a  $Ca^{2+}$ -independent cytochrome c release activity (Chapter 2) and a  $Ca^{2+}$ -dependent mitochondrial rearrangement (Chapter 3). While the second is activated early following BIK induction and allows cooperation between BH3-only proteins, the first one likely reflects a late event that leads to BIK-induced apoptosis in the absence of other co-stimulators. Both pathways are influenced by

BCL-2 at the ER, the functional outcome being dependent on the ratio of BIK and BCL-2 at the ER surface.

#### The C. elegans connexion

The question thus arises of the role of this interaction in a cellular context. I would suggest that, under normal circumstances (i.e. physiological BCL-2 levels), one important role of BIK is to alter the function of BCL-2 at the ER. This is supported by several observations. First, studies in the BAX/BAK DKO mice indicated that BCL-2 acts upstream of BAX/BAK and that BCL-2 likely acts by blocking the action of these two proteins (45). Second, one of the functions of BCL-2 at the ER,  $Ca^{2+}$  regulation, is closely linked to the capacity of BCL-2 to bind BH3-only proteins. Indeed, mutations that abrogate this interaction also prevent lowering of ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> stores by BCL-2 (73). In addition, BH3 domains have only been reported to interact with BCL-2 homologues and this domain is required for the killing activity of BH3-only proteins. While these observations suggest the possibility that BH3-only proteins influence the function of BCL-2, a more direct evidence came from the fact that BIK can displace other proteins from BCL-2 in a fashion that correlates with its killing activity (Chapter 4). This is very similar to the displacement of CED4 from CED9 by the BH3-only EGL1 in C. elegans. It should also be noted that BCL-2 has the additional function of preventing oligomerization of activated BAK, activation that is achieved by a subset of BH3-only proteins, such as tBID, that bind preferentially BAX/BAK(49). On the other hand, the overepression of BCL-2 overcomes the killing activity of BIK (Figure 4.2). This suggests that there is a threshold level that BH3-only proteins need to reach before being able to block the function of anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues.

In this context, one function of BCL-2 at the ER could be to sequester proapoptotic molecules. This is suggested by the presence of BCL-2 associated proteins that are displaced by BIK. These BCL-2-sequestered proteins could either transmit the apoptotic signal to the mitochondria, by activating BAX/BAK for example, or act at the ER. In this case, one possibility is that BCL-2 associates with components of the Ca<sup>2+</sup> regulation machinery. BCL-2 has indeed been shown to interact with SERCA2 (158), although the functional consequence of this interaction has not been defined. Such interactions would provide a mechanistic basis for the regulation of ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> stores by BCL-2. Alternatively, BCL-2interacting proteins could represent APAF-1 homologues, initiating caspase activation at the ER. The initiator caspase activated in this complex would however need to be relatively insensitive to the general caspase inhibitor zVADfmk as BIK-induced cytochrome c release is not blocked by zVAD-fmk (Chapter 2). Caspase-2 would thus constitute a good candidate as it is poorly inhibited by zVAD-fmk and has been shown to be required for cytochrome c release following DNA damage (159). A second possible function of BCL-2 at the ER is related to ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> homeostasis. By lowering ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> content, BCL-2 decreases the amount of releasable Ca<sup>2+</sup>, thus blunting the apoptotic response (71). Overcoming the capacity of BIK by overexpressing BCL-2 has thus two potential effects: sequestering pro-apoptotic molecules and preventing BIK-induced release of ER Ca<sup>2+</sup>. As these two functions are closely linked, it is however difficult to discern the contribution of each. This likely extents to the pro-apoptotic function of BIK, as both release of BCL-2-interacting proteins and Ca<sup>2+</sup> release are dependent on an intact BH3 domain. This again suggests that the activity of BIK is dependent on the function of BCL-2 although the possibility that the BIK BH3 is required for some other function cannot be excluded at the moment.

# $A Ca^{2+} leak$

A likely explanation for the cytochrome c releasing activity of BIK is the liberation of pro-apoptotic proteins that are normally kept inactive by interacting with BCL-2 at the ER. However, the requirement for a cytosolic factor in addition to the LM suggest that BIK relies on both factors activated at the ER and factors released into the cytosol. BIK thus does not act through a simple linear pathway. This *in vitro* work relied on isolated mitochondria which, as they are no longer forming a tubular network, are likely to be more sensitive to cytochrome c release. As a consequence, isolated mitochondria might not require massive rearrangements as needed *in vivo*. The situation is thus likely to be more complex *in vivo* as the *in vitro* experiments did not allow a study of the role of  $Ca^{2+}$ 

mediated mitochondrial rearrangements caused by BIK. So how does BIK induce ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> release? A first possibility is that this is achieved through the modulation of the ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> regulation activity of BCL-2, as discussed above (73). A second possibility is that BIK induced ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> release through activation of BAX/BAK. This arises from the observation that BAX/BAK partially localize at the ER where they can induce Ca<sup>2+</sup> release (75-77). We observed that both BAX and BAK are recruited at the ER and activated following BIK induction (Appendix 1 and data not shown). It is thus possible that BIK-induced BAX/BAK activation at the ER causes Ca<sup>2+</sup> release. As BIK does not bind directly to BAX/BAK, this could be achieved through the liberation of BAX/BAK-activating protein by BCL-2 upon BIK binding.

# Controlling from distance: the role of Ca<sup>2+</sup>

The data presented in Chapter 3 indicates that ER  $Ca^{2+}$  signals generated by BIK are taken up by the mitochondria and activate DRP1-dependent changes in mitochondrial morphology. This sensitizes cells to other pro-apoptotic stimuli. As  $Ca^{2+}$  signals are normally associated with cell growth and division (e.g. IP3 signalling)(66), the question arises of how these signals could induce both death and survival responses. The interplay between ER and mitochondria is crucial for both survival and death  $Ca^{2+}$  responses (68, 71, 83, 84) and thus, both the strength and duration of this inter-organelle communication is likely to be important. For example, thapsigargin induces a slow ER  $Ca^{2+}$  release that does not immediately induce apoptosis (71, 87). Also, in normally growing cells, IP3 signalling induces a transient ER  $Ca^{2+}$  release.  $Ca^{2+}$  is pumped back into the ER by the SERCA pump following the end of the stimulus. In contrast, induction of BIK leads to an irreversible decrease of ER  $Ca^{2+}$  content (Figure 3.3). One possible explanation for this is that binding of released cytochrome c to the IP3 receptor blocks its  $Ca^{2+}$ -dependent closure (78).

# Reorganizing mitochondria: fission and cristae remodelling

Ca<sup>2+</sup> released from the ER is taken up by the mitochondria where, in an apoptotic context, it induces DRP1-dependent mitochondrial fission. Using a dominant

negative form of DRP1, we and other have shown that this DRP1-dependent fission is required for cytochrome c release during apoptosis (Figure 3.7, (86, 87)). Analysis of DRP1-dependent changes in mitochondrial morphology induced by BIK  $Ca^{2+}$  signals revealed highly dynamic pulsations of the fragmented mitochondria (Figure 3.3) along with opening of the cristae structure (Figure 3.4). Interestingly, cristae remodelling has previously been shown to be blocked by the PTP inhibitor CsA (63), linking it with  $Ca^{2+}$  signals. These results thus support the hypothesis that mitochondrial fission is required during apoptosis in order to mobilize cytochrome c stores for subsequent release by BAX/BAK.

As fission is dependent on the uptake of  $Ca^{2+}$  by mitochondria (Figure 3.3, (87)), the cytosolic DRP1 is likely to be activated through a signal coming from the mitochondrial matrix rather than the cytosol. One candidate for transmitting the Ca<sup>2+</sup> signals is a second dynamin related protein called OPA1. OPA1 is associated with the intermembrane side of the IMM (90, 95). Loss of the yeast homologue of OPA1, MGM1, results in fragmentation of the mitochondrial network and impaired fusion in a mating assay (Reviewed in (89, 90)), suggesting that it is a component of the fusion machinery. However, based on its submitochondrial localization and some genetic evidences, other functions have been suggested for OPA1 (reviewed in (90)). These functions include the regulation of IMM structure and coordination of fission/fusion events with the OMM (93). Indeed, downregulation of OPA1 results in early changes in the mitochondrial morphology (95) and alterations in the cristae structure similar to what is found during apoptosis (95, 96). Interestingly, overexpression of a GTPase-dead mutant of OPA1 (OPA1-K301E) resulted in enhanced cytochrome c release induced by BIK and Noxa (data not shown), suggesting that the inhibition of OPA1 might play a role in apoptosis. Thus, OPA1 is a likely candidate for relaying the Ca<sup>2+</sup> signals from the matrix to cytosolic DRP1, although it is likely not the only factor involved. In addition, such a role for OPA1 in sensing  $Ca^{2+}$  signals would imply that normal mitochondrial dynamics are also influenced by Ca<sup>2+</sup> signals. Indeed, IP3 signalling has been associated with sustained ATP production which is

dependent on rearrangements of the mitochondrial structure such as a 20-40% increase in mitochondria size (21).

#### A role for DRP1 in the function of BAX?

The electron microscopy data presented in Figure 3.4 indicates that DRP1-K38E prevents the dramatic modifications of the mitochondrial structure that occurs upon BIK induction but does not completely prevent cristae opening. In fact, partial cristae opening was also observed in control cells. This suggests that, while necessary, opening of the cristae might not be sufficient for cytochrome c release and points for a second role of DRP1 during apoptosis. As the dramatic alterations in cristae morphology induced by BIK are likely to be associated with the observed pulsations of the apoptotic mitochondrial fragments (Chapter 3), these dynamic movements could provide this second function for DRP1. It has been shown that, upon induction of apoptosis, BAX/BAK coalesces into foci that contain DRP1 and MFN2 on the mitochondrial surface, these foci being the sites for subsequent mitochondrial division (98). On the other hand, BAX/BAK can alter membrane curvature and form lipidic pores in lipid bilayers, two processes that have been linked to their ability to induce cytochrome c release (51-53). Given that BAX lipidic pores are similar to those found in membrane fusion events, it has been proposed that the fission and pore-forming activities of BAX might be linked (98). The dynamic nature of the mitochondrial fragments could thus provide a way to alter mitochondrial membrane curvature, helping BAX/BAK to release cytochrome c. It should be noted however, that while DRP1-dependent fission and BAX/BAK activation are linked mechanistically and temporally during apoptosis, they are separate processes (Figure 3.7)(87, 98).

The following model could thus be proposed.  $Ca^{2+}$  uptake by the mitochondria in a pro-apoptotic context recruits DRP1 to the mitochondrial surface through inhibition of OPA1, inducing rearrangement of both mitochondrial membranes and allowing BAX/BAK to induce cytochrome c release. Alteration in the mitochondria morphology would thus be required both for mobilization of cytochrome c and for its release. Since the PTP as well as VDAC regulate  $Ca^{2+}$ flux across both mitochondrial membranes and that BCL-2 homologues can regulate these pores, BCL-2 family members could act on the integrity of mitochondria by both regulating  $Ca^{2+}$ -dependent fission and BAX/BAK-dependent cytochrome c release. While being in good part speculative, this model provides useful hypotheses to be tested experimentally, thus allowing a better understanding of the mechanism of mitochondrial rearrangements during apoptosis.

#### Under control of p53

Altogether, the results presented here indicate that the BH3-only protein BIK, upon induction by p53, targets the ER to induce apoptosis. One pathway induced by BIK through  $Ca^{2+}$  signals induces DRP1-dependent changes in the mitochondrial morphology that sensitize them to other pro-apoptotic insults. BIK can regulate this ER pathways of apoptosis induction through its association with BCL-2 at the ER. Put in the context of p53 induction, these results suggest a model in which different p53-induced genes cooperate to induce apoptosis (Chapter3).

# A cohort of p53 targets

Several observations support a cooperation model rather that the induction of a super one-do-it-all protein for p53-induced apoptosis. For example, preventing the induction of most p53-induced proteins using antisense oligonucleotides, RNAi or gene deletion results in inhibition of p53-induced apoptosis (106, 114, 116, 117, 119, 129, 139). In addition, most pro-apoptotic p53 targets can be found in surviving cells undergoing cell cycle arrest, albeit not necessarily in the same cell. In fact, beside p21 which is required for p 53-induced c ell c ycle arrest, n o pro-apoptotic p53 target is consistently induced irrespective of the system studied (4). This is also in accordance with the idea that BH3 domains seem not to be all equivalent and each could potentially show different binding specificities for anti-apoptotic BCL-2 homologues. These various p53 effectors would thus act on several pathways leading to cell death. Various transcription-dependent and -independent pathways, including ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> signals (Chapter 3, Appendix 1) have indeed been shown to be important for p53-induced apoptosis. Along with the fact

that p53 targets vary greatly according to the cell type and apoptotic stimulus, the cooperation between these different pathways, including those activated by BIK and Noxa, suggest a great plasticity of p53 responses which is likely to be important for its tumour suppressor activity.

# A final word

In conclusion, the results presented here indicate that the ER plays an important role in the regulation of apoptotic processes. In fact, given the close physical and functional association between ER and mitochondria, this is likely to hold true for most apoptotic inducers. Known ER regulators of the apoptotic machinery are however scarce. A few candidates such as BAP31, Scotin (160) or RTNX (161) exist, but beside BAP31 which regulates  $Ca^{2+}$  signals (87) as well as activation of pro-caspase-8L (145), very little is known about their mode of action. The identification of the BH3-only protein BIK as a regulator of the ER arm of the apoptotic machinery thus provides a unique tool to study the relationship between ER and apoptosis.

# Appendix 1: Human endoplasmic reticulum BIK is required for p53-induced Ca<sup>2+</sup>-mediated mitochondrial fission signals and apoptosis.

I showed in Chapter 3 that BIK induces ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> release which, following its uptake by mitochondria, activates mitochondrial fission. This is linked to remodeling of the mitochondrial innermembrane cristae, providing a mechanism for the observed sensitization for cytochrome c release following fission. This was exemplified in Chapter 3 by the cooperation between two p53-induced BH3-only proteins, BIK and Noxa, in the induction of cytochrome c release from mitochondria and subsequent caspase-activation and cell death. Here, RNAi was used to prevent BIK accumulation following p53 induction to study the role of BIK in the context of p53. Most of this work was carried by Jaigi Mathai and is included here for completeness. It also provide a nice validation of the work presented in Chapter 3.

# Abstract

p53 mediates apoptosis in part through changes in gene expression and induction of many pro-apoptotic proteins. These include the BH3-only BCL-2 family members PUMA, NOXA, BID and human BIK. BIK is highly concentrated at the endoplasmic reticulum (ER), where it initiates release of ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> stores. Despite its function at the ER, BIK expression is not induced by ER stress signals but rather responds to stimuli dependent on p53, including oncogenic (E1A) and genotoxic (radiation; doxorubicin) stress. This is in contrast to the murine ortholog, BLK, which does not respond to these stimuli. Employing siRNA knock downs, we demonstrate that p53-induced release of ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> and mitochondrial apoptosis in human epithelial cells requires BIK, and that a Ca<sup>2+</sup> target, DRP1, is necessary for p53-induced mitochondrial fission and release of cytochrome c to the cytosol. Recently a role for BAX and BAK at the ER has been determined and involves regulation of ER  $Ca^{2+}$  homeostasis. Of note, p53 stimulates recruitment of BAK to the ER, and both its recruitment and assembly into higher order structures is inhibited by BIK siRNA. Human BIK, therefore, modulates ER pathways that support p53-mediated mitochondrial apoptosis.

#### Introduction

p53 is an important regulator of cell cycle progression and, in response to severe cell stress arising from oncogenic stimuli or genotoxic damage, p53 can also trigger cells to undergo self-elimination by apoptosis (5, 99, 100). Activation of the apoptotic program by p53 is complex and involves both transcriptional and non-transcriptional pathways (110, 162-164). Numerous p53-reponsive genes encoding pro-apoptotic proteins have been identified and in many cases these gene products, when expressed individually for sufficient periods of time, activate the apoptosis machinery. It is noteworthy that among the gene products responsive to p53 are a number of pro-apoptotic BH3-only members of the BCL-2 family, including NOXA (114, 118), PUMA (112, 113), human BIK (59, 140, 165), and BID (139). Since BH3-only proteins typically couple upstream stress stimuli to activation of the mitochondrial apoptosis pathway (166-168), these proteins likely represent important components of the apoptotic response to p53. Despite the multiple pro-apoptotic gene products that arise in response to p53, deletion of individual genes can each result in strong inhibition of p53-mediated cell death. Examples include PUMA, NOXA, and BID (115, 117, 119, 129, 139). Although one explanation might relate to the essential role of these individual proteins in cell-type or stress-type pathways activated by p53, another possibility is that p53 elicits more than one critical pro-apoptotic pathway, which must cooperate to result in a robust apoptotic outcome.

Utilizing a DNA micro-array analysis of cellular genes that are stimulated by the oncogenic E1A protein of Adenovirus, we recently identified BH3-only BIK as a strong responder in human KB epithelial cells. E1A is a potent inducer of both BIK protein and apoptosis, dependent on its ability to upregulate the levels of p53 (59). Moreover, expression of p53 in p53-null H1299 cells also induced BIK

mRNA and protein with kinetics very similar to the induction of p21<sup>WAF1</sup>, indicating that induction of BIK expression is a rapid response to p53-mediated stress. The murine orthologue, BLK, is largely restricted to hematopoietic and endothelial cells and is not induced by genotoxic stress. Moreover gene deletion had little if any effect on the sensitivity of murine cells to genotoxic stress and animals developed normally (169). In contrast to most BH3-only proteins in mouse and man, which exhibit a high degree of amino acid sequence identity (166, 170), however, the human and mouse orthologues of BIK are only 42.5% identical, despite having very similar gene structures (171, 172). Consistent with the findings reported by Coultas et al. (169), we have found no evidence that Blk mRNA or protein is induced by either genotoxic stress or p53 expression in a variety of mouse cell lines or primary cell cultures (unpublished). Remarkably therefore, murine BLK and human BIK respond differently to stress stimuli. Consistent with the findings that human BIK may contribute to p53-mediated tumor suppression, there is reported evidence that mutation of the BIK gene is a frequent feature of B-cell lymphomas (173) and the chromatin locus 22q13.3, which contains Bik, exhibits deletions in human breast and colorectal cancers (174). To better understand the contribution of BIK to p53-mediated apoptosis in human epithelial cells, therefore, we utilized BIK RNA interference.

BIK contains a single transmembrane segment at its extreme C-terminus but, of note, in c ontrast to most BH3-only proteins, which target mitochondria, BIK is integrated almost exclusively in the membrane of the endoplasmic reticulum  $(ER)^1$  (59, 140). A lthough o ther m embers of the BCL-2 family, including anti-apoptotic BCL-2 itself and the multi-domain BAX and BAK pro-apoptotic effector molecules, also target the ER (reviewed in (41)), the role of the ER in supporting efficient mitochondrial apoptosis is only now beginning to emerge (142, 175, 176). In the Fas pathway, for example, caspase-8 is activated as a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Abbreviations: ER, endoplasmic reticulum; siRNA, small interfering ribonucleic acid; HA, hemagglutinin; LM, light membrane; HM, heavy membrane; rtTa, reverse tet transactivating protein; BMH, bismaleimidohexane.

proximal event (173), resulting in early cleavage and mitochondrial targeting of cytoplasmic BH3-only BID (39, 177). Simultaneously, cleavage of the resident integral protein of the ER, BAP31, takes place, generating a pro-apoptotic p20BAP31 fragment that remains anchored in the ER membrane (87, 134, 146, 178). p20 causes an early release of ER  $Ca^{2+}$  stores and concomitant uptake of Ca<sup>2+</sup> by mitochondria, which triggers the recruitment of a dynamin-related GTPase, DRP1, to the organelle surface followed by mitochondrial fission (87). DRP1 is responsible for scission of the outer membrane during mitochondrial fission, a process that converts the tubular "worm-like" network of steady state mitochondria i nto p unctiform fragments (179, 180). Mitochondrial fission is an early event in several apoptotic pathways (86) and in these pathways appears to be necessary for effective egress of cytochrome c from the organelle to the cytosol (86, 87). Cytoplasmic cytochrome c in turn becomes a critical constituent of the apoptosome, which processes and activates effector procaspases (14, 181). The contribution of DRP1-mediated events, including organelle fission, to the cytochrome c release pathway, however, remains to be determined. Intraorganellar stores of cytochrome c are normally retained within enclosed inner membrane cristae and must be first mobilized by a process involving cristae remodelling, making the protein available to be passed out of the organelle by the action of BAX or BAK (63). Several authors have suggested that DRP1 might initiate this response (87, 90, 168). If so it would provide a strong rationale for stimulating  $Ca^{2+}$  release from the ER as an early step during apoptosis, especially in cases where pathways that directly target mitochondrial apoptosis might be suboptimal. Here we demonstrate that BIK is required for such an ER pathway during p53-mediated apoptosis in human epithelial cells.

# Results

### BIK expression is regulated by p53 but not by ER stress.

The E1A oncoprotein stimulates p19ARF-mediated relief from turnover of p53 by MDM-2, which in turn results in the stabilization and upregulation of p53 protein



Figure A1 Induction of BIK mRNA and protein expression. A) BIK is induced by the oncogene E1A. H1299 lung carcinoma and KB oral epithelial cell lines stably expressing or not expressing HA-BCL-2 were infected for the indicated periods of time with either Ad p53 or Ad E1A vectors. Expression of the indicated genes was determined by northern blot analysis using corresponding cDNA probes (see materials and methods). The bands corresponding to 26S and 18S ribosomal RNA are indicated and provide gel loading controls. B) Activation of endogenous p53 results in BIK expression. KB cell lines expressing HA-BCL-2 were exposed to 25 Grays of gamma-radiation or treated with 0.4  $\mu$ g/ml of doxorubicin. Cells were harvested at the indicated times, and BIK expression analyzed by western blot. C) ER stress does not induce BIK expression. Protein levels of BiP, BIK and actin from H1299 cells lines stably expressing HA-BCL-2, treated with either 2 $\mu$ M thapsigarin or infected with Ad p53 for the indicated times.

(101, 182). We have previously shown that BH3-only BIK is induced by E1A in a p53-dependent manner and that p53 is both necessary and sufficient for this induction in cultured human epithelial cells. The resulting BIK protein accumulates to high levels in cells expressing BCL-2, because BIK is induced upstream of BCL-2 and does not decay in these non-dying cells (59).



In Figure A.1A, expression of BIK mRNA in comparison to that of other p53 inducible gene products (PUMA, NOXA and p53 AIP1) was assessed by Northern blots of total RNA following infection of KB epithelial cells (p53 wt) with Ad E1A. The adenoviral vector Ad5 dl520E1B<sup>-</sup> was used for this purpose (183), which delivers only the pro-apoptotic 243 aa E1A12S oncoprotein with no E1B products, which are protective against cell death agonists. For reference, the p53 -/- human lung carcinoma cell line H1299 was infected with an adenoviral vector encoding wild-type human p53 (Ad p53). BIK mRNA was undetectable prior to delivery of E1A or p53 (time 0, Fig. A.1A). Compared to PUMA, NOXA, and p53 AIP1, the subsequent increase of BIK mRNA in response to these inducers, however, was robust. Since BIK protein is also induced by E1A in a p53-dependent manner (59), we also examined other stimuli that up-regulate endogenous p53 in KB cells. As shown in Figure A.1B, genotoxic damage conferred by exposure of the cells to 25 Grays of  $\gamma$  radiation or treatment with 0.4 ug/ml of the topoisomerase inhibitor doxorubicin also stimulated BIK protein induction in parallel with the accumulation of p53. Attempts to demonstrate similar responsiveness to such p53 stimulus by the BIK mouse orthologue BLK was without success (data not shown).

Since BIK is strongly concentrated at the ER from where it is able to exert its proapoptotic function independent of a mitochondrial association (59, 140), we also sought to determine whether BIK might accumulate in response to ER stress stimuli. To that end, we treated H1299 cells over-expressing BCL-2 with either Ad p53 or the ER stressor thapsigargin for the indicated times. Thapsigargin inhibits the SERCA pump, thereby preventing normal  $Ca^{2+}$  uptake into the ER from the cytosol and causing depletion of releasable ER  $Ca^{2+}$  by passive leak. Over time this leads to induction of unfolded protein response (UPR) proteins such as the chaperone BiP (Figure A.1C) and ultimately apoptosis. Even after 48 h, however, no evidence of BIK induction was observed despite the observed induction of BiP by 24 h. Similar observations were made with another ER stressor, tunicamycin, and with different cell lines. Moreover, the times at which the analyses were conducted overlapped with the appearance of dying cells (not



Figure A2 SiRNA BIK 315 specifically inhibits BIK expression. A) H1299 cells were transfected with an expression plasmid containing HA-BIK L61G along with siRNAs as indicated. Cells were harvested after 24 hours and total cell lysates analyzed by SDS-PAGE and immunoblotting. B) The plasmids pGL3-CMV and pRL-CMV (internal control) containing different luciferase reporter genes were co-transfected into H1299 cells along with siRNA-LUC or siRNA-BIK315. The cells were collected after 24 hours and luciferase activity measured. Shown are mean and SD of three independent experiments. C) H1299 cells were transfected with the indicated siRNAs and infected with either Ad p53 or control Ad rtTa. The cells lysates were collected antibodies.

shown). Collectively, therefore, these data indicate that BIK is up-regulated in response to a variety of classical p53 activating stimuli, but its regulation is insensitive to ER stress. This is in contrast to another p 53-inducible BH3 only protein, PUMA, whose expression was shown to be induced by a number of ER stress agents in a p53-independent manner (184).

#### Specific Knockdown of BIK using siRNA.

To investigate the role of BIK as an effector of p53 induced apoptosis, we employed RNA interference (RNAi). To this end, we designed the small-interfering ribonucleic acid duplexes siRNA-BIK145 and siRNA-BIK315, which



Figure A3 BIK knockdown prevents p53 induced morphological changes B and caspase activation. A) Time course of BIK induction by p53. H1299 cells were infected with Ad p53 for the indicated times and the expression of BIK and p53 protein were assessed by western blot analysis of cell lysates. B) H1299 cells were transfected with either siRNA-BIK315 or siRNA-LUC, followed by infection with Ad p53 or control Ad rtTa for 16 hours. Cells were visualized by phasecontrast light microscopy. C) The detached cells from the culture media in (B) were collected and counted. The D cells adherent were remaining trypsinized, counted, and the percentage of detached cells from the total was calculated. Shown is a representative of 5 independent experiments. D) As in B), instead caspase-3 like protease activity was measured by the ability of cell lysates to hydrolyze the fluorogenic caspase substrate DEVD-amc. Data presented are means and SD for 3 independent experiments, and are expressed as the fold increase in DEVDase activity compared to mock-transfected rtTa infected cells. Cell extracts from p53 infected cells were analyzed by western blotting to assess the extent of BIK knockdown (gel insert).



are homologous to regions within the BIK coding sequence initiating at nucleotide 145 and 315 relative to the start site of translation, respectively. An HA-BIK mutant harbouring a disabling point mutation within its BH3 region (L61G), which permits high accumulation of the protein (59), was co-transfected with siRNAs BIK315, BIK145 or a control siRNA targeting the luciferase gene within the pGL3-CMV vector (designated siRNA-LUC, Figure A.2A). SiRNA-BIK315 exhibited a strong inhibition of BIK accumulation, whereas siRNA-BIK145 was a

weaker inhibitor and siRNA-LUC showed no effect on BIK expression. The endogenous protein levels of actin were also not significantly affected by any of the siRNA duplexes. To further confirm the specificity of siRNAi-BIK315, the vector pRL-CMV, which encodes the gene for *Reneilla* luciferase, was cotransfected with the pGL3-CMV plasmid, which contains the gene for firefly luciferase. SiRNA-BIK315 or control siRNA-LUC were also included in the transfection, and the luciferase activity quantified after 24 hours. As shown in Figure A.2B, the siRNA-LUC inhibited nearly all firefly luciferase activity, whereas siRNA-BIK315 had no effect on activity as compared to the control. Thus siRNA-BIK315 is both a strong and specific inhibitor of BIK protein expression.

In Figure A.2C, the siRNAs were analyzed for their ability to knock down endogenous BIK in H1299 cells infected with Ad p53. Again, siRNA-BIK315 strongly inhibited Ad p53-induced BIK expression, whereas siRNA-BIK145 also inhibited but to a lesser extent, and siRNA-LUC had no effect. The ability of siRNA-BIK145 to inhibit induction of endogenous BIK (Figure A.2C) more effectively than its ability to counter the large amount of BIK(L61G) generated in BIK transfected cells (Figure A.2A) is consistent with siRNA-BIK145 exhibiting intermediate effectiveness against its target. Thus, siRNA-BIK315 serves as an effective means to specifically knock down expression of endogenous BIK, with siRNA-BIK145 as a potential intermediate inhibitor, and siRNA-LUC as a negative control molecule.

## BIK is required for activation of caspases in response to p53.

Figure 3A shows the time course of appearance of BIK and p53 proteins following infection of p53-null H1299 cells with Ad p53; both proteins were detectable by 9 h post-infection. By 16 hours of infection with Ad p53, H1299 cells typically exhibit classical changes characteristic of the apoptotic phenotype, such as cell rounding, membrane blebbing, and activation of caspases (59) (Figure A.3B). Transfection with siRNA-BIK315 prevented these p53-induced morphological transformations from occurring at 16 h. In the presence of siRNA-BIK315, Ad p53-infected cells looked similar to those infected with adenovirus



Figure A4 BIK knockdown decreases the amount of p53-induced cytochrome c release and BAX/BAK activation. A) H1299 cells were transfected with either siRNA- BIK315 or siRNA-LUC, followed by infection with Ad p53 or control Ad rtTa for 16 hours in the presence of 50uM zVAD-fink. The cells were then fixed and stained with either the anti-cytochrome c antibody, or active conformation-specific anti-BAX or anti-BAK (not shown) antibodies. Representative images are shown. B) The cells in (A) were scored for BAX and BAK activation, as well as cytochrome c release. Shown is the mean and SD of three independent experiments.

vector encoding control reverse tet transactivating protein (Ad rtTA) (Figure A.3B), with over three times the number of cells remaining adherent to cell culture plates compared to that of the siRNA-LUC control (Figure A.3C).

Activation of effector caspases (DEVDase activity) was optimally detected by 16 h post-infection with Ad p53 (not shown). This was also attenuated by knockdown by siRNA-BIK315 of both endogenous BIK induced by Ad p53 and ectopic BIK expressed by Ad BIK (Figure A.3D). As expected, infection with control Ad rtTa vector did not result in activation of effector caspase activity. Of
note, although siRNA-BIK145 was capable of knocking down a significant fraction of the endogenous BIK that was induced by p53 (Figure A.3D, *gel insert*), substantial effector caspase activity was still observed, albeit lower than that of cells transfected with control siRNA-LUC. This is in contrast to cells in which p53-induced BIK expression was nearly completely knocked down by siRNA 315 (Figure A.3D, *gel insert*), where the corresponding caspase activity was more strongly inhibited. Thus, there is a dose-dependent inhibition of caspase activation in response to the extent of BIK knock down, which further validates the specificity the of the BIK siRNA. Moreover, these data indicate that only small quantities of p53-induced BIK protein are sufficient to support caspase activation within the p53 death program in H1299 cells.

Since RNA interference of BIK lead to a marked decrease in effector caspase activation induced by p53 (Figure A.3D), we also sought to determine the effects of BIK knockdown on more direct mitochondrial events leading to effector caspase activation: conformational changes associated with activation of mitochondrial BAX/BAK and release of cytochrome c to the cytoplasm. H1299 cells were therefore transfected with siRNA-BIK315 and infected with Ad p53 for 16 h in the presence of 50 µM of the pan-caspase inhibitor zVAD-fmk, to minimize the effects of feedback amplification by effector caspases. (140). Quantification by immunofluorescence showed a marked decrease in the amount of p53-induced cytochrome c release to the cytoplasm compared to control A d rtTa infection or siRNA-LUC controls (Figure A.4A, top panel; Figure A.4B, left). The use of conformation specific antibodies, which recognize an exposed Nterminal epitope associated with the active forms of mitochondrial BAX (55, 146) and BAK (185) also revealed that this activation in response to p53 was mitigated by BIK knockdown because, like cytochrome c release to the cytosol, these conformational changes were strongly inhibited by siRNA-BIK315 (Fig.4A, bottom panel; Figure A.4B, right).

BIK mediates  $Ca^{2+}$  release from ER and mitochondrial fission in response to p53. Most models of p53-mediated induction of caspase activity involve a mitochondrial pathway leading to release of cytochrome c from the organelle, an Figure A5 p53 regulated ER calcium sensitivity and mitochondrial fission is diminished by BIK knockdown. A) p53 induced ER calcium release is reduced by BIK knockdown. H1299 Ē cells were transfected with siRNA-Calciu BIK 315 or siRNA-LUC, followed by infection with either Ad p53, Ad BIK or control Ad rtTa for 14 hours. £ The cells were then loaded with Fura2-AM, and ER calcium stores were measured as the difference in Fura2 fluorescence recorded after the addition of 2µM thapsigarin. Data is represented as a percentage of untreated cells. Shown are the mean and SD of 5 independent experiments. B) CFP-DRP1(K38E) prevents p53 induced cytochrome c release. H1299 cells were transiently transfected with CFP or CFP-DRP1(K38E) and subsequently infected with either Ad p53 or control Ad rfTa in the presence of zVAD-fink. 13 hours post-infection the cells were fixed, stained with anti-cytochrome c antibody, and immunofluorescence microscopy was used to assess the distribution of cytochrome c in cells positive for CFP. Shown is the mean and SD of 3 independent experiments. C) BIK knockdown mitigates p53 induced mitochondrial fission. As in 4A, except the coverslips were fixed at 14 hours after infection with Ad p53, stained with anti-TOM 20 antibody, and the percentage of cells showing signs of mitochondrial fission was scored (D). Shown is the mean and SD of 4 independent experiments.



important c ofactor t hat is r equired t o a ctivate t he apoptosome (14, 99, 100). In addition, emerging evidence suggests that  $Ca^{2+}$  second messenger signalling results in mitochondrial fission following an apoptotic stimulus (87) and that mitochondrial fission is necessary for activation of the cytochrome c release pathway in diverse circumstances (86, 87). Since these ER-mediated events occur early during apoptosis and precede activation of caspases (142), we focused our analysis at 13-14 h post-infection with Ad p53.

Consistent with a role for BIK in this ER pathway, we found that infection of H1299 cells with Ad BIK induced both mitochondrial fission (not shown) as well as a robust release of  $Ca^{2+}$  from ER stores, whereas the control adenovirus vector, Ad rtTa, did not (Figure A.5A, *right*). The loss of ER  $Ca^{2+}$  was measured by loading cells with the cytosolic  $Ca^{2+}$  sensitive dye FURA-2 in the absence of

extracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup>, and determining the difference in  $[Ca^{2+}]_{cytosolic}$  before and after the addition of Thapsigargin, an inhibitor of the SERCA pump which causes rapid depletion of ER calcium stores (Figure A.5). Like Ad BIK, Ad p53 also induced an early loss of ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> (14 h post-infection) to an extent similar to that seen for Ad BIK and, importantly, this response to Ad p53 was strongly inhibited by siRNA-BIK315 (Figure A.5A, *left*). As expected (140), the pan caspase inhibitor zVAD-fmk (50 µM) was without effect on either BIK- or p53-induced release of ER Ca<sup>2+</sup>, suggesting that Ca<sup>2+</sup> release from ER in response to p53 was upstream of effector caspases.

Mitochondrial fission is executed by the dynamin-related GTPase DRP1 and can be inhibited by a dominant-negative active site mutant of the enzyme, DRP1(K38E) (180, 186, 187). DRP1(K38E) also inhibits cytochrome c release from mitochondria in response to diverse stimuli (86, 87, 98). To determine if DRP1 regulated mitochondrial fission is conserved within the p53 pathway, we examined the influence of CFP-DRP1(K38E)-transfected cells at early stages of p53-induced apoptosis (13 h), compared to control CFP-transfected cells. zVADfmk was included to limit the influence of feedback stimulation by caspases, and the location of cytochrome c in Ad p53- or Ad rtTa-infected cells that were marked by CFP expression was determined by immunofluorescence. As shown in Figure A.5B, CFP-DRP1(K38E) inhibited the release of cytochrome c from mitochondria in response to p53. Furthermore, H1299 cells treated with siRNA-315 prior to p 53 infection r etained the extended m itochondrial tubular n etwork that is typically seen in untreated cells. This is in contrast to the fragmented mitochondria seen in those cells transfected with control siRNA (Figure A.5B,C), indicating that in BIK is also required for p53-mediated fission of mitochondria.

Altogether the results indicate that BIK induction by p53 is critical for the ability of p53 to activate the mitochondrial apoptosis pathway, with  $Ca^{2+}$  and DRP1 regulated mitochondrial fission representing early steps in this process.

BIK triggers ER recruitment and oligomerization of BAK.

Although BAK is primarily a resident of the mitochondrial outer membrane, recent evidence has indicated that a fraction of BAK also resides at the ER where



Figure A6 BIK promotes BAK localization and Oligomerization at the ER. A) p53 induces ER BAK localization and oligomerization, diminished by siRNA-BIK315. H1299 cells were transfected with siRNA-BIK315 or siRNA-LUC, and infected with either Ad p53 or Ad rtTa in the presence of zVAD-fmk. Light membrane and mitochondrial fractions were isolated 13 hours after infection, treated with 0.5 mM BMH or DMSO, and the fractions analyzed by SDS-PAGE and probed with the indicated antibodies. B) BIK induces BAK ER localization and oligomerization, attenuated by BCL-2. H1299 cells or H1299 stably expressing BCL-2 were infected with either Ad-BIK or Ad-rtTa in the presence of 50  $\mu$ M zVAD-fmk for 13 hours. ER and mitochondrial fractions were isolated and treated as in 6A).

it can be induced to undergo oligomerization in response to stress stimuli (74-76). It has been further suggested that BAK and BAX may function at the ER to regulate its Ca<sup>2+</sup> stores, thereby influencing apoptotic signals (74). Since BAK and BAX activation at mitochondria typically involves BH3-only proteins, we investigated whether BIK might induce BAK oligomerization at the ER. H1299 cells were transfected with siRNA-BIK315 or siRNA-LUC followed by infection with Ad p53 or control Ad rtTa for 13 hours in the presence of 50  $\mu$ M zVAD-fmk. Light membranes (LM, enriched in ER membranes) and heavy membranes (HM, enriched in mitochondria) were collected and incubated with the sulfhydryl-reactive chemical cross-linking agent bismaleimidohexane (BMH) to cross-link oligomerized proteins. In the absence of cross-linker, we observed a strong recruitment of endogenous BAK to the LM after infection with Ad p53 (Figure A.6A, cf lanes 5 and 6). Moreover, BMH treatment of membranes resulted in the appearance of higher order BAK oligomers within this subcellular fraction following p53 expression (Figure A.6A, lane 2). The purity of the LM enrichment

is indicated by the absence of the mitochondrial outer membrane resident protein TOM 20. In Figure A.6, the exposure time of blots was selected to optimize BAK resolution; in fact, the amount of BAK that distributes to the LM following p53 stimulation is small (10 to 15%) relative to the pool that is in the HM fraction. Of note, the p53-induced BAK ER localization and oligomerization events were retarded by siRNA-BIK315 compared to control siRNA-LUC (Figure A.6A, lanes 1 and 2).

To examine the ability of BIK on its own to influence these events, control H1299 cells or H1299 cells stably expressing BCL-2 were infected for 12 hours with an adenoviral vector expressing HA-BIK or control Ad rtTa, in the presence of  $50\mu$ M zVAD-fmk. Figure A.6B shows that, like p53, BIK was able to trigger BAK ER recruitment and oligomerization, events that were inhibited by the over-expression of BCL-2. Thus, BIK can replace the requirement for p53 to trigger both BAK recruitment and oligomerization at the ER.

## Discussion

Although much remains to be learned about the mechanisms by which p53 induces apoptosis, a major component of its biological effect occurs through the transcriptional regulation of a number of different targets (188). Among these include the BH3-only proteins NOXA, PUMA, BID and human BIK, as well as other pro-apoptotic proteins that have no significant homology to members of the BCL-2 family, such as p53AIP1, PIDD, and PERP (59, 106, 112, 114, 129, 139, 189). Recently, a number of different co-factors and post-translational modifications of p53 have been implicated in the selectivity between its cell-cycle arrest and pro-apoptotic functions in response to DNA damage (106, 190, 191). In the case of induction of apoptosis mediated by the activation of p53 by E1A (101, 192, 193), we found that BIK and NOXA mRNAs were stimulated by 12S E1A in KB epithelial cells whereas p53AIP1 and PUMA showed only a weak response (Fig. 1). Putative co-factors or post-translational modification of p53 could be responsible for such selection, perhaps arising from concomitant activation via other downstream targets of E1A. All of these proteins however are

known to be upregulated by p53 in response to DNA damage (114). Conversely, additional selectivity for death effectors may exist through p53-independent cell death pathways; PUMA expression, for example, has recently been shown to be responsive to ER stress, whereas BIK remains unresponsive to such stimuli (Figure A.1C).

In this study, we show that BIK is required for the full killing potential of the p53 apoptotic program in human epithelial cells. RNA interference of BIK expression resulted in strong inhibition of p53-mediated release of Ca<sup>2+</sup> from ER, fission of mitochondria, changes in the conformation of mitochondrial BAX and BAK, egress of cytochrome c to the cytosol, and activation of effector (DEVDase) caspases. Emerging models emphasize the importance of ER Ca<sup>2+</sup> second messenger signalling in various apoptosis pathways and this is underscored by the evidence that BCL-2 family members regulate ER calcium homeostasis (176). Over-expression of BCL-2 has been reported to lower ER calcium and diminish capacitative re-entry (72, 194), a status that is mimicked in embryonic fibroblasts with ablated BAX, BAK genes (74). Conversely, ER-targeted, oligomeric BAK results in calcium release and apoptosis (75). Analogous to the regulation of the pro-apoptotic/anti-apoptotic check point at mitochondria, BH3-only proteins may allow for BAK recruitment and oligomerization at the ER. Consistent with this model, BIK is selectively targeted to the ER (59, 140), it strongly interacts with BCL-2 at this location (Figure 3.1D, Chapter 4), and we have previously shown that indeed the ratio of BIK to BCL-2 determines cell survival or death in response to E1A (59).

Since BIK expression on its own induces early oligomerization of BAK at the ER and  $Ca^{2+}$  release from this organelle, this could contribute to p53-mediated cell killing by sensitizing the cell to other pro-apoptotic effectors that are induced by p53. This is reminiscent of the "2 hit" cooperation between ER and mitochondria in the Fas pathway, where  $Ca^{2+}$ -mediated fission of mitochondria in response to cleavage of ER BAP31 by caspase-8, together with other caspase-8-mediated events such as generation of tBID, which acts at the mitochondria (195), leads to robust release of cytochrome c to the cytoplasm (87). Selectively deleting BIK

from the p53 apoptotic program through BIK RNA interference may likewise remove an important ER pathway that supports the ability of other p53-induced pro-apoptotic effectors, such as NOXA or PUMA, to efficiently elicit mitochondrial apoptosis.

## **Materials and Methods**

### Cell Culture, plasmids and reagents.

Stable human KB oral epithelial and H1299 lung carcinoma cell lines, either expressing or not expressing ectopic HA-BCL-2 (131) were cultured in  $\alpha$ -MEM medium supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum and 100 mg/ml streptomycin and penicillin. Plasmids encoding CFP fused to the NH2 terminus of Drp1K38E were gifts from H. McBride (Ottawa Heart institute, Ottawa, ON). pGL3-CMV and pRL-CMV plasmids were from Promega. Carbobenzoxy-valvy-alanyl-aspartylmethyl ester-fluormethyl ketone (zVAD-fmk) was purchased from Enzyme System Products, Fura2-AM was from Calbiochem, and Doxorubicin and Thapsigargin were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich. All transfections were performed using LipofectAMINE<sup>TM</sup> Plus (Invitrogen) according to the manufacturer's protocols.

Cloning PUMA, NOXA and p53 AIP1 cDNAs and Northern blots.

PUMA, p53AIP1 and NOXA cDNA were cloned as described in (59), utilizing the sequences deposited in Genebank (accession numbers AF332558 and XM 052865, and D90070 respectively). The primers used for PUMA cloning 5'-CGGGATCCGGTCCTCAGCCCTCGCTCTCG-3' and 5'were CGGAATTCCCGCCGCTCGTACTGTGCGTT-3'. Primers used for p53AIP1 5'-5'-ATGGGATCTTCCTCTGAGGCG-3' and cloning were TCACTGCAACCTCAACGGTGC-3'. Primers used for cloning of NOXA were 5'-5'-TTGGATCCCTCCAGTTGGAGGCTGAGGTT-3' and CGGAATTCCTTGAAGGAGTCCCCTCATGC-3'. Northern blots were performed as described (59) using 30µg of total RNA extracted from H1299 cells or KB cells either expressing or not expressing ectopic HA-BCL-2.

#### RNAi interference of BIK and viral infection.

The following siRNA duplexes, with a 3'- end dTT overhang and corresponding to two separate regions within the BIK RNA sequence, were purchased from Dharmacon Research (Lafayette, CO) (numbers are in relation to the start site nucleotide for translation): siRNA BIK145 – AUGCAUGGAGGGCAGUGAC; siRNA BIK 315 – GUUUCAUGGACGGUUUCAC. Double stranded siRNA duplex CUUACGCUGAGUACUUCGA with a 3'end dTT overhang corresponding to a region within the luciferase gene of the pGL3 plasmid (designated siRNA-LUC) was also purchased for use as a control. The final concentration of siRNA used per transfection was 60 nM. Adenoviral infection of cells was performed approximately 12 hours after transfection with siRNA as described previously (134), using 100 plaque-forming units/cell of virus.

Antibodies, immunoblots, immunofluorescence and microscopy.

The following antibodies were utilized: goat anti-BIK (Santa-Cruz, CA), mouse anti-actin (ICN Biomedical), rabbit anti-TOM20 (described in Goping et al. 1988), monoclonal anti-p53 (PharMingen), rabbit anti-calnexin and rabbit anti-BiP (gift from J. Bergeron), mouse anti-cytochrome c (Pharmingen), rabbit anti-BAX (Santa-Cruz), and monoclonal anti-BAK (Oncogene Research Products). SDS-PAGE of whole cell lysates, transfer of proteins to nitrocellulose filters, development of blots with antibodies and detection by enhanced chemiluminescence, have been documented in earlier publications (59, 87). For immunofluoresence, cells were plated onto coverslips at approximately 50% confluency for transfection and adenoviral infection. After the indicated infection times, cells were treated and visualized as previously described (87). In experiments for Figure 5C, all cells were treated with 5µM nocodozol for 20 minutes prior to PFA fixing to aid in the visualization of fission events (186). Luciferase Assays.

The firefly luciferase vector pGL3-CMV was transfected with Renilla luciferase vector pRL along with siRNA-LUC using Lipofectamine Plus according to the manufacturer's protocol. Cells well harvested 24 hours later and lysates assessed for luciferase activity using the Dual Luciferase Reporter Assay System

(Promega) according to the manufacturer's instruction, and a Lumat LB 9507 Luminometer.

Ca2+ measurements.

The ER calcium store was calculated as the difference in cytoplasmic calcium measured before and after the addition of 2  $\mu$ M Thapsigargin to cells in Ca<sup>2+</sup> - free buffer (87, 196). In brief, 2 X 10<sup>6</sup> cells were harvested and washed in Ca<sup>2+</sup> - free buffer (20 mM HEPES pH 7.4, 143 mM NaCl, 6 mM KCl, 1 mM MgSO<sub>4</sub>, 0.1 % glucose, 0.1 % BSA, 250 mM Sulfipyrazone). The cells were resuspended in 200  $\mu$ L of calcium – free buffer containing 0.02% pluronic acid and subsequently loaded with 3mm of the cell permeable fluorescent indicator Fura2-AM for 30 minutes at 37 C. After a final wash, the cells were resuspended in Ca<sup>2+</sup> - free buffer, and [Ca<sup>2+</sup>] was determined with the 340 nm/380 nm excitation ratio at 510 nm emission wavelength using a LS 50B Perkin Elmer Luminescence Spectrophotometer.

# Acknowledgements

We are grateful to Mai Nguyen and Imed Gallouzi for helpful discussions. J.P.M. and M.G. are recipients of the Canadian Institutes of Health Research Doctoral Research award.

This work was supported by the National Cancer Institute of Canada and the Canadian Institute of Health Research.

# References

- 1. E. H. Baehrecke (2002) How death shapes life during development. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell. Biol.* 3:779-787
- 2. J. T. Opferman and S. J. Korsmeyer (2003) Apoptosis in the development and maintenance of the immune system. *Nat. Immunol.* 4:410-415
- 3. A. Strasser and P. Bouillet (2003) The control of apoptosis in lymphocyte selection. *Immunol. Rev.* 193:82-92
- 4. K. H. Vousden and X. Lu (2002) Live or let die: the cell's response to p53. *Nat. Rev. Cancer.* 2:594-604
- 5. M. Oren (2003) Decision making by p53: life, death and cancer. *Cell Death Differ*. 10:431-442
- 6. J. F. Kerr, A. H. Wyllie and A. R. Currie (1972) Apoptosis: a basic biological phenomenon with wide-ranging implications in tissue kinetics. *Br. J. Cancer.* 26:239-257
- 7. S. H. Kaufmann and M. O. Hengartner (2001) Programmed cell death: alive and well in the new millennium. *Trends Cell Biol.* 11:526-534
- 8. S. Orrenius, B. Zhivotovsky and P. Nicotera (2003) Regulation of cell death: the calcium-apoptosis link. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell. Biol.* 4:552-565
- 9. J. Savill and V. Fadok (2000) Corpse clearance defines the meaning of cell death. *Nature*. 407:784-788
- 10. N. A. Thornberry and Y. Lazebnik (1998) Caspases: enemies within. *Science*. 281:1312-1316
- M. O. Hengartner (2000) The biochemistry of apoptosis. *Nature*. 407:770-776
- 12. G. S. Salvesen and V. M. Dixit (1999) Caspase activation: the induced-proximity model. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. 96:10964-10967
- U. Fischer, R. U. Janicke and K. Schulze-Osthoff (2003) Many cuts to ruin: a comprehensive update of caspase substrates. *Cell Death Differ*. 10:76-100
- 14. K. M. Boatright and G. S. Salvesen (2003) Caspase activation. *Biochem. Soc. Symp*.:233-242
- 15. D. Acehan, X. Ji ang, D. G. Morgan, J. E. Heuser, X. W ang and C. W. Akey (2002) Three-dimensional structure of the apoptosome: implications for assembly, procaspase-9 binding, and activation. *Mol. Cell.* 9:423-432
- 16. X. Liu, C. N. Kim, J. Yang, R. Jemmerson and X. Wang (1996) Induction of apoptotic program in cell-free extracts: requirement for dATP and cytochrome c. *Cell*. 86:147-157
- V. S. Marsden, L. O'Connor, L. A. O'Reilly, J. Silke, D. Metcalf, P. G. Ekert, D. C. Huang, F. Cecconi, K. Kuida, K. J. Tomaselli, S. Roy, D. W. Nicholson, D. L. Vaux, P. Bouillet, J. M. Adams and A. Strasser (2002) Apoptosis initiated by Bcl-2-regulated caspase activation independently of the cytochrome c/Apaf-1/caspase-9 apoptosome. *Nature*. 419:634-637
- 18. E. M. Creagh and S. J. Martin (2003) Cell stress-associated caspase activation: intrinsically complex? *Sci STKE*. 2003:pe11

- G. Kroemer (1997) Mitochondrial implication in apoptosis. Towards an endosymbiont hypothesis of apoptosis evolution. *Cell Death Differ*. 4:443-456
- I. Marzo, C. Brenner, N. Zamzami, S. A. Susin, G. Beutner, D. Brdiczka, R. Remy, Z. H. Xie, J. C. Reed and G. Kroemer (1998) The permeability transition pore complex: a target for apoptosis regulation by caspases and bcl-2-related proteins. *J. Exp. Med.* 187:1261-1271
- 21. A. P. Halestrap, G. P. McStay and S. J. Clarke (2002) The permeability transition pore complex: another view. *Biochimie*. 84:153-166
- 22. M. Crompton (1999) The mitochondrial permeability transition pore and its role in cell death. *Biochem. J.* 341 (Pt 2):233-249
- 23. K. Woodfield, A. Ruck, D. Brdiczka and A. P. Halestrap (1998) Direct demonstration of a specific interaction between cyclophilin-D and the adenine nucleotide translocase confirms their role in the mitochondrial permeability transition. *Biochem. J.* 336 (Pt 2):287-290
- 24. C. Schiene-Fischer and C. Yu (2001) R eceptor a ccessory folding h elper enzymes: the functional role of peptidyl prolyl cis/trans isomerases. *FEBS Lett.* 495:1-6
- 25. C. A. Mannella (1998) Conformational changes in the mitochondrial channel protein, VDAC, and their functional implications. J. Struct. Biol. 121:207-218
- J. E. Kokoszka, K. G. Waymire, S. E. Levy, J. E. Sligh, J. Cai, D. P. Jones, G. R. MacGregor and D. C. Wallace (2004) The ADP/ATP translocator is not essential for the mitochondrial permeability transition pore. *Nature*. 427:461-465
- 27. G. Kroemer, N. Zamzami and S. A. Susin (1997) Mitochondrial control of apoptosis. *Immunol. Today.* 18:44-51
- 28. S. Shimizu, A. Konishi, T. Kodama and Y. Tsujimoto (2000) BH4 domain of antiapoptotic Bcl-2 family members closes voltage-dependent anion channel and inhibits apoptotic mitochondrial changes and cell death. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. 97:3100-3105
- 29. S. Shimizu, M. Narita and Y. Tsujimoto (1999) Bcl-2 family proteins regulate the release of apoptogenic cytochrome c by the mitochondrial channel VDAC. *Nature*. 399:483-487
- M. G. Vander Heiden, X. X. Li, E. Gottleib, R. B. Hill, C. B. Thompson and M. Colombini (2001) Bcl-xL promotes the open configuration of the voltage-dependent anion channel and metabolite passage through the outer mitochondrial membrane. J. Biol. Chem. 276:19414-19419
- E. H. Cheng, T. V. Sheiko, J. K. Fisher, W. J. Craigen and S. J. Korsmeyer (2003) VDAC2 inhibits BAK activation and mitochondrial apoptosis. *Science*. 301:513-517
- 32. J. E. Ricci, N. Waterhouse and D. R. Green (2003) Mitochondrial functions during cell death, a complex (I-V) dilemma. *Cell Death Differ*. 10:488-492

- 33. J. S. Kim, L. He and J. J. Lemasters (2003) Mitochondrial permeability transition: a common pathway to necrosis and apoptosis. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 304:463-470
- E. Rapizzi, P. Pinton, G. Szabadkai, M. R. Wieckowski, G. Vandecasteele, G. Baird, R. A. Tuft, K. E. Fogarty and R. Rizzuto (2002) Recombinant expression of the voltage-dependent anion channel enhances the transfer of Ca2+ microdomains to mitochondria. J. Cell Biol. 159:613-624
- 35. Y. Akao, Y. Otsuki, S. Kataoka, Y. Ito and Y. Tsujimoto (1994) Multiple subcellular localization of bcl-2: detection in nuclear outer membrane, endoplasmic reticulum membrane, and mitochondrial membranes. *Cancer Res.* 54:2468-2471
- 36. A. Gross, J. M. McDonnell and S. J. Korsmeyer (1999) BCL-2 family members and the mitochondria in apoptosis. *Genes Dev.* 13:1899-1911
- 37. S. W. Muchmore, M. Sattler, H. Liang, R. P. Meadows, J. E. Harlan, H. S. Yoon, D. Nettesheim, B. S. Chang, C. B. Thompson, S. L. Wong, S. L. Ng and S. W. Fesik (1996) X-ray and NMR structure of human Bcl-xL, an inhibitor of programmed cell death. *Nature*. 381:335-341
- A. J. Minn, P. Velez, S. L. Schendel, H. Liang, S. W. Muchmore, S. W. Fesik, M. Fill and C. B. Thompson (1997) Bcl-x(L) forms an ion channel in synthetic lipid membranes. *Nature*. 385:353-357
- H. Li, H. Zhu, C. J. Xu and J. Yuan (1998) Cleavage of BID by caspase 8 mediates the mitochondrial damage in the Fas pathway of apoptosis. *Cell*. 94:491-501
- 40. J. M. Adams and S. Cory (2001) Life-or-death decisions by the Bcl-2 protein family. *Trends Biochem. Sci.* 26:61-66
- 41. M. Germain and G. C. Shore (2003) Cellular distribution of Bcl-2 family proteins. *Sci. STKE*. 2003:pe10
- 42. B. S. Chang, A. J. Minn, S. W. Muchmore, S. W. Fesik and C. B. Thompson (1997) Identification of a novel regulatory domain in Bcl-X(L) and Bcl-2. *Embo J.* 16:968-977
- 43. M. Sattler, H. Liang, D. Nettesheim, R. P. Meadows, J. E. Harlan, M. Eberstadt, H. S. Yoon, S. B. Shuker, B. S. Chang, A. J. Minn, C. B. Thompson and S. W. Fesik (1997) Structure of Bcl-xL-Bak peptide complex: recognition between regulators of apoptosis. *Science*. 275:983-986
- 44. S. W. Fesik (2000) Insights into programmed cell death through structural biology. *Cell*. 103:273-282
- 45. W. X. Zong, T. Lindsten, A. J. Ross, G. R. MacGregor and C. B. Thompson (2001) BH3-only proteins that bind pro-survival Bcl-2 family members fail to induce apoptosis in the absence of Bax and Bak. *Genes Dev.* 15:1481-1486
- M. C. Wei, W. X. Zong, E. H. Cheng, T. Lindsten, V. Panoutsakopoulou, A. J. Ross, K. A. Roth, G. R. MacGregor, C. B. Thompson and S. J. Korsmeyer (2001) Proapoptotic BAX and BAK: a requisite gateway to mitochondrial dysfunction and death. *Science*. 292:727-730

- 47. E. H. Cheng, M. C. Wei, S. Weiler, R. A. Flavell, T. W. Mak, T. Lindsten and S. J. Korsmeyer (2001) BCL-2, BCL-X(L) sequester BH3 domainonly molecules preventing BAX- and BAK-mediated mitochondrial apoptosis. *Mol. Cell*. 8:705-711
- 48. B. Antonsson, S. Montessuit, B. Sanchez and J. C. Martinou (2001) Bax is present as a high molecular weight oligomer/complex in the mitochondrial membrane of apoptotic cells. *J. Biol. Chem.* 276:11615-11623
- 49. S. C. Ruffolo and G. C. Shore (2003) BCL-2 selectively interacts with the BID-induced open conformer of BAK, inhibiting BAK autooligomerization. J. Biol. Chem. 278:25039-25045
- M. C. Wei, T. Lindsten, V. K. Mootha, S. Weiler, A. Gross, M. Ashiya, C.
  B. Thompson and S. J. Korsmeyer (2000) tBID, a membrane-targeted death ligand, oligomerizes BAK to release cytochrome c. *Genes Dev.* 14:2060-2071
- 51. G. Basanez, J. C. Sharpe, J. Galanis, T. B. Brandt, J. M. Hardwick and J. Zimmerberg (2002) Bax-type apoptotic proteins porate pure lipid bilayers through a mechanism sensitive to intrinsic monolayer curvature. *J. Biol. Chem.* 277:49360-49365
- 52. T. Kuwana, M. R. Mackey, G. Perkins, M. H. Ellisman, M. Latterich, R. Schneiter, D. R. Green and D. D. Newmeyer (2002) Bid, Bax, and lipids cooperate to form supramolecular openings in the outer mitochondrial membrane. *Cell*. 111:331-342
- 53. R. F. Epand, J. C. Martinou, M. Fornallaz-Mulhauser, D. W. Hughes and R. M. Epand (2002) The apoptotic protein tBid promotes leakage by altering membrane curvature. *J. Biol. Chem.* 277:32632-32639
- I. S. Goping, A. Gross, J. N. Lavoie, M. Nguyen, R. Jemmerson, K. Roth, S. J. Korsmeyer and G. C. Shore (1998) Regulated targeting of BAX to mitochondria. J. Cell Biol. 143:207-215
- 55. S. Desagher, A. Osen-Sand, A. Nichols, R. Eskes, S. Montessuit, S. Lauper, K. Maundrell, B. Antonsson and J. C. Martinou (1999) Bidinduced conformational change of Bax is responsible for mitochondrial cytochrome c release during apoptosis. *J. Cell. Biol.* 144:891-901
- 56. T. Mund, A. Gewies, N. Schoenfeld, M. K. Bauer and S. Grimm (2003) Spike, a novel BH3-only protein, regulates apoptosis at the endoplasmic reticulum. *Faseb J.* 17:696-698
- 57. T. Kataoka, N. Holler, O. Micheau, F. Martinon, A. Tinel, K. Hofmann and J. Tschopp (2001) Bcl-rambo, a novel Bcl-2 homologue that induces apoptosis via its unique C-terminal extension. J. Biol. Chem. 276:19548-19554
- 58. N. N. Danial and S. J. Korsmeyer (2004) Cell death: critical control points. *Cell*. 116:205-219
- 59. J. P. Mathai, M. Germain, R. C. Marcellus and G. C. Shore (2002) Induction and endoplasmic reticulum location of BIK/NBK in response to apoptotic signaling by E1A and p53. *Oncogene*. 21:2534-2544

- 60. J. Zha, H. Harada, E. Yang, J. Jockel and S. J. Korsmeyer (1996) Serine phosphorylation of death agonist BAD in response to survival factor results in binding to 14-3-3 not BCL-X(L). *Cell*. 87:619-628
- 61. H. Puthalakath, D. C. Huang, L. A. O'Reilly, S. M. King and A. Strasser (1999) The proapoptotic activity of the Bcl-2 family member Bim is regulated by interaction with the dynein motor complex. *Mol. Cell.* 3:287-296
- A. Letai, M. C. Bassik, L. D. Walensky, M. D. Sorcinelli, S. Weiler and S. J. Korsmeyer (2002) Distinct BH3 domains either sensitize or activate mitochondrial apoptosis, serving as prototype cancer therapeutics. *Cancer Cell*. 2:183-192
- 63. L. Scorrano, M. Ashiya, K. Buttle, S. Weiler, S. A. Oakes, C. A. Mannella and S. J. Korsmeyer (2002) A distinct pathway remodels mitochondrial cristae and mobilizes cytochrome c during apoptosis. *Dev. Cell*. 2:55-67
- 64. T. L. Gumienny and M. O. Hengartner (2001) How the worm removes corpses: the nematode C. elegans as a model system to study engulfment. *Cell Death Differ.* 8:564-568
- 65. B. Conradt and H. R. Horvitz (1998) The C. elegans protein EGL-1 is required for programmed cell death and interacts with the Bcl-2-like protein CED-9. *Cell*. 93:519-529
- 66. M. J. Berridge, M. D. Bootman and H. L. Roderick (2003) Calcium signalling: dynamics, homeostasis and remodelling. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 4:517-529
- 67. S. S. Smaili, Y. T. Hsu, R. J. Youle and J. T. Russell (2000) Mitochondria in Ca2+ signaling and apoptosis. *J. Bioenerg. Biomembr.* 32:35-46
- 68. D. Ferrari, P. Pinton, G. Szabadkai, M. Chami, M. Campanella, T. Pozzan and R. Rizzuto (2002) Endoplasmic reticulum, Bcl-2 and Ca2+ handling in apoptosis. *Cell Calcium*. 32:413-420
- 69. H. Sugawara, M. Kurosaki, M. Takata and T. Kurosaki (1997) Genetic evidence for involvement of type 1, type 2 and type 3 inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptors in signal transduction through the B-cell antigen receptor. *Embo J.* 16:3078-3088
- 70. T. Jayaraman and A. R. Marks (1997) T cells deficient in inositol 1,4,5trisphosphate receptor are resistant to apoptosis. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 17:3005-3012
- 71. P. Pinton, D. Ferrari, E. Rapizzi, F. Di Virgilio, T. Pozzan and R. Rizzuto (2001) The Ca2+ concentration of the endoplasmic reticulum is a key determinant of ceramide-induced apoptosis: significance for the molecular mechanism of Bcl-2 action. *Embo J.* 20:2690-2701
- 72. F. Vanden Abeele, R. Skryma, Y. Shuba, F. Van Coppenolle, C. Slomianny, M. Roudbaraki, B. Mauroy, F. Wuytack and N. Prevarskaya (2002) Bcl-2-dependent modulation of Ca(2+) homeostasis and store-operated channels in prostate cancer cells. *Cancer Cell*. 1:169-179
- 73. M. C. Bassik, L. Scorrano, S. A. Oakes, T. Pozzan and S. J. Korsmeyer (2004) Phosphorylation of BCL-2 regulates E R C a(2+) h omeostasis and apoptosis. *Embo J.* 23:1207-1216

- L. Scorrano, S. A. Oakes, J. T. Opferman, E. H. Cheng, M. D. Sorcinelli,
  T. Pozzan and S. J. Korsmeyer (2003) BAX and BAK regulation of endoplasmic reticulum Ca2+: a control point for apoptosis. *Science*. 300:135-139
- 75. W. X. Zong, C. Li, G. Hatzivassiliou, T. Lindsten, Q. C. Yu, J. Yuan and C. B. Thompson (2003) Bax and Bak can localize to the endoplasmic reticulum to initiate apoptosis. *J. Cell. Biol.* 162:59-69
- 76. L. K. Nutt, A. Pataer, J. Pahler, B. Fang, J. Roth, D. J. McConkey and S. G. Swisher (2002) Bax and Bak promote apoptosis by modulating endoplasmic reticular and mitochondrial Ca2+ stores. J. Biol. Chem. 277:9219-9225
- L. K. Nutt, J. Chandra, A. Pataer, B. Fang, J. A. Roth, S. G. Swisher, R. G. O'Neil and D. J. McConkey (2002) Bax-mediated Ca2+ mobilization promotes cytochrome c release during apoptosis. J. Biol. Chem. 277:20301-20308
- D. Boehning, R. L. Patterson, L. Sedaghat, N. O. Glebova, T. Kurosaki and S. H. Snyder (2003) Cytochrome c binds to inositol (1,4,5) trisphosphate receptors, amplifying calcium-dependent apoptosis. *Nat. Cell. Biol.* 5:1051-1061
- 79. T. Nakagawa and J. Yuan (2000) Cross-talk between two cysteine protease families. Activation of caspase-12 by calpain in apoptosis. J. Cell Biol. 150:887-894
- 80. S. L. Chan and M. P. Mattson (1999) Caspase and calpain substrates: roles in synaptic plasticity and cell death. *J. Neurosci. Res.* 58:167-190
- 81. G. Csordas, M. Madesh, B. Antonsson and G. Hajnoczky (2002) tcBid promotes Ca(2+) signal propagation to the mitochondria: control of Ca(2+) permeation through the outer mitochondrial membrane. *E mbo J*. 21:2198-2206
- 82. P. Pacher and G. Hajnoczky (2001) Propagation of the apoptotic signal by mitochondrial waves. *Embo J.* 20:4107-4121
- 83. G. Szalai, R. Krishnamurthy and G. Hajnoczky (1999) Apoptosis driven by IP(3)-linked mitochondrial calcium signals. *Embo J.* 18:6349-6361
- 84. R. Rizzuto, P. Pinton, W. Carrington, F. S. Fay, K. E. Fogarty, L. M. Lifshitz, R. A. Tuft and T. Pozzan (1998) Close contacts with the endoplasmic reticulum as determinants of mitochondrial Ca2+ responses. *Science*. 280:1763-1766
- 85. C. J. Duncan, H. C. Greenaway, S. J. Publicover, M. F. Rudge and J. L. Smith (1980) Experimental production of "septa" and apparent subdivision of muscle mitochondria. *J. Bioenerg. Biomembr.* 12:13-33
- 86. S. Frank, B. Gaume, E. S. Bergmann-Leitner, W. W. Leitner, E. G. Robert, F. Catez, C. L. Smith and R. J. Youle (2001) The role of dynaminrelated protein 1, a mediator of mitochondrial fission, in apoptosis. *Dev. Cell*. 1:515-525
- 87. D. G. Breckenridge, M. Stojanovic, R. C. Marcellus and G. C. Shore (2003) Caspase cleavage product of BAP31 induces mitochondrial fission

through endoplasmic reticulum calcium signals, enhancing cytochrome c release to the cytosol. J. Cell. Biol. 160:1115-1127

- 88. T. G. Frey and C. A. Mannella (2000) The internal structure of mitochondria. *Trends Biochem. Sci.* 25:319-324
- M. Karbowski and R. J. Youle (2003) Dynamics of mitochondrial morphology in healthy cells and during apoptosis. *Cell Death Differ*. 10:870-880
- E. Bossy-Wetzel, M. J. Barsoum, A. Godzik, R. Schwarzenbacher and S. A. Lipton (2003) Mitochondrial fission in apoptosis, neurodegeneration and aging. *Curr. Opin. Cell. Biol.* 15:706-716
- 91. P. Bernardi and G. F. Azzone (1981) Cytochrome c as an electron shuttle between the outer and inner mitochondrial membranes. J. Biol. Chem. 256:7187-7192
- 92. L. Scorrano (2003) Divide et impera: Ca2+ signals, mitochondrial fission and sensitization to apoptosis. *Cell Death Differ*. 10:1287-1289
- 93. J. M. Shaw and J. Nunnari (2002) Mitochondrial dynamics and division in budding yeast. *Trends Cell Biol.* 12:178-184
- 94. H. Sesaki and R. E. Jensen (2001) UGO1 encodes an outer membrane protein required for mitochondrial fusion. J. Cell Biol. 152:1123-1134
- 95. L. Griparic, N. N. Van Der Wel, I. J. Orozco, P. J. Peters and A. M. Van Der Bliek (2004) Loss of the intermembrane space protein Mgm1/Opa1 induces swelling and localized constrictions along the lengths of mitochondria. J. Biol. Chem.
- 96. A. Olichon, L. Baricault, N. Gas, E. Guillou, A. Valette, P. Belenguer and G. Lenaers (2003) Loss of OPA1 perturbates the mitochondrial inner membrane structure and integrity, leading to cytochrome c release and apoptosis. J. Biol. Chem. 278:7743-7746
- 97. A. Nechushtan, C. L. Smith, I. Lamensdorf, S. H. Yoon and R. J. Youle (2001) Bax and Bak coalesce into novel mitochondria-associated clusters during apoptosis. *J. Cell. Biol.* 153:1265-1276
- 98. M. Karbowski, Y. J. Lee, B. Gaume, S. Y. Jeong, S. Frank, A. Nechushtan, A. Santel, M. Fuller, C. L. Smith and R. J. Youle (2002) Spatial and temporal association of Bax with mitochondrial fission sites, Drp1, and Mfn2 during apoptosis. J. Cell. Biol. 159:931-938
- 99. J. S. Fridman and S. W. Lowe (2003) Control of apoptosis by p53. Oncogene. 22:9030-9040
- 100. S. Haupt, M. Berger, Z. Goldberg and Y. Haupt (2003) Apoptosis the p53 network. J. Cell Sci. 116:4077-4085
- 101. S. W. Lowe (1999) Activation of p53 by oncogenes. *Endocr. Relat. Cancer.* 6:45-48
- 102. C. J. Sherr (2001) The INK4a/ARF network in tumour suppression. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 2:731-737
- 103. G. Iliakis, Y. Wang, J. Guan and H. Wang (2003) DNA damage checkpoint control in cells exposed to ionizing radiation. *Oncogene*. 22:5834-5847

- 104. R. Zhao, K. Gish, M. Murphy, Y. Yin, D. Notterman, W. H. Hoffman, E. Tom, D. H. Mack and A. J. Levine (2000) Analysis of p53-regulated gene expression patterns using oligonucleotide arrays. *Genes Dev.* 14:981-993
- 105. J. Yu, L. Zhang, P. M. Hwang, C. Rago, K. W. Kinzler and B. Vogelstein (1999) Identification and classification of p53-regulated genes. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. 96:14517-14522
- 106. K. Oda, H. Arakawa, T. Tanaka, K. Matsuda, C. Tanikawa, T. Mori, H. Nishimori, K. Tamai, T. Tokino, Y. Nakamura and Y. Taya (2000) p53AIP1, a potential mediator of p53-dependent apoptosis, and its regulation by Ser-46-phosphorylated p53. *Cell*. 102:849-862
- 107. S. Okamura, H. Arakawa, T. Tanaka, H. Nakanishi, C. C. Ng, Y. Taya, M. Monden and Y. Nakamura (2001) p53DINP1, a p53-inducible gene, regulates p53-dependent apoptosis. *Mol. Cell*. 8:85-94
- H. F. Ding, Y. L. Lin, G. McGill, P. Juo, H. Zhu, J. Blenis, J. Yuan and D. E. Fisher (2000) Essential role for caspase-8 in transcription-independent apoptosis triggered by p53. *J. Biol. Chem.* 275:38905-38911
- 109. J. E. Chipuk, T. Kuwana, L. Bouchier-Hayes, N. M. Droin, D. D. Newmeyer, M. Schuler and D. R. Green (2004) Direct activation of Bax by p53 mediates mitochondrial membrane permeabilization and apoptosis. *Science*. 303:1010-1014
- 110. M. Mihara, S. Erster, A. Zaika, O. Petrenko, T. Chittenden, P. Pancoska and U. M. Moll (2003) p53 has a direct apoptogenic role at the mitochondria. *Mol. Cell.* 11:577-590
- 111. A. S. Pearson, F. R. Spitz, S. G. Swisher, M. Kataoka, M. G. Sarkiss, R. E. Meyn, T. J. McDonnell, R. J. Cristiano and J. A. Roth (2000) Upregulation of the proapoptotic mediators Bax and Bak after adenovirus-mediated p53 gene transfer in lung cancer cells. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 6:887-890
- 112. K. Nakano and K. H. Vousden (2001) PUMA, a novel proapoptotic gene, is induced by p53. *Mol. Cell*. 7:683-694
- J. Yu, L. Zhang, P. M. Hwang, K. W. Kinzler and B. Vogelstein (2001) PUMA induces the rapid apoptosis of colorectal cancer cells. *Mol. Cell*. 7:673-682
- 114. E. Oda, R. Ohki, H. Murasawa, J. Nemoto, T. Shibue, T. Yamashita, T. Tokino, T. Taniguchi and N. Tanaka (2000) Noxa, a BH3-only member of the Bcl-2 family and candidate mediator of p53-induced apoptosis. *Science*. 288:1053-1058
- 115. A. Villunger, E. M. Michalak, L. Coultas, F. Mullauer, G. Bock, M. J. Ausserlechner, J. M. Adams and A. Strasser (2003) p53- and drug-induced apoptotic responses mediated by BH3-only proteins puma and noxa. *Science*. 302:1036-1038
- 116. J. Yu, Z. Wang, K. W. Kinzler, B. Vogelstein and L. Zhang (2003) PUMA mediates the apoptotic response to p53 in colorectal cancer cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. 100:1931-1936
- 117. J. R. Jeffers, E. Parganas, Y. Lee, C. Yang, J. Wang, J. Brennan, K. H. MacLean, J. Han, T. Chittenden, J. N. Ihle, P. J. McKinnon, J. L.

Cleveland and G. P. Zambetti (2003) Puma is an essential mediator of p53-dependent and -independent apoptotic pathways. *Cancer Cell*. 4:321-328

- 118. M. Schuler, U. Maurer, J. C. Goldstein, F. Breitenbucher, S. Hoffarth, N. J. Waterhouse and D. R. Green (2003) p53 triggers apoptosis in oncogene-expressing fibroblasts by the induction of Noxa and mitochondrial Bax translocation. *Cell Death Differ*. 10:451-460
- 119. T. Shibue, K. Takeda, E. Oda, H. Tanaka, H. Murasawa, A. Takaoka, Y. Morishita, S. Akira, T. Taniguchi and N. Tanaka (2003) Integral role of Noxa in p53-mediated apoptotic response. *Genes Dev.* 17:2233-2238
- 120. J. M. Boyd, G. J. Gallo, B. Elangovan, A. B. Houghton, S. Malstrom, B. J. Avery, R. G. Ebb, T. Subramanian, T. Chittenden, R. J. Lutz and et al. (1995) Bik, a novel death-inducing protein shares a distinct sequence motif with Bcl-2 family proteins and interacts with viral and cellular survival-promoting proteins. Oncogene. 11:1921-1928
- 121. J. Han, P. Sabbatini and E. White (1996) Induction of apoptosis by human Nbk/Bik, a BH3-containing protein that interacts with E1B 19K. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 16:5857-5864
- 122. S. Verma, L. J. Zhao and G. Chinnadurai (2001) Phosphorylation of the pro-apoptotic protein BIK: mapping of phosphorylation sites and effect on apoptosis. *J. Biol. Chem.* 276:4671-4676
- 123. B. Elangovan and G. Chinnadurai (1997) Functional dissection of the proapoptotic protein Bik. Heterodimerization with anti-apoptosis proteins is insufficient for induction of cell death. J. Biol. Chem. 272:24494-24498
- 124. K. F. Ferri and G. Kroemer (2001) Mitochondria--the suicide organelles. Bioessays. 23:111-115
- 125. C. Adrain and S. J. Martin (2001) The mitochondrial apoptosome: a killer unleashed by the cytochrome seas. *Trends Biochem. Sci.* 26:390-397
- 126. D. C. Huang and A. Strasser (2000) BH3-Only proteins-essential initiators of apoptotic cell death. *Cell*. 103:839-842
- H. Puthalakath, A. Villunger, L. A. O'Reilly, J. G. Beaumont, L. Coultas, R. E. Cheney, D. C. Huang and A. Strasser (2001) Bmf: a proapoptotic BH3-only protein regulated by interaction with the myosin V actin motor complex, activated by anoikis. *Science*. 293:1829-1832
- 128. K. H. Vousden (2000) p53: death star. Cell. 103:691-694
- 129. Y. Lin, W. Ma and S. Benchimol (2000) Pidd, a new death-domaincontaining protein, is induced by p53 and promotes apoptosis. *Nat. Genet.* 26:122-127
- M. S. Soengas, R. M. Alarcon, H. Yoshida, A. J. Giaccia, R. Hakem, T. W. Mak and S. W. Lowe (1999) Apaf-1 and caspase-9 in p53-dependent apoptosis and tumor inhibition. *Science*. 284:156-159
- 131. M. Nguyen, P. E. Branton, P. A. Walton, Z. N. Oltvai, S. J. Korsmeyer and G. C. Shore (1994) Role of membrane anchor domain of Bcl-2 in suppression of apoptosis caused by E1B-defective adenovirus. J. Biol. Chem. 269:16521-16524

- 132. E. Querido, J. G. Teodoro and P. E. Branton (1997) Accumulation of p53 induced by the adenovirus E1A p rotein r equires r egions involved in the stimulation of DNA synthesis. *J. Virol.* 71:3526-3533
- 133. I. S. Goping, D. G. Millar and G. C. Shore (1995) Identification of the human mitochondrial protein import receptor, huMas20p. Complementation of delta mas20 in yeast. *FEBS Lett.* 373:45-50
- 134. F. W. Ng, M. Nguyen, T. Kwan, P. E. Branton, D. W. Nicholson, J. A. Cromlish and G. C. Shore (1997) p28 Bap31, a Bcl-2/Bcl-XL- and procaspase-8-associated protein in the endoplasmic reticulum. *J. Cell Biol.* 139:327-338
- 135. E. Pedrazzini, A. Villa, R. Longhi, A. Bulbarelli and N. Borgese (2000) Mechanism of residence of cytochrome b(5), a tail-anchored protein, in the endoplasmic reticulum. *J. Cell Biol.* 148:899-914
- 136. J. Rudner, A. Lepple-Wienhues, W. Budach, J. Berschauer, B. Friedrich, S. Wesselborg, K. Schulze-Osthoff and C. Belka (2001) Wild-type, mitochondrial and ER-restricted Bcl-2 inhibit DNA damage-induced apoptosis but do not affect death receptor-induced apoptosis. J. Cell Sci. 114:4161-4172
- 137. R. Eskes, B. Antonsson, A. Osen-Sand, S. Montessuit, C. Richter, R. Sadoul, G. Mazzei, A. Nichols and J. C. Martinou (1998) Bax-induced cytochrome C release from mitochondria is independent of the permeability transition pore but highly dependent on Mg2+ ions. J. Cell Biol. 143:217-224
- 138. R. Hegde, S. M. Srinivasula, M. Ahmad, T. Fernandes-Alnemri and E. S. Alnemri (1998) Blk, a BH3-containing mouse protein that interacts with Bcl-2 and Bcl-xL, is a potent death agonist. *J. Biol. Chem.* 273:7783-7786
- 139. J. K. Sax, P. Fei, M. E. Murphy, E. Bernhard, S. J. Korsmeyer and W. S. El-Deiry (2002) BID regulation by p53 contributes to chemosensitivity. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 4:842-849
- 140. M. Germain, J. P. Mathai and G. C. Shore (2002) BH-3-only BIK functions at the endoplasmic reticulum to stimulate cytochrome c release from mitochondria. *J. Biol. Chem.* 277:18053-18060
- M. Saito, S. J. Korsmeyer and P. H. Schlesinger (2000) BAX-dependent transport of cytochrome c reconstituted in pure liposomes. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 2:553-555
- 142. D. G. Breckenridge, M. Germain, J. P. Mathai, M. Nguyen and G. C. Shore (2003) Regulation of apoptosis by endoplasmic reticulum pathways. *Oncogene*. 22:8608-8618
- 143. L. Mery, N. Mesaeli, M. Michalak, M. Opas, D. P. Lew and K. H. Krause (1996) Overexpression of calreticulin increases intracellular Ca2+ storage and decreases store-operated Ca2+ influx. *J. Biol. Chem.* 271:9332-9339
- H. Yoshida, Y. Y. Kong, R. Yoshida, A. J. Elia, A. Hakem, R. Hakem, J. M. Penninger and T. W. Mak (1998) Apafl is required for mitochondrial pathways of apoptosis and brain development. *Cell*. 94:739-750
- 145. D. G. Breckenridge, M. Nguyen, S. Kuppig, M. Reth and G. C. Shore (2002) The procaspase-8 isoform, procaspase-8L, recruited to the BAP31

complex at the endoplasmic reticulum. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 99:4331-4336

- 146. B. Wang, M. Nguyen, D. G. Breckenridge, M. Stojanovic, P. A. Clemons, S. Kuppig and G. C. Shore (2003) Uncleaved BAP31 in association with A4 protein at the endoplasmic reticulum is an inhibitor of Fas-initiated release of cytochrome c from mitochondria. J. Biol. Chem. 278:14461-14468
- 147. N. Demaurex and C. Distelhorst (2003) Apoptosis-the calcium connection. *Science*. 300:65-67
- 148. T. Kaufmann, S. Schlipf, J. Sanz, K. Neubert, R. Stein and C. Borner (2003) Characterization of the signal that directs Bcl-x(L), but not Bcl-2, to the mitochondrial outer membrane. *J. Cell. Biol.* 160:53-64
- 149. D. L. Vaux, I. L. Weissman and S. K. Kim (1992) Prevention of programmed cell death in Caenorhabditis elegans by human bcl-2. *Science*. 258:1955-1957
- 150. M. G. Annis, N. Zamzami, W. Zhu, L. Z. Penn, G. Kroemer, B. Leber and D. W. Andrews (2001) Endoplasmic reticulum localized Bcl-2 prevents apoptosis when redistribution of cytochrome c is a late event. *Oncogene*. 20:1939-1952
- 151. M. Seto, U. Jaeger, R. D. Hockett, W. Graninger, S. Bennett, P. Goldman and S. J. Korsmeyer (1988) Alternative promoters and exons, somatic mutation and deregulation of the Bcl-2-Ig fusion gene in lymphoma. *Embo* J. 7:123-131
- 152. S. Conus, T. Kaufmann, I. Fellay, I. Otter, T. Rosse and C. Borner (2000) Bcl-2 is a monomeric protein: prevention of homodimerization by structural constraints. *Embo J.* 19:1534-1544
- 153. P. Pinton, D. Ferrari, E. Rapizzi, F. Di Virgilio, T. Pozzan and R. Rizzuto (2002) A role for calcium in Bcl-2 action? *Biochimie*. 84:195-201
- 154. S. S. Smaili, Y. T. Hsu, A. C. Carvalho, T. R. Rosenstock, J. C. Sharpe and R. J. Youle (2003) Mitochondria, calcium and pro-apoptotic proteins as mediators in cell death signaling. *Braz. J. Med. Biol. Res.* 36:183-190
- 155. E. Yang, J. Zha, J. Jockel, L. H. Boise, C. B. Thompson and S. J. Korsmeyer (1995) Bad, a heterodimeric partner for Bcl-XL and Bcl-2, displaces Bax and promotes cell death. *Cell*. 80:285-291
- 156. J. T. Opferman, A. Letai, C. Beard, M. D. Sorcinelli, C. C. Ong and S. J. Korsmeyer (2003) Development and maintenance of B and T lymphocytes requires antiapoptotic MCL-1. *Nature*. 426:671-676
- 157. D. Nijhawan, M. Fang, E. Traer, Q. Zhong, W. Gao, F. Du and X. Wang (2003) Elimination of Mcl-1 is required for the initiation of apoptosis following ultraviolet irradiation. *Genes Dev.* 17:1475-1486
- 158. T. H. Kuo, H. R. Kim, L. Zhu, Y. Yu, H. M. Lin and W. Tsang (1998) Modulation of endoplasmic reticulum calcium pump by Bcl-2. Oncogene. 17:1903-1910
- 159. P. Lassus, X. Opitz-Araya and Y. Lazebnik (2002) Requirement for caspase-2 in stress-induced apoptosis before mitochondrial permeabilization. *Science*. 297:1352-1354

- 160. J. C. Bourdon, J. Renzing, P. L. Robertson, K. N. Fernandes and D. P. Lane (2002) Scotin, a novel p53-inducible proapoptotic protein located in the ER and the nuclear membrane. *J. Cell Biol.* 158:235-246
- 161. S. Tagami, Y. Eguchi, M. Kinoshita, M. Takeda and Y. Tsujimoto (2000) A novel protein, RTN-XS, interacts with both Bcl-XL and Bcl-2 on endoplasmic reticulum and reduces their anti-apoptotic activity. *Oncogene*. 19:5736-5746
- 162. J. E. Chipuk, U. Maurer, D. R. Green and M. Schuler (2003) Pharmacologic activation of p53 elicits Bax-dependent apoptosis in the absence of transcription. *Cancer Cell*. 4:371-381
- 163. M. C. Moroni, E. S. Hickman, E. L. Denchi, G. Caprara, E. Colli, F. Cecconi, H. Muller and K. Helin (2001) Apaf-1 is a transcriptional target for E2F and p53. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 3:552-558
- 164. T. Miyashita and J. C. Reed (1995) Tumor suppressor p53 is a direct transcriptional activator of the human bax gene. *Cell*. 80:293-299
- 165. T. Bartke, D. Siegmund, N. Peters, M. Reichwein, F. Henkler, P. Scheurich and H. Wajant (2001) p53 upregulates cFLIP, inhibits transcription of NF-kappaB-regulated genes and induces caspase-8-independent cell death in DLD-1 cells. *Oncogene*. 20:571-580
- 166. P. Bouillet and A. Strasser (2002) BH3-only proteins evolutionarily conserved proapoptotic Bcl-2 family members essential for initiating programmed cell death. J. Cell Sci. 115:1567-1574
- 167. S. Cory and J. M. Adams (2002) The Bcl2 family: regulators of the cellular life-or-death switch. *Nat. Rev. Cancer.* 2:647-656
- 168. L. Scorrano and S. J. Korsmeyer (2003) Mechanisms of cytochrome c release by proapoptotic BCL-2 family members. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 304:437-444
- 169. L. Coultas, P. Bouillet, E. G. Stanley, T. C. Brodnicki, J. M. Adams and A. Strasser (2004) Proapoptotic BH3-only Bcl-2 family member Bik/Blk/Nbk is expressed in hemopoietic and endothelial cells but is redundant for their programmed death. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 24:1570-1581
- 170. H. Puthalakath and A. Strasser (2002) Keeping killers on a tight leash: transcriptional and post-translational control of the pro-apoptotic activity of BH3-only proteins. *Cell Death Differ*. 9:505-512
- 171. S. Verma, M. L. Budarf, B. S. Emanuel and G. Chinnadurai (2000) Structural analysis of the human pro-apoptotic gene Bik: chromosomal localization, genomic organization and localization of promoter sequences. *Gene.* 254:157-162
- 172. I. J. Amanna, K. Clise-Dwyer, F. E. Nashold, K. A. Hoag and C. E. Hayes (2001) Cutting edge: A/WySnJ transitional B cells overexpress the chromosome 15 proapoptotic Blk gene and succumb to premature apoptosis. *J. Immunol.* 167:6069-6072
- 173. B. C. Barnhart, E. C. Alappat and M. E. Peter (2003) The CD95 type I/type II model. *Semin. Immunol.* 15:185-193

- 174. A. Castells, J. F. Gusella, V. Ramesh and A. K. Rustgi (2000) A region of deletion on chromosome 22q13 is common to human breast and colorectal cancers. *Cancer Res.* 60:2836-2839
- 175. M. J. Thomenius and C. W. Distelhorst (2003) Bcl-2 on the endoplasmic reticulum: protecting the mitochondria from a distance. *J. Cell Sci.* 116:4493-4499
- S. A. Oakes, J. T. Opferman, T. Pozzan, S. J. Korsmeyer and L. Scorrano (2003) Regulation of endoplasmic reticulum Ca2+ dynamics by proapoptotic BCL-2 family members. *Biochem. Pharmacol.* 66:1335-1340
- 177. A. Gross, X. M. Yin, K. Wang, M. C. Wei, J. Jockel, C. Milliman, H. Erdjument-Bromage, P. Tempst and S. J. Korsmeyer (1999) Caspase cleaved BID targets mitochondria and is required for cytochrome c release, while BCL-XL prevents this release but not tumor necrosis factor-R1/Fas death. J. Biol. Chem. 274:1156-1163
- 178. M. Nguyen, D. G. Breckenridge, A. Ducret and G. C. Shore (2000) Caspase-resistant BAP31 inhibits fas-mediated apoptotic membrane fragmentation and release of cytochrome c from mitochondria. *Mol Cell Biol.* 20:6731-40
- E. Smirnova, D. L. Shurland, S. N. Ryazantsev and A. M. van der Bliek (1998) A human dynamin-related protein controls the distribution of mitochondria. J. Cell Biol. 143:351-358
- 180. A. M. Labrousse, M. D. Zappaterra, D. A. Rube and A. M. van der Bliek (1999) C. elegans dynamin-related protein DRP-1 controls severing of the mitochondrial outer membrane. *Mol. Cell.* 4:815-826
- 181. A. Degterev, M. Boyce and J. Yuan (2003) A decade of caspases. Oncogene. 22:8543-8567
- 182. C. Prives and P. A. Hall (1999) The p53 pathway. J. Pathol. 187:112-126
- 183. S. E. Shepherd, J. A. Howe, J. S. Mymryk and S. T. Bayley (1993) Induction of the cell cycle in baby rat kidney cells by adenovirus type 5 E1A in the absence of E1B and a possible influence of p53. J. Virol. 67:2944-2949
- 184. C. Reimertz, D. Kogel, A. Rami, T. Chittenden and J. H. Prehn (2003) Gene expression during ER stress-induced apoptosis in neurons: induction of the BH3-only protein Bbc3/PUMA and activation of the mitochondrial apoptosis pathway. J. Cell Biol. 162:587-597
- 185. G. J. Griffiths, L. Dubrez, C. P. Morgan, N. A. Jones, J. Whitehouse, B. M. Corfe, C. Dive and J. A. Hickman (1999) Cell damage-induced conformational changes of the pro-apoptotic protein Bak in vivo precede the onset of apoptosis. *J. Cell Biol.* 144:903-014
- 186. E. Smirnova, L. Griparic, D. L. Shurland and A. M. van der Bliek (2001) Dynamin-related protein Drp1 is required for mitochondrial division in mammalian cells. *Mol. Biol. Cell.* 12:2245-2256
- 187. K. R. Pitts, Y. Yoon, E. W. Krueger and M. A. McNiven (1999) The dynamin-like protein DLP1 is essential for normal distribution and morphology of the endoplasmic reticulum and mitochondria in mammalian cells. *Mol. Biol. Cell.* 10:4403-4417

- 188. J. K. Sax and W. S. El-Deiry (2003) p53 downstream targets and chemosensitivity. *Cell Death Differ*. 10:413-417
- L. D. Attardi, E. E. Reczek, C. Cosmas, E. G. Demicco, M. E. McCurrach, S. W. Lowe and T. Jacks (2000) PERP, an apoptosis-associated target of p53, is a novel member of the PMP-22/gas3 family. *Genes Dev.* 14:704-718
- 190. Y. Samuels-Lev, D. J. O'Connor, D. Bergamaschi, G. Trigiante, J. K. Hsieh, S. Zhong, I. Campargue, L. Naumovski, T. Crook and X. Lu (2001) ASPP proteins specifically stimulate the apoptotic function of p53. *Mol. Cell.* 8:781-794
- 191. N. Shikama, C. W. Lee, S. France, L. Delavaine, J. Lyon, M. Krstic-Demonacos and N. B. La Thangue (1999) A novel cofactor for p300 that regulates the p53 response. *Mol. Cell.* 4:365-376
- 192. D. G. Breckenridge and G. C. Shore (2000) Regulation of a poptosis by E1A and Myc oncoproteins. *Crit. Rev. Eukaryot. Gene Expr.* 10:273-280
- 193. E. White (1995) Regulation of p53-dependent apoptosis by E1A and E1B. *Curr. Top. Microbiol. Immunol.* 199 (Pt 3):34-58
- 194. P. Pinton, D. Ferrari, P. Magalhaes, K. Schulze-Osthoff, F. Di Virgilio, T. Pozzan and R. Rizzuto (2000) Reduced loading of intracellular Ca(2+) stores and downregulation of capacitative Ca(2+) influx in Bcl-2-overexpressing cells. J. Cell Biol. 148:857-862
- 195. S. J. Korsmeyer, M. C. Wei, M. Saito, S. Weiler, K. J. Oh and P. H. Schlesinger (2000) Pro-apoptotic cascade activates BID, which oligomerizes BAK or BAX into pores that result in the release of cytochrome c. *Cell Death Differ*. 7:1166-1173
- 196. A. Zuppini, J. Groenendyk, L. A. Cormack, G. Shore, M. Opas, R. C. Bleackley and M. Michalak (2002) Calnexin deficiency and endoplasmic reticulum stress-induced apoptosis. *Biochemistry*. 41:2850-2858